

UNIVERSITAT DE BARCELONA

Thermal compensation in marine copepods: long-term ecophysiological implications in *Paracartia grani*

Carlos de Juan Carbonell



Thermal compensation in marine copepods: long-term ecophysiological implications in Paracartia grani

Carlos de Juan Carbonell

PhD Thesis











Thermal compensation in marine copepods: long-term ecophysiological implications in Paracartia grani

Carlos de Juan Carbonell

Thesis presented to obtain the Doctoral Degree by the University of Barcelona (UB), Ph.D. Program in Marine Sciences

Ph.D. Directors:

Dr. Enric Saiz Sendrós Dr. Albert Calbet Fabregat

Departament de Biologia Marina i Oceanografia Institut de Ciències del Mar (ICM, CSIC)

Academic tutor:

Dr. Antoni Calafat Frau Facultat de Ciències de la Terra Universitat de Barcelona (UB)

This PhD thesis was developed between September 2019 and March 2024 in the Institut de Ciències del Mar (ICM-CSIC; Barcelona, Spain) within the framework of ZOOTHERM (Thermal acclimation and adaptation in marine zooplankton; CTM2017-84288-R) and ZOOTENUT projects (Future climate change scenarios and marine zooplankton: Synergistic effects of temperature and nutrient deficiencies on long-term adapted populations; PID2020-118645RB-I00), funded by the Spanish Ministry of Science, Innovation and Universities (MCIN/AEI/10.13039/501100011033) and the European Regional Development Fund (ERDF): A way of making Europe. C. de Juan was supported by a predoctoral contract (FPI, PRE2018-084738) funded by the Spanish Ministry of Science, Innovation and Universities (MCIN/AEI/10.13039/501100011033) and the European Social Fund (ESF): Investing in your future. This thesis acknowledges the "Severo Ochoa Centre of Excellence" accreditation (CEX2019-000928.S) to the ICM-CSIC.

Recommended citation:

de Juan, C. (2024) Thermal compensation in marine copepods: long-term ecophysiological implications in *Paracartia grani*. Ph.D. Thesis, University of Barcelona

A mis abuelas, Amparo y Tinita

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

De Enric Saiz y Albert Calbet fueron las ideas generales de esta tesis, las cuales he complementado y profundizado bajo su dirección. A Enric le agradezco su dedicación incansable en mi formación científica y aprendizaje sobre ecología del zooplancton, así como las técnicas necesarias para su estudio. A Albert le agradezco especialmente la crítica eficaz y los consejos de escritura. A ambos por igual, su completa disponibilidad, la rapidez en las revisiones y su predisposición a mojarse las manos en cualquier momento.

Kaiene Griffell me enseñó a moverme por los laboratorios y me inició en el cultivo de copépodos. Por ello, y por toda la ayuda prestada durante mi primer año de doctorado, hasta ahora la he seguido echando de menos en las cámaras. Si me lee, le mando un abrazo fuerte! El cuidado de los cultivos se ha llevado sin duda la mayor parte de las horas del día durante el doctorado. Todo ese tiempo entre tanques, jarras y microscopios - radio eternamente encendida - también lo he compartido con Manuel Olivares, Claudia Traboni, Queralt Güell y Ana Sotomayor. Todos los estudios que aquí se presentan llevan su marca ya sea activamente participando en los experimentos como aportando crítica y sugerencias en nuestras reuniones de laboratorio.

My gratitude to Prof. Thomas Kiørboe and former postdoc Fredrik Ryderheim for their great hospitality and kindness during my flash stay at Aqua in the Technical University of Denmark. I would also like to thank Jack Melbye for its practical assistance during the field and laboratory work, always seasoned with the finest sense of humour.

Josep-Lluís Pel·legrí, en su etapa como director del Institut de Ciències del Mar y durante el encierro general por la pandemia del COVID-19, me facilitó las autorizaciones de circulación que permitieron mantener los cultivos de *Paracartia grani* básicos para la realización de esta tesis.

A Marta, Andrea, Pablo, Carmen, Pierre, así como el comité interno del ICM, gracias por sus consejos sobre aspectos de la tesis y la carrera científica o ayuda desinteresada en momentos del doctorado. Extiendo este agradecimiento sincero al departamento de Biología Marina y Oceanografía y al personal del Instituto de Ciències del Mar por el ambiente familiar y realmente estimulante.

A su paso por el ICM, Maria Yubero, de la Oficina de Apoyo a la Investigación, hizo todo lo que estuvo en su mano para disponer de recursos y mejorar la proyección de los jóvenes de la casa. Gracias, también, a Ignacio del servicio de Biblioteca del ICM por su asistencia en temas de publicación y en la búsqueda de material. A los Carlos y Xavi del servicio de mantenimiento del centro por la ayuda en montajes y temas logísticos. A Mara del Servicio de Análisis Químicos que realizó los análisis de muestras de fósforo. Finalmente, a Sivia Joly y Silvia Beato, del departamento de Recursos, me dedicaron tiempo y esfuerzo en las pruebas de extracción de DNA de copépodos para análisis de metilación.

Lo que queda escrito es una pequeña parte de lo vivido estos cuatro años y un pico. A todos los amigos viejos (ya me incluyo Patri) que hemos recorrido camino juntos y que han contribuido a esta tesis alguna u otra manera: Carlota, Manu, Patri, Adri, Miguel, Guillem, Andreu, Aleix, Dani, Ari, Ana S., Andreu, Ari Martínez, Sara, Elena, Queralt, Janire, Joan, Maria, Marina B. y Marina P., Cati, Sandra, Sara, Ángela. La lista suma y sigue, así que dense todos por abrazados y si ofendo a alguien con mi vaguería, lo intentamos arreglar con la penúltima en el campito. Mando desde aquí un saludo especial a los frescos y frescas de ICM Young Researchers.

A Lola, Eva, Izaskun y todas las mujeres de verde - o blanco o azul – por su saber hacer, su calma y profesionalidad, a pesar de todo. A ellas mi eterna admiración y gratitud. En las mismas líneas, a Adri, Ari, Miguel y los que, conscientes o no, pusieron la música a una época de marchas forzadas que ha querido coincidir con los años de esta tesis.

A mis amigos africanos que, mientras escribo, despiden a Juanito y Kike por las calles de Madrid donde compartimos época universitaria; y a mi familia palmesana, todos de piel salada, siempre presente.

A mi familia cercana siempre animando: a mis padres, Javier, y Luis, que ya sabe tanto de la biología térmica de los copépodos como yo. Un abrazo fuerte a Luisa y a Laura.

A mi niña de la palmera, Moni, que ha vivido el doctorado de principio a fin de buena gana a mi lado, pero hoy que acabo de escribir no está muy contenta porque a veces puedo ser un poco bocazas. Pero al mismo tiempo, sabe de sobra cuánto la quiero y a eso sí que yo no le veo mucho remedio. Y es que como no le voy a querer cuando ella es toda, todita entera, corazón.

En Barcelona a 7 de abril de 2024

SUMMARY

Ectothermic animals are highly sensitive to changes in the environmental temperature. As ocean temperatures rise, a major concern is the potential impact of warming on copepods, which are crucial contributors to marine food webs. However, our understanding of how copepods respond to chronic temperature changes and the underlying physiological mechanisms is limited due to a scarcity of long-term studies. This thesis presents a series of experiments investigating the direct effects of temperature on copepod phenotypic traits across multiple generations. We specifically focused on the calanoid copepod *Paracartia grani*, exposed at long-term to warmer conditions (+3°C and +6°C). We explored the implications of chronic thermal stress for production, energetics, life-history as well as the copepod's resilience to extreme events and low food availability.

The results showed that higher rearing temperatures accelerated copepod hatching and development rates, resulting in a reduction of the adult body size and elemental content (carbon, nitrogen and phosphorous). Initially, temperature increased the copepod main physiological rates (ingestion, respiration and reproduction), but these effects were compensated within a few generations under warmer conditions, with no relevant costs on multiple life-history traits, including the efficiency of food utilized for reproduction, energetics, nauplii hatching success or the sex ratio. Adult body stoichiometric ratios (C:N, C:P, and N:P) were either altered across generations. P. grani exhibited a broad thermal tolerance range (11-32°C), and long-term warming (+6°C) even expanded their tolerance to acute high temperatures (>30°C). However, prolonged exposure to these temperatures reduced its survival after a week, diminishing the advantage gained from warm rearing. At these extreme temperatures, reproduction was reduced but sustained, thereby expanding the fitness of copepods reared under warming conditions. The thermal resilience of this species to extreme temperatures was highlighted when subjected to sub-lethal thermal stress (28°C), which did not affect the metabolic balance of copepods regardless of the rearing temperatures (19, 22 and 25°C). As a main trade-off, following chronic warming the food uptake under low food conditions of the prey Rhodomonas salina was highly reduced, potentially indicating a decline in feeding efficiency and subsequent reduction in reproductive activity.

Overall, the research carried out in this thesis suggests that *P. grani* has a large capability to adapt to temperature increases, maintaining key activities, like grazing and production. Nevertheless, an increase in thermal anomalies, low food availability, or the combination of both factors may limit their capacity to persist in their local environment. Given that the thermal effects on development were not compensated at long-term, size reductions in copepods might be a major consequence of ocean warming, with important ramifications for marine food webs and biogeochemical cycles.

RESUMEN

Los animales ectotermos son altamente sensibles a cambios de la temperatura ambiental. Ante el aumento de las temperaturas del océano, una de las principales cuestiones es su impacto en los copépodos, los cuales desempeñan un papel crucial a las redes tróficas pelágicas marinas. Sin embargo, debido a la escasez de estudios que aborden los efectos térmicos a largo plazo, nuestro conocimiento sobre su posible respuesta y de los procesos fisiológicos subyacentes es limitado. Esta tesis presenta una serie de estudios experimentales que investigan los efectos directos de la temperatura sobre los rasgos fenotípicos de los copépodos a lo largo de múltiples generaciones. Específicamente, se centra en el copépodo calanoide *Paracartia grani*, expuesto a largo plazo a temperaturas elevadas (+3 y +6°C). Se exploran las implicaciones del estrés térmico para la producción, balance energético, historia vital, así como la resiliencia de los copépodos a eventos de calor extremo y a la baja disponibilidad de alimento.

Los resultados muestran que una mayor temperatura de cultivo acelera las tasas de eclosión y desarrollo de los copépodos, lo que resulta en una reducción del tamaño corporal de los adultos y del contenido elemental (carbono, nitrógeno y fósforo). Inicialmente, la temperatura aumentó las principales tasas fisiológicas de los copépodos (ingestión, respiración y reproducción) pero estos efectos se compensaron en unas pocas generaciones de exposición, sin que se produjeran costes relevantes en múltiples rasgos de su ciclo biológico, como la eficiencia de la utilización de alimento en la reproducción, el balance energético, la tasa de eclosión o la proporción de sexos. La relaciones estequiométricas de los adultos (C:N, C:P y N:P), tampoco fueron alteradas después de múltiples generaciones. P. grani mostró tolerancia a un amplio rango de temperaturas (11-32°C) y después del calentamiento a largo plazo (+6°C) incluso amplió su tolerancia a temperaturas extremas (>30°C). Sin embargo, una exposición prolongada redujo su supervivencia después de una semana, disminuyendo la ventaja adquirida. A estas temperaturas extremas, la reproducción se redujo significativamente, pero manteniéndose y ampliando así la aptitud de los copépodos cultivados a mayores temperaturas. Asimismo, un estrés térmico subletal (28°C) no afectó al equilibrio metabólico de los copépodos cultivados a diferentes temperaturas (19, 22 y 25°C). Como principal desventaja, tras el calentamiento crónico la tasa de ingestión en bajas concentraciones de comida de la presa Rhodomonas salina se redujo significativamente, lo que podría indicar una reducción de la eficiencia de alimentación; y, consecuentemente, disminuyó su actividad reproductora.

En general, los resultados de esta tesis sugieren que *P. grani* posee la capacidad de adaptarse a un aumento gradual del calentamiento, manteniendo actividades clave, como la ingestión y la producción. Sin embargo, un aumento de las anomalías térmicas, una baja disponibilidad de alimento o la combinación de ambos factores pueden limitar su capacidad de persistir localmente. Dado que los efectos térmicos sobre el desarrollo no fueron compensados a largo plazo, la disminución de tamaño de los copépodos puede ser una de las mayores implicaciones del calentamiento del océano, con importantes ramificaciones en las redes tróficas y los ciclos biogeoquímicos marinos.

RESUM

L'activitat fisiològica dels animals ectoterms està estretament lligada a la temperatura ambiental. Per tant, davant l'escalfament de les temperatures de l'oceà, una de les principals preocupacions és el seu impacte en els copèpodes, els quals exerceixen un paper crucial a les xarxes tròfiques marines. Tot i això, a causa de l'escassetat d'estudis que aborden els efectes tèrmics a llarg termini, el nostre coneixement sobre la seva possible resposta i els processos fisiològics subjacents són encara limitats. Aquesta tesi presenta una sèrie d'estudis experimentals que investiguen els efectes directes de la temperatura sobre els trets fenotípics dels copèpodes al llarg de múltiples generacions. Específicament, ens centrem en el copèpode calanoide *Paracartia grani*, exposat a llarg termini a temperatures elevades (+3°C i +6°C). Explorem les implicacions de l'estrès tèrmic per a la producció, el balanç energètic, l'historia vital, així com la resiliència dels copèpodes a esdeveniments de calor extrems i a la baixa disponibilitat d'aliment.

Els resultats mostren que una major temperatura de cultiu accelera les taxes de reclutament i el desenvolupament dels copèpodes, cosa que resulta en una reducció de sa mida corporal dels adults i del seu contingut elemental (carboni, nitrogen, fòsfor). Inicialment, la temperatura va augmentar les principals taxes fisiològiques dels copèpodes (ingestió, respiració i reproducció), però aquests efectes es varen compensar en unes poques generacions d'exposició sense implicar costos rellevants en múltiple trets del seu cicle biològic, com l'eficiència de la utilització de l'aliment per la reproducció, l'èxit de reclutament de ses larves o la proporció de sexes. Tampoc no es van veure alterades les relacions estequiomètriques en els adults (C:N, C:P i N:P). P. grani va mostrar tolerància a un ampli rang de temperatures (11-32°C) i el seu cultiu a temperatures més elevades (+6°C) va ampliar la seva tolerància a temperatures extremes (>30°C). Tot i això, una exposició perllongada va reduir la seva supervivència després d'una setmana, reduint l'avantatge adquirit. A aquestes temperatures extremes, la reproducció es va reduir però mantenint-se, ampliant així l'aptitud dels copèpodes cultivats a més temperatura. Així mateix, un estrès tèrmic subletal (28°C) no va afectar l'equilibri metabòlic dels copèpodes en cap de les condicions de cultiu (19, 22 i 25°C). Com a principal desavantatge, després de l'escalfament crònic la taxa d'ingestió en baixes concentracions de la presa Rhodomonas salina es va reduir significativament, lo que podria indicar una reducció de l'eficiència d'alimentació i, consegüentment, una disminució de la seva activitat reproductora.

En general, els resultats d'aquesta tesi suggereixen que *P. grani* posseeix una gran capacitat d'adaptar-se a un augment gradual de la temperatura, mantenint activitats clau com la ingestió i la producció. Tot i això, un augment de les anomalies tèrmiques, una baixa disponibilitat d'aliment o la combinació de totes dues poden limitar la seva capacitat de persistir localment. Atès que els efectes sobre el desenvolupament no es compensen a llarg termini, la reducció de mida dels copèpodes pot suposar una de les implicacions més importants de l'escalfament de l'oceà, amb importants ramificacions a les xarxes tròfiques i als cicles biogeoquímics marins.

CONTENTS

Acknowledgements	vii
SUMMARY RESUMEN RESUM	xi xii xiii
1. GENERAL INTRODUCTION	1
Overview of the role of zooplankton in the marine pelagic ecosystem	3
The zooplankton in a changing environment	6
The timescales of the thermal effects on physiology	9
Effects of temperature on body size in ectotherms	17
Approach of this thesis	19
On the study species: the neritic copepod Paracartia grani	20
Aims and objectives of this thesis	25
2. CULTURING CONDITIONS	29
3. RESULTS	35
3.1 Multigenerational thermal effects on copepod life-history traits	37
Abstract	38
Introduction	39
Material and methods	41
Results	45
Discussion	51
Supplementary information	55
3.2 Shifts in the thermal limits for copepod survival and reproduction	
after chronic warming	57
Abstracts	58
Introduction	59
Material and methods	61
Results	65
Discussion	71
Conclusions	76
Supplementary information	77

3.3 Metabolic balance under chronic and acute warming scenarios	79
Abstract	80
Introduction	81
Material and methods	83
Results	89
Discussion	96
Supplementary information	101
3.4 Effects of warming on the functional response of copepods:	
implications on body stoichiometry and growth efficiency	109
Abstract	110
	111
Material and methods	113
Results	11/
Discussion	124
Conclusions	129
Supplementary information	130
SUMMARY OF RESULTS	135
4. GENERAL DISCUSSION	139
Body size across generations: intergenerational variability	
and thermal effects	140
Thermal compensation in copepods: the case of egg production rates	143
Bioenergetics and thermal effects on other life-history traits	147
Copepod response to thermal extremes: tolerance limits	
and metabolic balance	149
Oligotrophy: role of food availability	151
Ecological implications	152
Future directions	153
5. CONCLUSIONS	157
REFERENCES	163



1. GENERAL INTRODUCTION

Overview of the role of zooplankton in the marine pelagic ecosystem

The zooplankton constitutes a heterogeneous group of animals within the plankton (derived from the Greek word for "errant" or "drifter") that comprises a broad array of organisms, including protozoans, crustaceans, molluscs, annelids, chaetognaths, echinoderms, appendicularians, cnidarians and ctenophores. Some zooplankton species are exclusively planktonic while others just spend part of their life-cycle as free forms. Their size ranges can vary by more than 2 orders of magnitude, hence, regarding size-classification, can be constituents of the nano- (2 - 20 µm), micro- (20 - 200 µm), meso- (200 µm - 20 mm), and macroplankton (> 20 mm; Sieburth et al., 1978). Despite their diversity, they all form a key group that relies on the primary production in the upper ocean layers, facilitating the transfer of nutrients and energy to higher trophic levels. Herbivorous microzooplankton (ciliates, dinoflagellates, foraminifera, copepod nauplii, etc.), are the main consumers of phytoplankton (Calbet & Landry, 2004); and mesozooplankton (copepods, cladocerans, etc.) feed on both phytoplankton and microzooplankton (Gifford, 1991; Calbet & Saiz, 2005). In turn, mesozooplankton are prey for bigger animals, such as fish larvae (Bachiller et al., 2016; Bouchard & Fortier, 2020).

Zooplankton plays a pivotal role not only in shaping secondary production and exerting a top-down control on phytoplankton, but also serve as important remineralizers of inorganic nutrients (Ikeda et al., 1982), supporting phytoplankton growth (e.g. Alcaraz et al., 1994). In oligotrophic areas or seasons, the available nutrients cannot support high phytoplankton concentrations, and therefore, primary productivity largely relies on the recycling of essential nutrients ("turnover"; Banse, 1995; Tamigneaux et al., 1997). The main source of these recycled nutrients is the dissolved organic matter released by phytoplankton itself, and the waste products (DOC from faecal pellets, "sloppy feeding" and excretion) of zooplankton, which are remineralized by heterotrophic bacteria (Azam et al., 1983).

While most of the organic matter egested by zooplankton ends up being respired or remineralized in the upper layers, particles that are not retained may sink – at increasing

rates as they aggregate (Kiørboe, 2001). Across its vertical displacement, the sinking aggregates become a source of nutrients to bacteria and opportunistic species such as detritivorous zooplankton. Ultimately, a fraction of the initial aggregation will reach the ocean seabed, where it can be consumed by benthic organisms or buried in the sediments. This process, mediated by plankton organisms, is called the biological carbon pump, and it is considered an important sink of atmospheric carbon (Steinberg & Landry, 2017). The rates of carbon export might be fuelled by physical processes or actively by diel vertical migrators (zooplankton and other groups such as myctophid fishes; Saba et al., 2021), which feed in upper layers at night and spend the day-light hours below the euphotic zone (Longhurst et al., 1990; Jónasdóttir et al., 2015). The contribution of each player, the rates of export, and the timescales that carbon remains sequestered, however, can vary greatly regionally (Steinberg & Landry, 2017; DeVries, 2022; Nowicki et al., 2022).

Within the mesozooplankton, copepods are considered the most important group (Turner, 2004), as they often contribute to more than 50% of their abundance (Longhurst, 1985; Mauchline, 1998). These animals constitute a highly diverse group of crustaceans that, in fact, are extremely abundant and widespread in all aquatic environments with > 11500 species described (Humes, 1994), of which 2693 inhabit marine or brackish waters (Razouls et al., 2005-2024; Fig. 1). In the pelagic environment, there are three main orders of free-living copepods: Calanoid, Cyclopoida and Haparcticoida. Calanoid and cyclopoid copepods represent the most common groups found in pelagic environments, with important species representatives found worldwide or with particular ecological relevance. Given their abundance, planktonic copepods have been subject of study in oceanography since its beginnings (Damkaer & Mrozek-Dahl, 1980; Dolan, 2021, 2022). The accumulated knowledge on their morphologies, physiologies and life-history strategies have highlighted their capacity to succeed in a variety of environments and their crucial ecological role. Despite their diversity, several shared characteristics stands out to explain the capacity of pelagic copepods to thrive in the aquatic realm: their conserved torpedo-alike anatomies, a distinctive jump force to scape predators, and sensory capacities that allow to detect prey, predators and facilitate mate finding for sexual reproduction (Kiørboe, 2011).



Fig. 1 | Diversity of morphological forms of planktonic copepods. Drawings from Prof. Miquel Alcaraz, some inspired by classical artwork from Ernst Haeckel (1834-1919), Wilhelm Giesbrecht (1853-1913) and Salvatore Lo Bianco (1860-1910).

The zooplankton in a changing environment

The ocean absorbs much of the excess of heat from the atmosphere, but not without repercussions. Over the past few decades, the ocean surface has been warming at a rate of 0.09-0.13°C per decade, with some regions experiencing even a more accelerated warming, such as temperate areas in the Northern hemisphere (IPCC, 2019). This heat excess is not retained at the surface of the oceans, but it is even penetrating to depths up to 2000 meters (IPCC, 2019). Consequently, a primary challenge in contemporary oceanography is predicting the effects of rising temperatures on marine ecosystems, fisheries production and, particularly, on biogeochemical cycles. Direct observations gathered over recent decades, mostly derived from long-term temporal series, have revealed global patterns of impacts on marine (and terrestrial) life (Poloczanska et al., 2016). These impacts, also documented in marine copepods, include changes in phenology – species appearing earlier in spring and summer blooms and later in autumn - that can lead to trophic mismatches (Beaugrand et al., 2002; Edwards & Richardson, 2004); changes in biogeography - migration towards higher latitudes or deeper, colder layers potentially leading to the introduction of species to new habitats (Beaugrand et al., 2003; Feng et al., 2018); and the reduction in size of the organisms (Corona et al., 2024; Daufresne et al., 2009; Evans et al., 2020; Pitois and Fox, 2006).

Associated with the ocean heat uptake, there is an increasing confidence that extreme heat events – defined as anomalously high temperatures that persist 5 or more consecutive days – will increase in intensity, duration and frequency, especially when influenced by regional climate events (e.g. El Niño or the North Atlantic Oscillation; IPCC, 2019; Martínez et al., 2023; Oliver et al., 2021; Zhang et al., 2023). These so-called marine heatwaves are already impacting marine life (Smith et al., 2023), with notable examples of lethal effects on benthic organisms (those attached to the seafloor; Genevier et al., 2019; Leggat et al., 2019; Garrabou et al., 2022). Although the effects on zooplankton have received lesser attention, available evidences suggest that marine heatwaves can cause alterations in copepod population structure and trophic chain disruptions with widespread and lasting effects on marine ecosystems (Pitois & Fox, 2006; Evans et al.,

2020; Batten et al., 2022; McKinstry et al., 2022). In addition, seasonal ocean stratification, intensified by the rise of the sea surface temperature and lower nutrient inputs from rivers, reduces the supply of nutrients to the photic zone (Agusti et al., 2017), thereby, negatively affecting primary productivity. In an already patchy environment, where small plankton (phytoplankton and microzooplankton) are heterogeneously distributed, the response of pelagic consumers, such as copepods, to thermal stress might be constrained by these increasing oligotrophic conditions (Lewandowska et al., 2014; Huey & Kingsolver, 2019).

It is important to note that some of the observed changes, regarding phenology and biogeography, may imply that some of the affected species conserve, to some degree, their thermal niche species (Corona et al., 2024). Nevertheless, chronic warming and increases in marine heatwaves are expected to directly determine the fate of organisms locally, especially in cases of low dispersal capacity (Sanford & Kelly, 2011). As most marine organisms are ectotherms (i.e., their body temperature closely matches that of the environment), changes in environmental temperature directly drives their activity. In copepods, from an ecological point of view the most important processes include grazing, respiration, egestion, excretion (Frangoulis et al., 2004) and the production of new offspring (**Fig. 2**). It is largely recognized that alterations in copepod fluxes might have important consequences for the transfer of energy and nutrients in the trophic chain, affecting the strength of the biological carbon pump (Steinberg & Landry, 2017; Brun et al., 2019). Under rising temperatures, virtually all these processes are expected to change, although the direction of these changes remains unclear, hindering our ability to predict their consequences for marine ecosystems (Ratnarajah et al., 2023).

The relationship between copepod activity and temperature have been extensively studied. Copepod physiological rates increase exponentially with a rise in ambient temperature, including ingestion (Kiørboe et al., 1982; Garrido et al., 2013), respiration (Ikeda et al., 2001; Cruz et al., 2013), egg production (Ban, 1994; Koski & Kuosa, 1999; Holste et al., 2009), egestion (Saiz et al., 2022), excretion (Almeda et al., 2011), growth and development (Uye, 1988; Almeda et al., 2010b; Forster & Hirst, 2012) and swimming activity (Moison et al., 2012; Svetlichny & Obertegger, 2022). Thus, from these studies, it

could be inferred that environmental warming might cause an increase in the metabolic demands of copepods, thereby affecting the rates of feeding uptake and the outfluxes (egestion, respiration, excretion, growth/production). However, our knowledge of the thermal sensitivity of these processes is mainly based on short-term incubations, spanning from hours to few weeks, which could not fully capture the chronic nature of ocean warming (Hoffman & Sgrò, 2011; Dam, 2013). Indeed, the possible of the deployment of a long-term acclimation response (Seebacher et al., 2015), or evolutionary adaptation (Dam, 2013) that reduces the thermal sensitivity of these processes is not adequately addressed.

Our knowledge of copepod biology has advanced considerably with the cultivation of copepod species in the laboratory over the last decades, and this accumulated knowledge allows to perform long-term experiments with controlled conditions in the laboratory. These experimental evolution studies, despite their logistical complexity, allow to explore changes in phenotypes (and genotypes) across multiple generations of stress. Furthermore, copepods are a suitable model group in experimental evolution as most species have relatively short-generation times, and can be reared in large numbers for manipulation in laboratory setting to analyse adaptive changes in their phenotypes. In recent years, mounting evidence suggests that changes in copepod genotypes can be much more rapid than previously thought (Dam et al., 2021; Brennan et al., 2022; DeMayo et al., 2023). Therefore, in contrast to the classic short-term experiments, multigenerational approaches can unveil the potential for adaptive changes to mitigate thermal stress, and, consequently, reduce the thermal sensitivity of the physiological processes. Additionally, the effects of temperature on body size (Riccardi & Mariotto, 2000; Forster & Hirst, 2012) – a major factor governing their physiology – will overlap with the long-term thermal response, potentially influencing copepod activity (Runge, 1984; Koski & Kuosa, 1999; Saiz & Calbet, 2007; Olivares et al., 2019).



Fig. 2 | Main physiological processes of a copepod and the associated fluxes of organic carbon Based on Steinberg & Landry (2017). Drawings of microzooplankton and phytoplankton species kindly provided by A. Calbet.

The timescales of the thermal effects on physiology

Temperature affects function at all levels of biological organization, from molecules, enzymes, organs to whole-organismal and ecosystem processes. However, its effects are mostly described by the thermodynamics effects of a simple biochemical reaction (Schulte, 2015). Temperature increases the kinetic energy of molecules rising the number and the energy of the collisions between molecules, thus, increasing the speed of the reactions. This is described by the Boltzmann-Arrhenius equation (Arrhenius, 1915):

$$k = A e^{\left(-\frac{Ea}{RT}\right)}$$
 Eq. 1

where k is the rate of the reaction, A is the pre-exponential factor (constant with same units as k), E_a is the mean activation energy coefficient of the reaction (related to the temperature sensitivity of the corresponding metabolic function), R is the universal gas constant (8.314 J mol⁻¹ K⁻¹) and T is the absolute temperature (K). $e^{(-Ea/RT)}$ would be the fraction of molecules with enough energy to react.

Despite that at higher biological levels this approach would be a simplification of the truly multistep underlying processes (Bruggeman & Westerhoff, 2007), indeed, many physiological processes increase exponentially with temperature. Performance escalates with temperature up to a maximum (R_{max}), which is considered the thermal optimum (T_{opt}) of the process, from which function start declining. Further increases in temperature result in a rapid decay of function up to a certain temperature where function is lost – this upper thermal limit is often called critical thermal maximum (CT_{max}). Similarly, from a given starting temperature, cooling causes a deceleration of the process up to a lower limit of the process named critical thermal minimum (CT_{min}). The resulting curve – often represented as a bell-shape left-skewed – is named thermal performance curve (TPC, **Fig. 3**).



Fig. 3 | Model of a TPC highlighting the main parameters based on Pörtner (2002) and Sinclair et al. (2016). Curve was obtained from the data of *Paracartia grani* egg production rates (19°C) from **Results 3.2**.

TPCs are broadly used to characterize the relationship of organismal traits with temperature and, despite many recognized limitations (Sinclair et al., 2016), they are useful and informative of the thermal dependency of a given trait. Many parameters related with the TPC are used to predict the effects of global warming. For instance, Q_{10} coefficients determine the fold-change increase in rates of activity under 10°C increase, seen as indicative of the thermal sensitivity of the process (it has relationship with the activation energy of the process). Q_{10} can be calculated as follows (Prosser, 1961):

$$Q_{10} = e^{\left(\frac{E_a}{R}\right) \left(\frac{10}{T^2}\right)}$$
 Eq. 2

Where *T* is the average temperature of the range of exposure, and E_a and *R* have been defined in Eq. 1.

These Q_{10} (or E_a , instead) values are widely used in predictive models to incorporate the effects of temperature on a given system. Q_{10} have been described for a variety of functions in many taxa. Based on observations of many biological processes, often extracted from short-term experiments, Q_{10} are typically assumed to be 2 - 3 or higher (Saiz et al., 2022).

Another metric derived from the TPC parameters is the thermal safety margin (TSM), which can be defined as the difference between either actual body temperature or T_{opt} to the CT_{max} (Sinclair et al., 2016). The TSM informs about the potential vulnerability of organisms (Deutsch et al., 2008; Gunderson et al., 2017; Pinsky et al., 2019) and is broadly used to make global comparisons of vulnerability between groups or latitudes. For example, global comparisons of the TSM suggest that tropical animals are particularly vulnerable to warming, as they already live near their T_{opt} (Deutsch et al., 2008; Huey et al., 2009); although this assertion is nuanced by other authors who highlight that temperate species are subjected to higher thermal variability, hence, experience higher extremes (Vasseur et al., 2014). CT_{max} is often used to inform about the limits of persistence of species as the thermal extremes might be more critical than the averages in determining their spatial distributions (Somero, 2010). Nonetheless, the equivalency between the CT_{max} and the tolerance limits depends on the choice of a trait

related to the functional integrity of the organism. Further insights can be obtained from TPCs, such as comparisons of tolerance range, or thermal breadths, which could differentiate between generalist and specialist species (Buckley & Kingsolver, 2021).

The widespread application of TPCs forces to explain briefly the underlying mechanisms that shape them. It is often assumed that the exponential phase of the TPC is driven by Arrhenius effects (termed passive response or passive plasticity) and, at some stressful temperature, the physiological rate is constrained by reversible or irreversible denaturation of proteins. Yet, as mentioned earlier, TPCs are the result of multiple dynamic processes (Rohr et al., 2018) at molecular (e.g., changes in enzyme conformations that alters their activity, changes in enzyme-substrate interactions or membrane fluidity), at cellular (e.g., thermal dependency of the biochemical networks, reductions in the efficiency of ATP production due to increase proton leak), and up to organismal level (e.g. reduction in aerobic scope; reviewed by Schulte, 2015). However, it is thought that failures at organismal level may occur at narrower limits than the underlying mechanisms, thus, being a better predictor of the thermal limits of organisms (Sokolova et al., 2012; Alcaraz et al., 2014; Schulte, 2015; **Fig. 4**).



Fig. 4 | Thermal window amplitude in relation to organismal and functional complexity. Modified from Alcaraz et al. (2014) based on Pörtner (2002). Reproduced with permission.

Thermal stress causes disruptions at the molecular, cellular, and organismal levels. In response, the organisms possess a range of mechanisms across multiple levels to mitigate the impact of the stress (Angilletta et al., 2002; Schulte et al., 2011). For example, the increase in metabolic rates increases the formation of reactive oxygen species, which can potentially damage cellular macromolecules like lipids, proteins, or DNA (Sokolova et al., 2012). In response, the cellular machinery triggers the production of antioxidants that combat oxygen radicals and alleviate heat stress. Additionally, heatshock proteins (HSPs), acting as molecular chaperones, assist in the proper folding of proteins and stabilize proteins and membranes. At more extreme temperatures, cellular machinery works on the repair of the potential damages, including the elimination of denatured proteins, DNA repair, removal of cellular or molecular debris, or induction of apoptosis (Sokolova et al., 2012). At organismal level, certain organisms suppress metabolic rates to reduce the damage caused by the metabolic waste (Schulte et al., 2011). This response, in contrast to the passive biophysical response, is considered active (Havird et al., 2020) and may occur relatively rapid, in hours or days (Hazel & Prosser, 1974; Scheffler et al., 2019). Importantly, since process measurements are conducted over a defined period, often 24 hours, what might initially appear as a passive response can also involve elements of an active response, which may be recognizable at a different time scale (Schulte et al., 2011).

The active response is energy-demanding (e.g., the process of production and action of HSPs are ATP-dependent; Schulte, 2015). This energetic expenditure implies an increase in the basal metabolic costs which might be followed by higher rates of food consumption. However, the difference in the thermal sensitivities between these processes and with other physiological rates (e.g., egestion or offspring production) can cause mismatches between rates, and ultimately affect fitness (Alcaraz et al., 2014). A bioenergetic framework offers an integrative perspective of the interdependency of the major physiological processes, and, thereby provides insights into energy allocation strategies of the organisms, that is, how the available energy is invested in each process (Sokolova et al., 2012). In copepods, food items need to be detected, captured, eaten, digested, assimilated and then utilized for growth or reproduction and metabolism

(Omori & Ikeda, 1984). A simplified carbon metabolic budget, assuming negligible carbon excretion, would be:

where *I* account for ingestion and *G* is either somatic growth or egg production. *R* is respiration rate, which can be estimated either in food depletion conditions and is assumed to be linked to the basal metabolism (called routine metabolism in the case of a free swimming copepod), or can be maximum respiration rates that include the process of nutrition (from food acquisition to biosynthesis; termed Specific Dynamic Action, SDA). The fraction that is not assimilated is egested (*E*).

At non-stressful temperatures, the basal metabolic costs are low and the net energy gain allows activity, growth, development, reproduction or storage in reserves. However, factors such as limited food availability, deficient assimilation of nutrients, or constraints on the delivery of oxygen to tissues may limit the energy available for these processes (Pörtner, 2002; Sokolova et al., 2012; Huey & Kingsolver, 2019). At moderate thermal stress levels, elevated metabolic costs can reduce the investments in reproduction or growth, impacting fitness. At more extreme temperatures, physiological homeostasis can be further disrupted allowing just short-term survival (Saiz et al., 2022). Importantly, low food resources during these thermal extremes would further constrain the energetic gain and narrow the thermal limits (Saiz et al., 2022; Rueda Moreno & Sasaki, 2023). The energy allocation strategies followed by the organisms, that is, the prioritization of maintenance over reproduction or vice versa, is representative of their life-history. Neritic copepods, such as the Acartia sp. females, often invest >30% of their carbon budget in reproduction and keep producing eggs nearly until natural death (Saiz et al., 2015). However, the oxidative stress associated with a higher activity levels can shorten their lifespan and decrease the hatching success of eggs produced at older ages (Saiz et al., 2015). Similarly, the effects of thermal stress may not be limited to the exposed individuals, but also can be manifested in other life-history traits, such as recruitment.

Active plasticity in organism can imply a change in the TPCs of the physiological processes following a period of acclimation (within the life of one individual). As a result, Q_{10} values will decline (**Fig. 5**). For example reductions in Q_{10} following some days of acclimation have been observed in copepods (Saiz et al., 2022). Depending on the species, acclimation can completely compensate the thermal effects on physiological rates (Scheffler et al., 2019). However, the degree of acclimation may not be the same for all physiological processes with potential impacts on bioenergetics.



Fig. 5 | Acclimation response of adult female *P. grani* egg production (**a**) and egestion rates (**b**). Empty circles show response after 48h; black circles show response after 7 days. Modified from Saiz et al. (2022).

In many organisms, the tolerance limits can also be amplified following an acclimation period, demonstrating a degree of plasticity in this trait. In this regard, the acclimation response ratio (ARR), which measures the degree of increase in thermal tolerance per degree of increased acclimation temperature, is another widely-used metric for comparing the resilience of different groups and identify vulnerable ones (Morley et al., 2019). Yet, under prolonged warming conditions, organisms might fail to maintain functional integrity at most extreme temperatures, leading to mortality and a subsequent reduction in the tolerance limits. To what extend and for how long acclimation provides resistance to thermal extremes is, therefore, a crucial question to answer.

Prolonging the effects of warming, more reversible (plastic) changes in phenotypes can further shape the TPCs. For example, developmental plasticity - the response to

temperature changes experienced during ontogeny - can determine the adult thermal sensitivity (Rebolledo et al., 2021). Plastic processes can persist beyond the life of the exposed individuals. Inter-generational (or trans-generational) effects (e.g., maternal provisioning, epigenetic processes) can modify the phenotypes of the offspring, for example, providing them more resistance, even if the thermal stress does not persist (Vehmaa et al., 2012; Thor & Dupont, 2015; Truong et al., 2022). These processes are gaining attention as mechanisms that buffer the effects of environmental variation (Donelson et al., 2018; Moore et al., 2019). Moreover, recent evidences show that adaptation, traditionally viewed as a slow process, can be more rapid than previously believed. For example, changes in allele frequency can take place in a some generations of exposure to moderate warming in copepods, manifesting in phenotypes with higher fitness (Dam et al., 2021; Brennan et al., 2022). Few amino acid replacements in essential enzymes can increase their stability and performance at warmer temperatures (Miller, 2003; Kingsolver, 2009). All these mechanisms can interact, leading to modifications in the TPCs (Fig. 6). It is noteworthy that some changes at genotype level can be irreversible, and, as a result, the plasticity in the trait under selection might be altered (enzymes can be selected to have higher stability at warmer temperatures and, in turn, lose flexibility; Hochachka & Somero, 2002). In this regard, it is not yet resolved if there is a trade-off between increases in the heat tolerance of an organism and the plasticity in this trait (van Heerwaarden & Kellermann, 2020). Reduced plasticity could limit the future capacity to cope with novel thermal stress, serving as a crucial factor determining resilience to environmental variation.



Fig. 6 | Examples of possible shifts in the thermal performance curves following long-term exposure. **a.** Conservation of the TPC. From an initial temperature (T_1), warming (T_2), cause an increase in physiological rates. **b**. Increase in performance just at high temperatures, resulting in an increase in the thermal breadth. **c**. Horizontal shift of the TPC due to an increase in performance at high temperature which is negatively correlated with performance at low temperatures. From T₁, warming (T₂) does not increase the physiological rate, in contrast to **a**. **d**. Increase in performance at high temperature and also at low temperature and decrease in maximum performance. Modified from Huey & Kingsolver (1993).

Effects of temperature on body size in ectotherms

A major implication of long-term exposures to thermal increase in ectotherms is the reduction in the body size of the organisms. Thus effect, arising from the different thermal sensitivities of growth and development during ontogeny (Forster & Hirst, 2012), is referred to as the temperature-size rule (TSR; Atkinson, 1994). The generality of this rule, extended to several taxa, is related to the increasing observations of negative trends in the size and the mass of species (Corona et al., 2024; Evans et al., 2020). The relevance of body size is broad because virtually all aspects of biology, structure, and function are size- (and, therefore, mass-) dependent (Gillooly et al., 2001; Speakman,

2005; Woodward et al., 2005). The control on the fluxes of energy and nutrients (metabolism), is one of the most important factors in ecology. A variable (*Y*) scales with mass (*M*) following a power function:

$$Y = a M^b$$
 Eq. 4

where *a* is the scaling coefficient and *b* is the allometric exponent. After Klieber's law, *b* is classically assumed to be ³/₄ (but see Dodds et al., 2001). In copepods, physiological rates scale with mass, including feeding (Saiz & Calbet, 2007; Olivares et al., 2019), egg production (Runge, 1984), and respiration (Ikeda, 1985) In turn, mass-specific rates scale by ¹/₄. Therefore, after decades of studying the allometric effects and temperature, both factors are considered the most important drivers of the metabolism of organisms, and are the base of unifying theories aiming to explain general patterns in ecology (Gillooly et al., 2001; Brown et al., 2004). It has been argued that larger body size enhance survival (Kingsolver & Huey, 2008). Nonetheless, larger body size is also thought to reduce thermal tolerance (Peralta-Maraver & Rezende, 2021). In summary, beyond direct physiological effects, temperature's influence on organism size adds a complex layer to long-term thermal responses (**Fig. 7**).



Fig. 7 | Interactions between rearing temperature and body size on fitness components. Modified from Kingsolver and Huey (2008). Solid lines indicate possible positive effects while dashed lines indicate possible negative ones.

General Introduction

Approach of this thesis

There are many models available for studying thermal adaptation of organisms (**Fig. 8**). One approach involves investigating the active response within an individual lifetime under controlled conditions, enabling exploration acclimation responses as a function of stress intensity and exposure time (Mayzaud, 1992; Saiz et al., 2022). Alternatively, experimental evolution studies consist in long-term experiments in manipulated conditions, either in the laboratory or in the field (Dam et al., 2021; DeMayo et al., 2023). Studies on recent invasions of organisms to new habitats can unveil genetic or phenotypic adaptations to these environments (Lee, 2016; Stern & Lee, 2020). Similarly, comparing the performance of "resurrected" organisms (e.g. eggs recovered from burial) with current populations can also indicate recent adaptation (Geerts et al., 2015). The comparison between different latitudinal populations of the same species shed light on local adaptation processes (Halsband-Lenk et al., 2002; Kelly et al., 2012). Finally, analyzing the thermal sensitivity of multiple species can inform about ecological successions (Sasaki et al., 2023).

This thesis presents long-term (multigenerational), experimentally-oriented studies focusing on the *direct* effects of temperature on phenotypic traits, using the neritic calanoid copepod *Paracartia grani* Sars, 1904 as a model species. Our aim is to gain new insights into the potential response of zooplankton, and the underlying physiological processes involved, to some of the key environmental changes predicted for the coming decades: warming and oligotrophy. The research addresses some relevant questions on this topic, including: Can copepods adapt to ecologically-relevant increases in temperature, and to what degree? Are there any fitness costs associated to these phenotypic changes? Can chronic warming increase the tolerance to extreme temperatures? Additionally, can low food availability constrain the thermal response? Overall, we explore the implications of long-term thermal stress for production, energetics, life-history as well as the copepod's resilience to extreme events and low food availability. Through the different studies conducted we provide valuable data on the biology of the species and address classical questions in ecology.


Fig. 8 | Examples of approaches to study thermal adaptation in copepods. Modified from Jutfelt (2020).

On the study species: the neritic copepod Paracartia grani

P. grani is a calanoid copepod belonging to the Acartidae family, a taxonomic group found in aquatic habitats worldwide (Belmonte, 2021). This species is commonly found in coastal and semi-enclosed waters of the North and South East Atlantic, as well as in the Mediterranean Sea (Rodríguez & Vives, 1984; S. Boyer et al., 2012; Razouls et al., 2005-2023). In the western Mediterranean, *P. grani* can be found year-round at a wide thermal range (8.3-23.8°C), with peak abundances between spring and autumn (Rodriguez & Jiménez, 1990). In these regions, *P. grani* can coexist with other *Acartia* species (Alcaraz, 1977; Rodriguez & Jiménez, 1990). Due to their short-generation times, *P. grani* populations are expected to undergo multiple generations annually similar to other species (Christou and Verriopoulos, 1993).

The sexes of adult *P. grani* can be easily distinguished by morphology (Vilela, 1972). Females have a wing-life expansions on the last segment of the prosome and relatively short three-segmented abdomen (urosome). Males have a slender, five-segmented abdomen and possess modified 5th leg and a thickened right antenna used for mating. Females are larger than males (1050 μ m and 930 μ m, respectively, at 19°C) and, generally exhibit higher metabolic rates (Olivares et al., 2019). The reproduction of the females is highly dependent on food intake (Calbet & Alcaraz, 1996). Food items can be

detected by the mechano- and chemoreceptors present in their antennas and feeding appendages (Alcaraz et al., 1980; Tiselius et al., 2013). Depending on prey size and motility, the copepods can adopt ambush strategies or create feeding currents for feeding (Saiz & Kiorboe, 1995). Given the relatively small size and low motility of the cryptophyte *R. salina*, utilized as prey in our experiments, *P. grani* used the latter method, generating a current with their feeding appendages to bring food to their mouth (Saiz & Kiorboe, 1995). Similar to other zooplankton species, *P. grani* shows higher feeding activity at night (Bautista et al., 1988), but these rhythms are lost in the laboratory (Olivares et al., 2020).

The food is quickly digested, and given that the handling of the prey (time they spend eating the prey) is relatively short, the maximum capacity to eat is limited mainly by the gut volume and digestion time (time clearing the guts or gut passage time; Tiselius et al., 2013). At very low food concentrations, they can diminish their foraging activity to minimize the metabolic costs until higher concentrations are encountered, or they may switch to a more abundant prey (Holling Type III response; Kiørboe et al., 2018). Unassimilated food is egested in small faecal pellets, which consist of waste material enclosed by a peritrophic membrane that maintains their integrity (Mauchline, 1998). On an excess of food, *P. grani* can accumulate lipids visible as small oil droplets in the prosome (personal observation).

For copepods, mating in the water column relies on physical and chemical signals (Kiørboe & Bagøien, 2005) yet *P. grani* is closely related to species that uses hydrodynamic signals, such as *Acartia tonsa* (Bagøien & Kiørboe, 2005). Males detect the presence of the females and grasp them with the modified antennae and fertilizing them (Bagøien & Kiørboe, 2005). A single mating may fertilize the female for several days (Parrish & Wilson, 1978). *P. grani* females can lay >100 eggs per day (Saiz et al., 1997), while the male's spermatophores production may be similar to other copepod species, which can be around 1 per day (Burris & Dam, 2015), though for both the production of gametes is dependent on temperature and food availability (Calbet & Alcaraz, 1996; Burris & Dam, 2015). The eggs are released by females into the water column, and they are nearly spherical with a diameter of around 80 µm (at 19°C).

Diapause eggs have been identified in P. grani, allowing this species to wait for favourable conditions (Boyer & Bonnet, 2018; Guerrero & Rodríguez, 1998). The embryonic development (and hatching) of copepod larvae (nauplii) is strongly influenced by temperature (Herrera et al., 2012; Sumares et al., 2013). At 19°C, it may take up to two days for them to hatch (personal observation). The nauplii are morphologically different from advanced stages (copepodites), more rounded and shorter, and can be visually identified by the number and disposition of spines at the end of the prosome (Vilela, 1972). Nauplii will undergo five moults until reaching a certain size. The sixth moult determines the transition to a morphology similar to that of the adult, called copepodite (Fig. 9). Generally, males develop faster than females and are ready to mate soon after the adult moult (personal observation). For adult females it takes a couple of days to fully mature sexually (at 19°C). Their development can be completed in 14 days (at 19°C) reaching maturation. After this period, adults can survive for up to 90 days in laboratory, although the oxidative stress of a constantly high egg production (directly related to food availability) significantly reduces their lifespan (Saiz et al., 2015).

General Introduction



Fig. 9 | Developmental stages of *P. grani* (N: nauplii; C: copepodite). Arrows in adult female figure shows a modified 5th foot and spermatophore of the male attached to the genital segment.

Aims and objectives of this thesis

The capacity of organisms to adapt to changing thermal conditions has profound ecological and evolutionary implications. Temperature stands out as a major physical factor driving the activity of ectotherms. Consequently, the thermal effects on the lifehistory and physiology of marine zooplankton have been extensively studied in the last century. Nonetheless, studies evaluating the responses to thermal stress across multiple generations in zooplankton are very scarce. This thesis aims to enhance our understanding of the response of marine copepods, the most abundant group in the zooplankton community, to long-term thermal stress. We approach this subject experimentally, using the calanoid copepod Paracartia grani as a model species. P. grani is an ideal candidate for evolutionary studies because its relatively short generation times and biological and ecological similarities with other well-studied Acartia species. We focus on observing the changes in phenotypic traits of *P. grani* across multiple generations of exposure to warming, with the intent to evaluate its adaptive potential and contribute to predicting its ecological trends. It is worth noting that we solely investigated the direct effects of temperature and do not study the indirect effects, which, in nature, will certainly have profound influence on zooplankton performance through changes in phenology and abundance, cell size and composition of their prey.

The thesis is divided into four objectives which are addressed sequentially in Results.

Objective 1. To describe the changes in life-history traits of *P. grani* after **multigenerational exposure to warming.** Our initial hypothesis was that the overall thermal response (Q_{10} coefficient) of two main physiological processes (ingestion and egg production rates) would be diminished after multigenerational exposure to warming. We predicted that the mechanisms leading to this dampening would be 1) a decrease in thermal sensitivity of these processes after multigenerational exposure, and 2) a thermal-driven shrinkage of body size, which would result in a per capita decrease in metabolic rates. We also examined the possible costs of these adjustments in other life-history traits, such as sex ratio, hatching success, and gross-growth efficiency. This objective is mainly addressed in **Results 3.1** but it is also discussed in **Results 3.2**, **Results 3.3** and **Results 3.4** and further developed in the **Discussion**.

Objective 2. To assess the changes in thermal tolerance in *P. grani* following a prolonged exposure to temperature changes. Multigenerational thermal compensation can alter the tolerance limits and provide an advantage in the case of extreme heat events, such as marine heatwaves. Thus, we determined the thermal performance curves for survival and reproduction of this copepod species following multigenerational rearing under warming conditions (25°C). We hypothesized that multigenerational thermal exposure to warmer temperatures (25°C) would increase the thermal tolerance of the copepod and also both the T_{opt} and CT_{max} in its reproductive response. This objective is addressed in **Results 3.2**.

Objective 3. To compare different thermal responses of the main physiological processes in *P. grani* and the implications for its metabolic balance. Physiological processes can have different thermal responses, leading to an internal disequilibrium that can limit their efficiency of food utilization. We hypothesized that copepods long-term reared under warmer conditions (>15 generations) would show a higher capacity to maintain their metabolic balance under acute thermal stress. This objective is addressed in **Results 3.3**. The discussion of this chapter involves the interpretation of the carbon budget of *P. grani* under these different warming conditions.

Objective 4. To assess the differences in feeding functional response parameters (I_{max} and K_m) and numerical responses between copepods exposed to short- and long-term warming. Based on the results of the previous experiments, we hypothesized that grazing and reproduction under different food concentrations would differ at two different timescales of exposure (4 days and 23 generations). Our working hypotheses were: 1) maximum ingestion rate (I_{max}) will be reduced following long-term rearing under warming compared to a short-term response; 2) half-saturation constant (K_m) will also be reduced because of the lower demands of their whole organism basal metabolism; and 3) numerical responses will match the functional responses at all thermal conditions; hence, no effects of thermal stress on gross-growth efficiency would be expected. We also evaluated the effects of changing ingestion and gross-growth efficiency on the stoichiometry of the copepod's body content. This objective is addressed in **Results 3.4**.



2. CULTURING CONDITIONS

This section provides an overview of the methods used to establish and maintain the laboratory cultures employed throughout this research. Specific methodologies for each experiment are presented in detail in each respective section.

Paracartia grani specimens were obtained from a laboratory culture maintained at the Institut de Ciències del Mar (ICM, CSIC) facilities at 19°C. From this population, eggs were collected to initiate three subpopulations maintained at different rearing temperatures: 19°C (control), 22°C, and 25°C. These subpopulations were used throughout most of the research and were employed at different times to address specific objectives. We chose these temperatures based on increases predicted by IPCC scenarios (+3°C; IPCC, 2019) and extended the range to +6°C to better understand the effects of thermal stress.

The cultures were maintained in a 19°C (\pm 1°C) walk-in chamber in three 150-L baths, each containing two 20 L transparent polycarbonate tanks. The baths were filled with filtered seawater and equipped with TECO[®] chiller/heater units (TK 500/2000) to maintain constant temperature conditions (19, 22 and 25°C). The temperature at each bath was continuously monitored with HOBOs (Onset HOBO[®] Dataloggers) submerged in the water (**Fig. 10A**) and routinely checked with manual thermometers. Inside the copepod tanks, temperature fluctuated at a maximum of \pm 0.1°C (**Fig. 10B**). Led lighting was positioned horizontally above the water baths at a calculated distance to provide a light intensity of 15 - 20 µE m⁻² s⁻¹. The photoperiod (10:14 light/dark cycle) was synchronized with the walk-in chamber. All tanks were provided with constant low aeration. Food was periodically delivered either by hand or automatically, using dosing pumps (GroTech® TEC 4 NG) with silicon tubing fitted to the tank lids. Automated feeding proved crucial during periods of severe mobility restrictions in Barcelona (March–July 2020) due to the COVID-19 pandemic, ensuring the maintenance of the cultures.



Fig. 10 | **A**) Water temperature inside each water bath (19°C, 22°C and 25°C) during 10 months. **B**) Water temperature fluctuations inside the copepod tanks during 18 hours.

The 150 L water baths were also used to submerge the experimental bottles for incubation and physiological rate assessment during the experiments. When it was necessary to host several temperature treatments (**Results 3.2** and **3.3**) or a large number of experimental bottles (**Results 3.4**), additional water baths (50 L) were set up under the same conditions as described before.

Our experimental populations of *P. grani* originated from a laboratory culture established in 2007-2008 using *P. grani* collected from coastal waters off Barcelona (NW Mediterranean). To initiate the F0 culture, we collected freshly laid eggs (less than 24 hours old) from the stock. Eggs were obtained by siphoning the bottom of the rearing tank and sieving the collected water through 200 µm and 40 µm sieves to remove adult copepods and retain the eggs, respectively. Approximately 20.000 eggs were transferred to a 20-L tank submerged in the 19°C water bath. The initial number of eggs was established based on previous experience to ensure enough animals for sampling, experimentation and future recruitment. This amount was largely maintained (15.000-20.000) during the whole rearing period. Copepod cohorts were grown into adults under food satiation conditions with a mono-diet of the cryptophyte flagellate *Rhodomonas salina*. All food volume added to the rearing tanks, incubations and experiments was calculated based on previous knowledge (Helenius & Saiz, 2017; Olivares et al., 2019). Based on this information, the prey concentrations added in the cohort rearing ranged from 2 ppm for early-stage nauplii to 10 ppm for adults. Prey concentrations were checked three times a week using a particle counter coulter (Beckman Coulter Multisizer III). We routinely monitored, and according to life-stage and copepod density in the tanks, we calculated the volume of *R. salina* to be added. Upon copepods reaching sexual maturity, new produced eggs were collected using the previously described method. Batches of 20000 eggs were transferred to duplicated 20 L tanks filled with filtered seawater pre-acclimated to the corresponding experimental temperature (19°C, 22°C and 25°C) to start the respective F1 at different temperature. We repeated these same procedures throughout the research to generate successive generations. As indicated before, these cultures were also used for experimentation at different generations of rearing (**Fig. 11**).



Figure 11 | Experimental design implemented in this thesis. It was observed that copepods developed faster at warmer temperatures, resulting in a progressively widening temporal mismatch between generations at each rearing temperature. The number of generations achieved by the warmer temperatures was used as a reference for the experiments and were compared with the nearer proximate generation of the control (19°C) copepods available, which were also monitored but assumed to be steady. The 22°C culture was stopped in March 2022 following the experimentations planned to address **Objective 1** and **3**.















(0)

3. RESULTS

3.1 Multigenerational thermal effects on copepod life-history traits

Based on:

de Juan, C., Griffell, K., Calbet, A. and Saiz, E. (2023) Multigenerational physiological compensation and body size reduction dampen the effects of warming on copepods. Limnol Oceanogr, 68: 1037-1047. DOI: 10.1002/lno.12327

ABSTRACT

Under the current ocean warming scenario, multigenerational studies are essential to address possible adaptive changes in phenotypic traits of copepod populations. In this study, we exposed the calanoid copepod Paracartia grani, reared in the laboratory at 19°C, to warmer conditions (22°C and 25°C) to investigate the changes in key phenotypic traits in the first, tenth and eleventh generations. Development rates and adult body size were inversely related to temperature in all generations. We also found a decline in copepod egg size at higher temperatures. Temperature had positive effects on the ingestion and egg production rate of females only in the first generation, but the thermal response of the copepods diminished significantly in the consecutive generations. The decrease in thermal effects on feeding and egg production rates after multigenerational exposure cannot be explained only by the shrinkage in body size at warmer temperatures, but also involves the action of physiological compensation. These adaptive processes did not appear to have a significant cost on other traits, such as egg hatching success, gross growth efficiency and sex ratio. Our findings have implications for the prediction of ocean warming effects on copepod activity rates and highlight the importance of physiological adaptation processes after multigenerational exposure.

INTRODUCTION

The response of marine zooplankton to the forecasted rise in ocean temperature is of crucial interest for predicting the functioning of marine pelagic systems (Hays et al., 2005; Richardson, 2008). Within zooplankton, copepods are the most abundant group (Longhurst, 1985). They have key roles in marine food webs as secondary consumers (Banse, 1995; Calbet, 2001) and remineralizers (Alcaraz et al., 1994, 2010), influencing the energy and biochemical fluxes in marine ecosystems (Steinberg & Landry, 2017).

As in most ectothermic animals, the physiological traits of zooplankton species are coupled with the environmental temperature in their habitats (Huey & Stevenson, 1979; Angilletta et al., 2002). The effects of temperature on physiological activity have been extensively studied, particularly for copepods (Kiørboe et al., 1982; Uye, 1988; Holste & Peck, 2006; Cruz et al., 2013). Within their thermal tolerance limits, vital rates of zooplankton respond to acute exposure to temperature according to the Arrhenius law (passive response), with Q_{10} coefficients (fold variation in rate for a 10°C increase) classically assumed to range between 2 and 4 (Saiz et al., 2022). Longer exposure allows the development of physiological compensatory processes (active plasticity) that diminish the phenotypic response of the organism to temperature, resulting in a decrease in Q₁₀ values (Schulte et al., 2011; Scheffler et al., 2019; Havird et al., 2020). However, the acclimation capacity of an organism is limited and may have associated costs that challenge its persistence capacity (Angilletta et al., 2003; Alcaraz et al., 2014; Souissi et al., 2021). At longer timescales, comprising multiple generations, other compensatory mechanisms at phenotypic and genotypic levels can come into play and modify the thermal response of the species (Sanford & Kelly, 2011; Dam, 2013). Recent advances addressing the multigenerational effects of temperature on copepod traits (i.e. fecundity, recruitment, body size and heat tolerance) suggest that adaptive shifts can be indeed rather rapid, within a few generations (Souissi et al., 2016; Kelly et al., 2017; Dam et al., 2021).

Results

Temperature also affects body size owing to the different shapes of the thermal responses of developmental and growth rates (Forster & Hirst, 2012). The shrinkage of body size driven by warming is generalized in nature (Sheridan & Bickford, 2011) and has also been observed in copepods (Rice et al., 2015; Evans et al., 2020). These shifts in size associated with temperature can affect trophic interactions and have important ecological consequences (Sheridan & Bickford, 2011; Brosset et al., 2016). Body size also influences metabolism (Gillooly et al., 2001). As body mass decreases, the metabolic rate declines and the mass-specific metabolic rate increases (Gillooly et al., 2001). In copepods, physiological rates such as feeding, egg production and respiration scale with body mass (Runge, 1984; Ban, 1994; Saiz & Calbet, 2011). Therefore, the direct effects of temperature on physiological rates are expected to overlap with those driven by the reduction in body size also induced by warming (Riemer et al., 2018).

In this study, we have addressed the multigenerational response of the marine calanoid copepod Paracartia (formerly Acartia) grani to temperature. P. grani is a well-studied small coastal species (ca. 1 mm; Calbet et al., 1999; Olivares et al., 2019) with broadcasting reproductive behaviour whose distribution extends along a thermal gradient from cold northeast Atlantic waters to the warmer Mediterranean Sea (Boyer et al., 2012). Because P. grani has a short lifespan, its populations undergo a few generations annually (lanora, 1998), which make it suitable for multigenerational experiments. In our study, we exposed a parental population of P. grani, reared at 19°C in the laboratory, to warmer conditions (22°C and 25°C) for 11 generations and examined the direct effects of temperature on feeding, fecundity, development, population sex ratio and somatic traits (adult and egg sizes and adult carbon content). The range of increased temperatures used was based on the IPCC's extreme prospects for long-term ocean warming (IPCC, 2022) and also encompass shorter-period phenomena such as the severe, months-lasting marine heatwaves that have been increasingly present in the Mediterranean in recent years (Garrabou et al., 2022). We expected that the overall thermal response (Q_{10} coefficient) of two main physiological processes (ingestion and egg production rates) would be diminished after multigenerational exposures to warming. We hypothesized that the mechanisms of this dampening effect would be 1) a decrease in thermal sensitivity to these processes after multigenerational exposure, and 2) a thermal-driven shrinkage of body size, which would result in a per capita decrease in metabolic rates. We also examined the possible costs of these adjustments in other life-history traits, such as sex ratio, hatching success and gross growth efficiency.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Experimental organisms, rearing conditions and thermal exposure

Specimens of *Paracartia grani* were originally collected in coastal waters near Barcelona (NW Mediterranean) and have been kept in culture at the Institut de Ciències del Mar (ICM-CSIC) for >14 years in 20 - 40 L tanks (Saiz et al., 2015). The copepod culture is kept in a temperature-controlled room at $19 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C with a 10:14 light/dark cycle and routinely fed ad libitum three times a week with the cryptophyte *Rhodomonas salina* (strain K-0294, Scandinavian Culture Collection of Algae and Protozoa) grown in f/2 medium.

To start the F0 culture, we collected eggs spawned during the past 24 h from the stock culture and transferred 20,000 of them into a 20-L tank submerged in a water bath at 19°C, where eggs were allowed to hatch and copepods to grow under excess *R. salina*. The number of eggs was established on the basis of previous experience (Saiz et al., 2015; Olivares et al., 2019) to ensure enough animals for sampling, experimentation and future recruitment. The procedure for collecting the eggs consisted in siphoning the bottom of the tank and sieving the collected water through sieves of 200 μ m (to remove any adults present) and 40 μ m (to collect the eggs).

Once F0 reached adulthood, we collected eggs from the bottom of the tank and transferred them in batches of 20,000 eggs to duplicated 20-L tanks filled with filtered seawater previously acclimated to the corresponding experimental temperatures (19°C, 22°C and 25°C). These tanks were introduced into three 150-L water baths provided with TECO water-temperature conditions set at 19°C, 22°C and 25°C and diode lighting (15 - 20 μ E m⁻² s⁻¹; 10:14 light/dark cycle), where they were kept throughout the multigenerational rearing study. The copepods were routinely fed with *R. salina*, supplied in different amounts to maintain satiation during development (i.e., concentrations)

Results

ranging from 2 ppm for early-stage nauplii to 10 ppm for adults; Helenius and Saiz 2017; Olivares et al. 2019). We checked the prey concentration in the tanks three times per week using a Beckman Coulter Multisizer III particle counter and adjusted it to the desired concentrations according to parallel estimations of copepod abundance and stage composition. After the first thermal-exposed generation (F1) at each experimental temperature was raised and adults were present in the cohort, we repeated the aforementioned procedure to generate successive generations (F2, F3,...) for each thermal treatment until the 11th generation was reached (5 - 6 months). Previous evidence suggests that 3 - 6 generations might be enough for copepods to adapt to a new temperature in terms of reproduction and foraging capacities (Souissi et al., 2016; Dam et al., 2021). Therefore, we assumed that full thermal adjustment was reached after ten generations (F10) and repeated the experiments one generation later (F11) to better assess the differences from F1.

Adult development time and adult sex ratio

Adult development times at 19°C, 22°C and 25°C were assessed for the F1 and F10 generations. Throughout the development of the cohorts, we took water samples every 24 h from each rearing tank after thorough mixing; sample volumes ranged from 250 mL for nauplii to 500 mL for copepodites and 1000 mL for adults. The samples were sieved through a 40-µm sieve, and the copepods were preserved in 4% formaldehyde. Later, the specimens were counted and photographed under an Olympus SZX12 stereomicroscope and identified from copepodite IV to the adult stage. We calculated the adult male and female median development times by fitting a Hill sigmoidal function to the observed frequencies and then assessing the time required for 50% of the individuals to moult to that stage (Landry, 1983). The adult sex ratio was calculated as the quotient between the mean abundance of adult males and adult females estimated from the last three samplings, when adult stages dominated the population.

Feeding and fecundity experiments

Feeding and fecundity experiments were carried out on the F1, F10 and F11 generations. The experiments consisted in 24 h incubations to determine feeding and egg production rates and posterior incubation of the spawned eggs to assess hatching success. Prey concentrations and numbers of copepods in the incubations were chosen using previous feeding rate data to ensure feeding saturation conditions (i.e., maximum ingestion and egg production rates) and to produce a reduction of 20 - 30% of the prey concentration during the incubation (Olivares et al., 2019). To avoid ageing effects (Saiz et al., 2015), we started every experiment 2 - 5 days after the copepods had moulted into the adult stage; at that time, females were already fertilized and producing eggs. For each temperature treatment, we prepared four control and eight experimental 610-mL Pyrex bottles (four for females and four for males) filled with 7 ppm (approx. 1120 μ g C L^{-1}) of R. salina. We sorted the copepods under the stereomicroscope, and with the aid of a wide-bore Pasteur pipette we introduced either 18 - 28 females or 45 - 80 males into each experimental bottle, depending on the treatment (Olivares et al., 2019). All bottles were amended with 5 mL of f/2 medium per litre. Then, the bottles were placed in the corresponding temperature-controlled baths and regularly rotated by hand end-over-end (2 - 3 times per day) to homogenize their contents. After 24 h, the bottle contents were sequentially screened through 100- and 20-µm sieves to retain the copepods and the eggs, respectively. Initial and final algae concentrations in the incubations were measured using the Coulter Multisizer. The copepods were checked for survival under the microscope and then preserved in 4% formaldehyde. Subsequently, we photographed random individuals (n = 28 for each duplicated tank, treatment, generation and sex; total n = 1008) under the stereomicroscope and measured adult prosome length using FIJI ImageJ software. The egg samples were divided into four aliquots. One of them was immediately preserved in 2% Lugol's solution to determine egg production rates. To assess hatching success, we further incubated the remaining aliquots in 50-mL vials (filled with filtered seawater and 1 ppm of R. salina) at their respective temperatures and consecutively preserved them in 2% Lugol's solution after 24, 48 and 72 h. Eggs, egg shells and nauplii were counted using an inverted microscope (Nikon Diaphot 200). Egg diameter was determined from pictures (n = 30 per treatment and generation; total n = 270) by fitting an ellipsoid using the ImageJ software and calculating the average of the fitted major and minor axes (Saiz et al., 2020).

Copepod ingestion rates were calculated using Frost's equations (Frost, 1972), which consider the disappearance and growth of prey in experimental and control bottles,

respectively, assuming exponential models. Egg production rates were computed as the total number of eggs and hatched nauplii divided by the number of females in the incubation and the duration of the incubation. Hatching success was calculated as the percentage of nauplii in relation to the total number of eggs laid. For 22°C and 25°C, we used the data for the 48-h incubation, whereas for 19°C the samples after 72 h were used to ensure that the hatching plateau was reached (**Supplementary Fig. S1**).

Carbon-specific rates

Carbon ingestion rates were obtained by computing ingestion rates in prey biovolume units from the Coulter counter and then using *R. salina* carbon contents estimated from cell volume using the factor 0.17 pg C μ m⁻³ (Saiz et al., 2020). Similarly, egg production rates were transformed into carbon units from egg volume (estimated from the measured diameter) by applying the factor 0.129 pg C μ m⁻³ (Saiz, Griffell and Calbet, 2020; C. de Juan, unpubl.). To normalize physiological rates in terms of copepod body carbon, parallel to the feeding and fecundity incubations, we took additional copepod samples to assess the adult carbon content for each treatment and generation. The copepods were left for approximately 30 minutes in 0.1- μ m filtered seawater to empty their guts, and then they were narcotized with MS-222 (Saiz et al., 2015) and transferred into groups of 25 - 40 females and 60 males into precombusted 25-mm Whatman GF/C filters (450°C, 5 h). The filters were stored at -80°C until analysis. Prior to analysis, the filters were thawed and then dried for 48 h at 60°C and finally processed with a Thermo Finnigan Flash EA1112 CHNS analyser. Gross growth efficiency was obtained by dividing the carbon egg production rate by the respective carbon ingestion rate.

Statistical analysis

Simple linear regression analysis was performed to assess the statistical significance of the relationship between copepod physiological traits and temperature. When the relationship was anticipated to follow the Arrhenius law and be exponential (median development time, feeding and egg production; Almeda et al. 2010a; Saiz et al. 2022), the dependent variable was In-transformed, and Q_{10} coefficients were estimated from the slopes as exp(10 × slope) (Ikeda, 1985). When the slopes were not statistically different from 0, meaning that no thermal effect was observed, we assigned to the Q_{10} a value of 1. Statistical analyses were conducted in Prism v.7. Unless otherwise stated, mean values ± SE are provided.

RESULTS

Median development times decreased exponentially with temperature (linear regression on In-transformed data, p < 0.01 in all cases; **Table 1**); the 6°C difference between the lowest and the highest temperatures resulted in adult development times 4 - 5 d shorter. Covariance analysis showed that the rate of change with temperature did not differ between males and females in any of the generations (test for slope: p > 0.6 for both F1 and F10; **Table 1**); in F1, male median development times were slightly, but significantly, shorter (covariance analysis, test for intercept: p = 0.33), whereas this difference disappeared in F10 (p > 0.7) (**Table 1**). Overall, median development times for F10 were higher than those for F1 (on average 14 - 15% difference; covariance analysis, test for intercepts: p < 0.001 for both male and female comparisons; **Table 1**). Sex ratios were close to 1 (**Table 1**; t-tests, p > 0.09 in all cases) and did not show a significant relationship with temperature in either F1 or F10 (**Table 1**; linear regression, p > 0.07 in both cases).

		MDT (d)		
Generation	T(°C)	Female	Male	Sex ratio
	19°C	14.1 ± 0.08	13.9 ± 0.17	1.1 ± 0.07
F1	22°C	11.2 ± 0.02	10.9 ± 0.07	1.1 ± 0.09
	25°C	8.9 ± 0.01	8.8 ± 0.09	1.1 ± 0.05
	19°C	15.5 ± 0.55	15.4 ± 0.85	0.9 ± 0.06
F10	22°C	13.5 ± 0.20	13.2 ± 0.15	1.1±0.08
	25°C	10.0	10.0	1.1 ± 0.06

Table 1 | Median development time (d) and sex ratio (male/female) of *P. grani* reared at 19°C, 22°C and 25°C in F1 and F10 generations. Average ± SE are shown.



Figure 12 | Prosome length of adult female (**a**) and male (**b**) *P. grani* as a function of temperature and generation. Box plots show median values and 25 - 75 percentiles, while the whiskers show the 5 - 95 percentiles.

Figure 12 shows the prosome length of the female and male *P. grani* as a function of the experimental temperature and rearing generation. The copepods' prosome length was inversely related to temperature, both within gender and across generations (linear regression, p < 0.001 in all cases). On average, the 6°C temperature increase resulted in a body size decrease in F1 of 7.8% and 7.1% for males and females, respectively. The effect of temperature on size reduction decreased with time to 6.3% and 5.0% for males and to 5.1% and 5.9% for females in F10 and F11, respectively (**Fig. 12a,b**; covariance analysis, test for slopes: p = 0.012 and p < 0.001 for females and males, respectively). This pattern was linked to a generalized decrease in the adult prosome length over time, which was particularly evident when the male and female body sizes for the 19°C treatment were compared through generations (one-way ANOVA, p < 0.001 in both cases).



Fig. 13 | Relationship between prosome length and carbon content of adult female and male *P. grani*. Regression equations are shown. Data from all generations are combined.

The mean carbon content of *P. grani* ranged from $7.5 \pm 0.2 \,\mu$ g C at 19°C (F1) to $4.4 \pm 0.3 \,\mu$ g C at 25°C (F10) for females and from $5.8 \pm 0.3 \,\mu$ g C at 19°C (F1) to $3.1 \pm 0.2 \,\mu$ g C at 22°C (F11) for males (**Fig. 13**). The differences in copepod carbon content were positively related to prosome length (linear regression analysis; *p* < 0.001 for both males and females).



Fig. 14 | Per capita and carbon-specific ingestion rates of adult female (**a**,**c**) and male (**b**,**d**) *P. grani.* Error bars show standard error. Asterisks highlight statistically significant relationships with temperature (linear regression of In-transformed data; *p < 0.05, **p < 0.001).

For copepod ingestion rates, expressed as μ g C cop⁻¹ d⁻¹, only females in F1 showed a significant trend with temperature (linear regression on ln-transformed data, p = 0.034), resulting in a Q_{10} coefficient of 1.28 (**Fig. 14a**). After multigenerational thermal exposure (F10, F11), however, neither female nor male feeding rates were related to temperature (linear regression on ln-transformed data, p > 0.12 in all cases) (**Fig. 14a,b**).



Fig. 15 | Per capita (**a**) and carbonspecific egg production rates (**b**) of *P. grani.* Error bars show SE. Asterisk highlights statistically significant relationships with temperature (linear regression of In-transformed data; *p < 0.001).

Like the per capita rates, carbon-specific ingestion rates for females in F1 showed a statistically significant relationship with temperature ($Q_{10} = 2.15$; linear regression of Intransformed data, p < 0.001; **Fig. 14c**). After multigenerational rearing (F10 and F11), however, carbon-specific female feeding rates showed no significant trend with temperature (linear regression of In-transformed data, p > 0.66; **Fig. 14c**). For males, we found no statistically significant relationship with temperature in any generation (linear regression of In-transformed data, p > 0.39 for F10 and F11; **Fig. 14d**).

Egg production rates on a per capita basis showed no clear relationship with increasing temperature in any of the three generations (linear regression on ln-transformed data, p > 0.12 in all cases; **Fig. 15a**); mean values were 85 ± 3.1 , 61 ± 3.3 and 72 ± 3.3 eggs cop⁻¹ d⁻¹ for F1, F10 and F11, respectively. However, carbon-specific egg production rates in F1 showed a significant trend with increasing temperature ($Q_{10} = 1.79$; linear regression on ln-transformed data, p < 0.001; **Fig. 15b**). We found no statistically significant trend with temperature in the successive generations (p > 0.24; **Fig. 15b**).

Table 2 | Hatching success of the eggs of *P. grani* reared at 19°C, 22°C and 25°C in F1, F10 and F11. At 19°C, the hatching incubations lasted 72 h, whereas at 22°C and 25°C, they lasted 48 h (see text and **Supplementary Fig. S1**). Average \pm SE are shown.

T(°C)	F1	F10	F11
19°C	91.1 ± 1.4	91.2 ± 2.0	89.9 ± 0.7
22°C	85.7 ± 1.6	84.3 ± 3.3	94.5 ± 0.8
25°C	83.8 ± 2.4	88.0 ± 2.6	88.6 ± 2.4

Egg diameter of *P. grani* declined overall with temperature, although differences were only statistically significant in F10 and F11 (linear regression analysis, p = 0.037 and p = 0.034 for F10 and F11, respectively; **Fig. 16a**). In addition to likely direct effects of temperature on egg diameter, we observed that egg diameter was positively related to female prosome length (linear regression analysis, p = 0.028; **Fig. 16b**), suggesting an adult size effect. In F1, hatching success was influenced by temperature and decreased by 8% for the 6°C warming interval; this relationship with temperature was not observed in the successive generations (**Table 2**).



Fig. 16 \mid (a) Egg diameter of *P. grani* as a function of temperature and generation. (b) Relationship between egg diameter and adult female prosome length. Regressions equations are shown. Error bars show SE.

The carbon gross growth efficiency of female *P. grani* showed no statistically significant relationships with temperature in any of the generations (linear regression analysis, p > 0.27 in all cases; **Fig. 17**), with a grand mean value of 44 ± 1% across temperatures and generations.



Fig. 17 | Gross growth efficiency of adult female *P. grani* as a function of temperature and generation. Error bars show SE.

DISCUSSION

Thermal effects on somatic traits and development times

The inverse relationship between body size and temperature in copepods has been well known for decades (McLaren, 1965; Klein Breteler & Gonzalez, 1988), and it has received renewed interest lately owing to ocean warming (Rice et al., 2015; Evans et al., 2020; Campbell et al., 2021). The decrease in copepod body size with warming is expected to have a great effect on the performance of the organisms because of its close relationship with metabolism (Gillooly et al., 2001). In our experiments, as expected, we found a strong relationship between copepod body size and temperature. The observed reduction in prosome length with temperature was, on average, 1.2% °C⁻¹ and was associated with a decrease in body carbon content of 3.7% °C⁻¹; these are similar to the values previously reported for calanoid copepods (Horne et al., 2016). The relationship between temperature and copepod body size is driven by the different thermal sensitivities between development and somatic growth rates (Forster & Hirst, 2012). In our case, mean development times showed a similar negative relationship with temperature, with no differences in the slope between F1 and F10. The development times of P. grani in our experiments were comparable to those reported for the same or other closely related species at similar temperatures (Landry 1975; Saiz and Alcaraz 1991, Calbet and Alcaraz 1997).

It was rather unexpected to observe that copepod body size decreased overall after multigenerational rearing at all temperatures. However, in some previous studies, similar observations for body size changes over long timescales in laboratory reared copepods have been reported (Klein Breteler & Gonzalez, 1988; Klein Breteler et al., 1990). Changes in food availability and crowding effects are among the main factors attributed to the shifts in body size (Franco et al., 2017). In our multigenerational rearing, however, the food satiating conditions (Olivares et al., 2019) and low copepod density in the rearing tanks (from 1000 eggs L⁻¹ initially to 186 - 316 adults L⁻¹) at the time of carrying out incubation experiments and recruiting eggs for the next generation (Jepsen et al. 2007; Chintada et al. 2021; Wilson et al. 2022) make these factors unlikely to have influenced copepod body size. Another plausible explanation could be that the overall experimental

setup, with a very regular rearing routine (more stable temperatures and satiating food conditions), cumulatively affected the copepod size in all treatments. Nevertheless, given that this influence was homogeneous in all treatments, the effects of temperature were still evident, as demonstrated by the similarity of the slopes of the relationship of body size with temperature between generations.

The effects of temperature also affected egg size. The reduction in egg diameter (0.6% °C⁻¹), however, was smaller than the 1.2% °C⁻¹ observed reduction in adult body size. Hansen et al. (2010), for a similar temperature range (17 - 24°C), also reported variations in copepod body and egg sizes of the order of 1.4% °C⁻¹ and 0.4% °C⁻¹, respectively. It is worth noting, however, that temperature can also directly affect copepod egg size (Saiz et al. 2022), so the observed egg size is likely the result of the combined direct effects of temperature and adult size dependence.

Thermal effects on physiological rates

The positive effects of warmer temperatures on the physiological rates of females of *P*. *grani* only appeared in the first generation, and this influence dampened at longer thermal exposures. In the case of males, there was also a positive trend of feeding rates with temperature in F1 (albeit not significant), which in successive generations also dampened. The drop in thermal response found in males and females in our experiments was greater than that reported for the same species by Saiz et al. (2022), who found a decrease in the Q_{10} coefficients from 2.6 - 2.7 for an acute response (24 h) to 1.6 - 1.7 after a 7-d acclimation. It seems, therefore, that long-term exposure (multigenerational rearing) has deeper effects on the thermal compensation of physiological rates, levelling out the response to temperature and evidencing a notable phenotypic plasticity in the copepod species, which may be related to the coastal environments that constitute its habitat and the broad latitudinal distribution (Saiz et al. 2022).

Under a warming ocean scenario, chronic exposure to higher temperatures through multiple generations may allow other mechanisms, at phenotypic and genotypic levels, to modulate the thermal response (Angilletta et al., 2003; Dam, 2013). Thus, withingeneration and transgenerational (maternal effects) plasticity are increasingly examined for their role in evolutionary potential in the face of climate change (Donelson et al., 2018). For instance, the temperature experienced at earlier development stages can "carry over" to the next one (Donelson et al., 2018; Moore et al., 2019), and females may produce offspring better fitted for their environmental conditions (Vehmaa et al., 2012). It has been shown that phenotypic traits of adaptive value can be inherited in a few generations (Lee et al. 2013; Souissi et al. 2016). More recently, Dam et al. (2021) suggested that modifications at the genotype level that change the thermal response can occur quite rapidly, in just three generations. In this regard, the F1 copepods in our experiments experienced a temperature rise during embryogenesis and development. This fact may explain some of the discrepancies found between F1 (raised from the stock culture F0) and later generations in our experiments.

Combined effects of thermal compensation and body size reduction

Body size influences copepod ingestion and egg production rates (Runge, 1984; Ban, 1994; Saiz & Calbet, 2011). Therefore, we would expect an interaction between the direct effects of temperature on metabolism and those mediated by the thermal-induced body size change (Riemer et al., 2018). Based on our results, we explored the relative contribution of body size change and physiological compensation to the dampening of physiological rates that we found in our experiments after multiple generational thermal exposure. To do this, we took the per capita female feeding rates at 19°C for each generation and applied a Q_{10} value from literature for P. grani ($Q_{10} = 1.6$; Saiz et al. 2022) to estimate the expected temperature-mediated increase in ingestion. Subsequently, we corrected the obtained feeding rates for allometric effects applying a body weight scaling factor of 0.743 (Saiz & Calbet, 2007), in order to take into account the decrease in body size (carbon content) at warmer temperatures. In F1, the body size reduction could largely explain (70% at 22°C and 129% at 25°C) the copepod's thermal response under warming conditions (Supplementary Fig. S2). In F10 and F11, however, the observed decline in body size at warmer temperatures could explain, respectively, only a 19 - 23% and 10 - 21% drop in the copepod feeding rates, the rest being attributed to the thermal compensation processes in the organism's physiology.

We must note that, whether plastic or adaptive, the underlying processes adjusting the thermal response to new conditions can be beneficial for some traits but may have a cost for the organism in other traits (Angilletta et al., 2003). A trade-off commonly considered in life-history theory is the expenditure of resources by the basal metabolism and reproductive effort. Here, we have reported an enhancement of feeding and fecundity rates caused by warming in the first generation reared. However, we found no long-term negative effect of temperature on gross growth efficiency or sex ratios, which were never significantly different from one, as expected for copepod species with no seminal receptacles that require frequent remating (Kiørboe, 2006). Hatching success showed a significative negative trend with an 8% reduction in F1, but a recovery across generations. This result implied that thermal compensation after long-term exposure achieved homeostatic balance and that no detrimental effects appeared.

Implications

The thermal plasticity in body size played a significant role in buffering the thermal effects on the per capita ingestion and egg production rates in the first generation of exposure to warming. After multigenerational exposure, however, other processes (either plastic or adaptive) came into play and further reduced the thermal effects on physiological rates, with no apparent cost for the life-history traits studied. It seems evident from our study that longlasting exposure to warming such as that expected under future global scenarios will not necessarily imply higher rates of metabolic activity by copepods. Therefore, the use of Q_{10} coefficients of 2 - 3 for climate change models could overestimate the actual impacts of thermal change in copepod-mediated biogeochemical fluxes (Saiz et al., 2022). However, the variability between generations calls for caution in extrapolating our results. Also, our study was carried out with copepods from a long-term laboratory culture, and field animals may have higher genetic variability that allows other adaptive responses. Previous reports have shown that laboratory-reared copepods can lose some adaptive traits (Tiselius et al., 1995; Calbet et al., 1999), even in a few generations (Olivares et al., 2020). We must also keep in mind that in nature the effects of global warming on marine copepod populations will also encompass more complex responses, involving biogeographical and phenological changes and interactions with other components of the pelagic ecosystem, such as predators and prey, which in turn may also be affected by temperature (Beaugrand et al., 2002; Richardson, 2008; Garzke et al., 2015).

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION



Supplementary Fig. S1 | Hatching success of *P. grani* eggs as a function of time and temperature. Only F1 data are shown.



Supplementary Fig. S2 | Observed and predicted ingestion rates of adult female *P. grani* as a function of temperature and generation. Predicted values were calculated using either the temperature effect ($Q_{10} = 1.6$) alone or a combined effect of temperature and body size shrinkage.
3.2 Shifts in the thermal limits for copepod survival and reproduction after chronic warming

Based on:

de Juan, C., Calbet, A., and Saiz , E. (2023) Shifts in survival and reproduction after chronic warming enhance the potential of a marine copepod to persist under extreme heat events, *J. Plankton Res.*, Vol. 45, Issue 5, 751–762, DOI: 10.1093/plankt/fbad037

ABSTRACT

The study of a species' thermal tolerance and vital rates responses provides useful metrics to characterize its vulnerability to ocean warming. Under prolonged thermal stress, plastic and adaptive processes can adjust the physiology of organisms. Yet it is uncertain whether the species can expand their upper thermal limits to cope with rapid and extreme changes in environmental temperature. In this study, we reared the marine copepod Paracartia grani at control (19°C) and warmer conditions (25°C) for >18 generations and assessed their survival and fecundity under short-term exposure to a range of temperatures (11-34°C). After multigenerational warming, the upper tolerance to acute exposure (24 hours) increased by 1-1.3°C, although this enhancement decreased to 0.3-0.8°C after longer thermal stress (7 days). Warm-reared copepods were smaller and produced significantly fewer offspring at the optimum temperature. No shift in the thermal breadth of the reproductive response was observed. Yet the fecundity rates of the warm-reared copepods in the upper thermal range were up to 21fold higher than the control. Our results show that chronic warming improved tolerance to stress temperatures and fecundity of P. grani, therefore enhancing its chances to persist under extreme heat events.

INTRODUCTION

Marine organisms are currently facing the combined effects of a gradual increase in the mean ocean heat content and an escalation in the frequency, duration, and intensity of extreme thermal events (Smith et al., 2023). Consequences of such phenomena are already being observed globally, with studies reporting severe reductions in species abundance (Garrabou et al., 2022; Edgar et al., 2023), phenological (Richardson, 2008), and distributional shifts (Evans et al., 2020) and re-organization of species assemblages (Benedetti et al., 2021) that result in profound and lasting alterations in marine ecosystems (Suryan et al., 2021; Batten et al., 2022). In this context, studying the thermal tolerance and temperature effects on the vital rates of species can help assess their responses to changing ocean temperatures and predict ecological trends (Pörtner & Farrell, 2008; Huey et al., 2012;).

Among marine organisms, copepods represent one of the most abundant and diverse groups, inhabiting almost all marine environments (Ibarbalz et al., 2019). Given their pivotal role in marine food webs and global biogeochemical cycles, they are particularly compelling subjects for investigation in the face of rising ocean temperatures (Steinberg & Landry, 2017). Global patterns in the heat tolerance of this group are primarily influenced by specific habitats and annual maximum temperatures (Sasaki & Dam, 2021). However, changes in habitat temperatures over time can lead to alterations in organismal heat tolerance. Copepods may exhibit a degree of plasticity in their thermal tolerance, allowing them to acclimate to rapid changes in ambient temperature (Jiang et al., 2008), similar to other groups of ectotherms (Gunderson et al., 2017; Morley et al., 2019). However, prolonged duration of stress strongly affects survival (Jiang et al., 2008; Rezende et al., 2014), although this factor is often overlooked when assessing species' heat tolerance. Long-term warming may result in an increase in heat tolerance through the action of intra- and intergenerational responses (Geerts et al., 2015). Nonetheless, this enhancement could be constrained by physiological limits (Kelly et al., 2012; Morgan et al., 2020). Furthermore, following an enhancement in heat tolerance the acclimation capacity to future extreme temperatures could be reduced (van Heerwaarden & Kellermann, 2020; Sasaki & Dam, 2021). In this regard, there is a scarcity of studies that

experimentally address changes in heat tolerance through multiple generational exposure in marine zooplankton.

The range of temperatures within which vital processes, such as reproduction, can take place is often narrower than the range required for survival (Halsband-Lenk et al., 2002; Feng & Papes, 2017). Consequently, at sublethal temperatures, adverse effects on fecundity can impose stricter limits on local persistence, resulting in a decline in population size. Therefore, considering both survival and reproductive responses can offer valuable insights into an organism's capacity to withstand changing ocean temperatures.

Life-history characteristics, such as reproductive rates, typically show unimodal responses (Saiz et al., 2022), where rates increase exponentially as the temperature rises until reaching an optimum temperature (T_{opt}). At this T_{opt} , rates are at maximum (R_{max}), and then they decline rapidly until the loss of the function occurs (CT_{max}) (Angilletta et al., 2002). Under prolonged thermal stress, adjustments in the physiology of organisms can lower the R_{max} by reducing the thermal sensitivity of metabolic processes or displace the T_{opt} and CT_{max} along the thermal gradient (Schulte et al., 2011; Seebacher et al., 2015). Predictably, these adaptive responses in vital rates and thermal tolerance are expected to emerge from changes at the phenotypic and genotypic level and play a fundamental role in the thermal response of organisms to habitat conditions, especially for those that, as copepods, show fast development and short generation times (Vehmaa et al., 2012; Dam, 2013; Dam et al., 2021). However, it is uncertain if both limits can be expanded to an extent that allow these organisms to persist under changing ocean temperatures.

In this study, we compared the thermal tolerance and reproduction response to shortterm thermal stress (15-34°C) of a parental population of the marine copepod *Paracartia grani*, which had been cultured in the laboratory under stable conditions (19°C) for over a decade, with a descendent line of *P. grani* reared at a warmer temperature (25°C) for more than 18 generations. *P. grani* is a calanoid copepod member of the Acartidae family, a taxonomic group found in aquatic habitats worldwide (Belmonte, 2021). This species is commonly found in coastal and semi-enclosed waters of the North and South East Atlantic, as well as in the Mediterranean Sea (Rodríguez & Vives, 1984; Boyer et al., 2012; Razouls et al., 2005-2023). In the western Mediterranean, this species can be found year-round over a wide thermal range (8.3-23.8°C), with peak occurrences between spring and autumn (Rodriguez & Jiménez, 1990).

In laboratory conditions, this species has been shown to tolerate an even broader range of temperatures, from 5.7 to 32°C (Saiz et al., 2022), and exhibit a high capacity to acclimate to thermal stress (Saiz et al., 2022; de Juan et al., 2023a). The main questions addressed in our study were whether survival and reproduction are enhanced by multigenerational rearing under warming conditions (25°C), and to what extent these shifts can provide an advantage for this species in case of extreme heat events. We hypothesized that multigenerational thermal exposure to warmer temperatures would enhance the thermal tolerance of this species and also improve both the T_{opt} and CT_{max} in its reproductive response. Additionally, building upon previous research (de Juan et al., 2023a), we investigated whether the magnitude of the effects of a rapid change in temperature on physiological processes would be diminished, resulting in lower Q_{10} values.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Species rearing conditions

Paracartia grani (Sars, 1904) specimens were originally collected in coastal waters north of Barcelona (NW Mediterranean) in 2007-2008 and maintained at 19°C (\pm 1°C) with 10:14 light/cycle at the Institut de Ciències del Mar (ICM, CSIC) for >14 years. Copepods were reared in 20-40 L tanks and routinely fed *ad libitum* three times a week with the cryptophyte *Rhodomonas salina* (strain K-0294, Scandinavian Culture Collection of Algae and Protozoa), grown in f/2 medium. From this culture, two separated lines were established to be used for the experiments, one at 19°C ("Control") and another one at 25°C ("Warm"). The temperature was maintained stable (\pm 0.1°C) using two 150 L water baths with TECO chiller and heater units, and the light regime was set to 15-20 µE m⁻² s⁻¹ and 10:14h light/dark cycle. We monitored the development of the cohorts and,

according to life stage and copepod density, we adjusted the volume of *R. salina* added to keep copepods in satiation or close to satiation conditions (from 2 ppm for early-stage nauplii to 10 ppm for adults; Olivares et al., 2019). Once the cultures were dominated by mature adults, freshly spawned eggs were collected by siphoning the bottom of the tank and transferred in batches of 10,000-20,000 into the new 20 L tanks with temperature-acclimated filtered (0.1 μ m) seawater. The subsequent generations were then reared separately to ensure the conditioning of the lines to temperature. Experiments were carried out after being reared for >10 months (>18 generations).

Experimental setup

The survival and performance of adult female Paracartia grani reared under control (19°C) and warm conditions (25°C) were examined by exposing individuals to 11, 15, 19, 22, 25, 27, 29, 30, 31, 31.5, 32, 33 and 34°C (± 0.1°C) during 7 days. To achieve this, we conducted the following procedure: once the majority of individuals in the cohorts had reached the adult stage (both males and females), we ensured their nourishment by feeding them a satiating diet of R. salina for a period of 2-5 days to guarantee fertilization. Subsequently, we separated adults from the culture with a 250-µm sieve, and we transferred groups of 20 females into 1 L Pyrex bottles using a wide-mouth Pasteur pipette. These bottles were filled with a saturating suspension of R. salina (9 ppm, 1,144 µg C L⁻¹), which had been previously acclimated to the respective temperatures. To ensure that nutrient availability was not limited at higher temperatures, we supplemented the R. salina suspensions with f/2 medium, aiming to achieve a nutrient load equivalent to approximately f/10 medium in the final suspension. The concentration of prey and copepod density in the bottles were calculated based on previous knowledge to ensure food-saturating conditions during incubation (Olivares et al., 2019). The food concentration in the bottles was measured initially and during the experiment using a Beckman Coulter Multisizer III particle counter (aperture tube 100 µm). The experimental bottles were immersed in the water baths and regularly homogenized (three times a day) by gently turning the bottles upside down several times. We ran at least triplicate bottles for each test temperature and rearing condition. In total, 1,800 (900 control + 900 warm) individuals were used in the assays to assess

the tolerance and reproductive thermal responses. After 24 hours, we filtered the content of the bottles through 100 µm and 20 µm sieves; adults, retained by the 100 µm mesh, were inspected and counted under the stereo-microscope and their survival was checked. Copepods were considered dead if they did not swim or react to physical stimulation. Alive individuals were returned to the same suspensions using a Pasteur pipette. The fraction between 100 and 20 µm, containing eggs, nauplii, and faecal pellets, was discarded. We renewed the food suspensions in the bottles every 48 hours by gently siphoning the old suspension using a pipette tip fitted with 100-µm mesh (reverse filtration) and then refilled the incubation bottles with the new temperature-conditioned suspension of R. salina. After 6 days, the bottle content was filtered through 100-µm and 20-µm sieves to separate, respectively, adults and eggs from the suspension and to check the survivorship as previously described. We refilled the bottles with fresh suspensions of R. salina and returned the adult females to the bottles to assess egg production rates. The following day, we repeated the procedure described before and ended the experiment. We checked the final survival of the copepods in the bottles and preserved the remaining alive individuals in 4% formaldehyde. The fraction containing the eggs and pellets (20-µm mesh) was fixed in a 2% Lugol solution. Posteriorly, we counted the eggs, egg shells, and hatched nauplii using an inverted microscope (Nikon Diaphot 200) and calculated egg production rates as the total number of eggs laid divided by the number of females in the incubation and the incubation time. To determine the effect of ambient temperature on egg diameter, for each test temperature and rearing condition we took pictures of 30 preserved eggs (all from a single replicate) under an inverted microscope. Additionally, we took pictures of the adults at each rearing condition initially and the preserved adults after the stress period (only in the upper thermal range; n = 30 for each test temperature and rearing condition) to check whether there was a relationship between the size of the female and the survival at the lethal temperatures. All pictures were processed using ImageJ software (v1.53v). The size of the adult was measured as the length of the prosome, which is the linear distance from the upper end of the cephalosome to the last somite of the metasome. The diameter of the egg was determined by adjusting an ellipse to the copepod egg and averaging the x and y axes.

Models and calculations

To assess the survival (*S*) of *P. grani* along the thermal gradient, we adjusted a sigmoidal curve following Tarapacki et al. (2021):

$$S = \frac{c}{1 + \exp(-a \times (T - b))}$$
Eq. 5

where *a* is the slope of the descending phase, *T* is the test temperature (°C), and *b* is the temperature at which 50% mortality is reached in relation to *c*, which is the maximum survival. The temperature causing 50% (LT_{50}) and 90% (LT_{90}) mortality was then extracted from the fitted curves.

Thermal performance curves of the egg production rates were modelled using the R package *rTPC* (Padfield et al., 2021). Based on the global score of the AIC among 9 fitted models (Padfield et al., 2021), we chose the empirical model by Rosso et al. (1993) to be fitted to the egg production data:

$$R = \frac{R_{max} \times ((T - T_{max})(T - T_{min}))^2}{(T_{opt} - T_{min})((T - T_{min})(T - T_{opt}) - (T_{opt} - T_{max})(T_{opt} + T_{min} - 2T))}$$
Eq. 6

where *R* is the rate of copepod egg production (eggs ind⁻¹ d⁻¹), *T* is the test temperature (°C), T_{min} (°C) is the temperature at which the egg production rate is zero, T_{max} (°C) is the temperature at which the egg production rate is zero, and T_{opt} (°C) is the optimum temperature at which the maximum egg production rate, R_{max} (eggs ind⁻¹ d⁻¹), occurs.

Parameter estimates and 95% confidence intervals were obtained using case resampling bootstrapping (R package *car*, v3.1-1; Fox & Weisberg, 2019). CT_{max} values represent the estimated rate closest to 0 at the upper limit and it is equivalent to the model T_{max} . Additionally, we also assessed the *thermal breadth*, defined as the range of temperatures where performance is 80% of the maximum rate, and the *thermal safety margin*, calculated as the difference between T_{opt} and the rearing temperature. We calculated the Q_{10} coefficients for egg production, i.e. the fold variation in a given rate

for a 10°C increase, from the slopes of the linear regression between the natural logarithm of the estimated egg production rates and temperature, as $exp^{(10 \times slope)}$.

As a proxy for fitness, we multiplied the adult survival rate and the offspring produced (egg production rates), both taken from the fitted curves after 7 days of exposure, to determine the potential recruitment of both control and treatment at all test temperatures.

Data analysis

Estimates of the curve parameters were compared by examining the 95% confidence intervals and considered to differ significantly if they did not overlap. The differences in female prosome length under both rearing conditions were analyzed using a two-tailed Student's test. Additionally, two-way ANOVA and Dunnett post hoc comparisons were conducted to assess whether the body size of females that survived at higher temperatures (27°C and 32°C) differed from their respective controls.

As egg diameter and temperature followed an exponential relationship, a comparison between the intercepts and slopes of the control and treatment was carried out using ANCOVA analysis on In-transformed egg diameter. All plots and statistical analyses were performed in R software (v4.1.1; R Core Team, 2021).

RESULTS

Heat tolerance

After 24 hours of exposure, survival was high, close to 100%, for the control (19°C) and warm-reared (25°C) treatments across the thermal range comprised between 11°C and 31.5°C (**Fig. 18A**). From 32°C, survival of the control population started to decrease, whereas in the warm-reared copepods, this drop appeared after 33°C. In the descending phase of the curve, survival was consistently higher for warm-reared copepods. Consequently, LT_{50} was 32.5°C (95% CI 32.47-32.59) for the control and 33.5°C (95% CI 33.37-33.56) for the warm-reared treatment. The LT_{90} after 24 hours was 33.0°C (95% CI 32.98-33.10) and 34.3°C (95% CI: 34.20-34.39) for the control and warm-reared treatments, respectively.



Fig. 18 | Survival curves for adult females of *P. grani* reared under control (19°C, blue) and warm (25°C, red) conditions after 24 hours (**A**) and 7 days (**B**) of exposure to a range of test temperatures. Each point represents the average of 3-6 replicate bottles for each test temperature, and the error bars show the standard errors. The lines and shades show the fitted sigmoidal curves and the corresponding 95% confidence intervals, respectively.

After 7 days, survival for both populations was still high, between 11 and 30°C with a maximum survival of 85% (**Fig. 18B**). However, the upper thermal tolerance was significantly reduced in the control and warm-reared treatments, and the differences between them smoothed, with LT_{50} values of 31.1°C (95% CI: 30.95-31.21) and 31.4°C (95% CI: 31.13-31.59), respectively. At the most extreme temperatures (31.5 and 32°C), however, the survival of warm-reared copepods was still 2.2 and 5.4 times higher, respectively, than that of the control treatment. LT_{90} also decreased in both treatments but remained significantly higher in warm-reared copepods (control: 31.9°C [95% CI: 31.68-32.11]; warm-reared: 32.7°C [95% CI: 32.28-33.15]).



Fig. 19 | Density plot for prosome length of adult females of *P. grani* reared in control (19°C; blue) and warm (25°C, red) conditions. Lines show Gaussian fit.

Body size

Individuals reared at 19°C were generally larger than those reared at 25°C (p < 0.001), averaging 999.3 (± 3.3SE) and 961.1 (± 3.2SE) µm, respectively (**Fig. 19**). The homogeneity test did not show differences in body size variance between control and warm-reared treatments ($F_{121, 124} = 1.04$, p = 0.841), with similar coefficients of variation (control: 3.6%; warm-reared: 3.5%). The body length of adults who survived extreme temperatures (27-32°C) did not differ from that of their respective rearing temperature, neither for 19°C ($F_{1,216} = 0.528$, p = 0.468) nor for 25°C ($F_{1,213} = 0.133$, p = 0.716).



Fig. 20 | Thermal performance curves of the egg production rate of female *P. grani* reared under control (19°C, blue) and warm (25°C, red) conditions after 7 days of exposure. Each point shows averages (n = 3-6 for each test temperature), and error bars show standard errors. Lines show the model fit (see Methods) and shades show the 95% confidence intervals estimated using case resampling.

Table 3 | Parameter values of the fitted thermal performance curve of the *P. grani* egg production rate reared at control (19°C) and warm (25°C) conditions. Otherwise indicated, all units are °C.

	19°C				25°C		
		95% CI			95% CI		
Parameter	Estimate	Lower	Upper	Estimate	Lower	Upper	
		limit	limit		limit	limit	
R _{max} (eggs ind ⁻¹ d ⁻¹)	98.2	91.1	106.5	83.5	78.8	86.6	
${\cal T}_{\sf opt}$	26.4	25.9	27.2	26.9	25.9	28.0	
CT _{max}	32.1	31.9	32.4	32.4	32.3	33.0	
Thermal safety margin	7.4	6.9	8.2	1.9	0.9	3.0	
Thermal breadth	8.3	7.8	8.7	8.7	8.2	9.4	

Egg production rate

Surviving females produced offspring at all temperatures tested (**Fig. 20**). The maximum observed egg production rate for the copepods reared at 19°C was 98 ± 7.4 eggs ind⁻¹ d⁻¹ ¹ when exposed to 27°C, while for the 25°C reared copepods the maximum recorded value was 83.4 ± 2.6 eggs ind⁻¹ d⁻¹ at 29°C. **Table 3** shows the estimated parameters of the fitted thermal performance curve. The R_{max} of the warm-reared copepods was significantly lower than the control. The T_{opt} was not significantly modified by multigenerational rearing, but the amplitude of the confidence intervals was larger under warm conditions (larger optimum plateau). CT_{max} was not significantly different from the control either, although the values found in the descending phase of the response curve of warm-reared copepods were up to 21 times higher than the control. Consequently, there was no significant difference in thermal breadth between the two rearing conditions. However, the thermal safety margin decreased after multigenerational warming, primarily due to the preservation of T_{opt} .

The Q_{10} coefficients for the curves fitted to the thermal response of the warm-reared copepods were consistently lower than those of the control treatment (**Table 4**). When considering the direction of the response, the higher Q_{10} coefficients were observed at the cooling phase at both temperatures.

Table 4 Q_{10} coefficients for the ascending phase of the thermal windows of female <i>P</i> .
grani reared at 19°C and 25°C. "Rearing T" refers to the rate registered at the test
temperature equal to the respective rearing temperature. "Min. rate" refers to the rate at
11°C and "Max. rate" refers to the rate at the T_{opt} for each curve.

Curve phase	19°C	25°C
Global Q ₁₀ (Min. rate – Max. rate)	2.9	2.4
Cooling Q_{10} (Min. rate – Rearing T)	4.7	2.6
Warming Q_{10} (Rearing T – Max. rate)	1.8	1.2

The diameter of the egg showed a negative trend with the test temperature (**Fig. 21**) and no differences were found due to the rearing temperature (linear regression of the Intransformed data; $F_{1,18} = 3.38$; p = 0.08).



Fig. 21 | Egg diameter against exposure temperature under control (19°C; blue) and warm conditions (25°C; red). Individual points show the mean and standard deviation. The line show the fitted negative exponential.

Fitness proxy

The joint effects of temperature on survival and fecundity were analysed by comparing the potential recruitment index for the control and warm-reared copepods (**Fig. 22**). At most of the non-stress test temperatures (19-29°C), at which mortality at the control and warm-reared treatments was negligible, the higher fecundity of individuals reared at 19°C determined a higher recruitment potential. In the upper temperature range (30-32°C), at which substantial mortality occurs, the individuals reared at 25°C achieved higher survival and also produced higher fecundity shifting the trend.



Fig. 22 | Fold-change in potential recruitment (estimated as the product of the survival and offspring production of females, based on the fitted curves in **Figs. 18B and 20**) of *P. grani* reared under warm conditions (25°C) relative to the control (19°C) after 7 days of exposure to a range of temperatures. The dashed grey line shows a fold-change of 1.0.

DISCUSSION

Thermal tolerance

We have shown that the temperate copepod *Paracartia grani* reared in warmer conditions (+6°C) for >18 generations increased the LT₅₀ and LT₉₀ in acute exposure (24 hours) by 1 and 1.3°C, respectively. However, this enhancement decreased to 0.3 and 0.8°C after longer exposure (7 days). From these results arise that both the duration of the exposure and the choice of metric used to measure thermal tolerance can significantly affect the outcomes obtained (**Supplementary Fig. S3**). Although the time of exposure to stress conditions is a key factor in determining the thermal tolerance of an organism (Terblanche et al., 2007; Rezende et al., 2014), it is often overlooked, which can result in significant uncertainty when conducting global comparisons of the vulnerability of ectotherms to extreme heat events (Gunderson & Stillman, 2015; Morley et al., 2019; Weaving et al., 2022). As such events, potentially exceeding the thermal tolerance limits, can persist for extended periods (Garrabou et al., 2022) and are expected to be more frequent and severe in the coming future (Oliver et al., 2021), it becomes more relevant to assess the organism's response to sustained thermal stress.

The available information on ectotherms (e.g. Gunderson & Stillman, 2015; Morley et al., 2019; Weaving et al., 2022) indicates a general limitation in the plasticity of heat tolerance, with the increase in tolerance per 1°C in short-term acclimation temperatures being much lower than 1°C. However, in contrast to acute exposures, the thermal response after multiple generations may involve mechanisms at phenotypic and genotypic level (Sasaki & Dam, 2019; Brennan et al., 2022; Dam et al., 2021) that could potentially lead to adaptive changes in heat tolerance. Nevertheless, the increase in heat tolerance of P. grani we observed in our study (from 0.05 up to 0.22°C per degree increase in the rearing temperatures), in which the copepod populations were conditioned to warmer sub-lethal temperatures over 18 generations, was, in fact, similar to or lower than those reported in the aforementioned acute-response studies. Similarly, Sasaki & Dam (2021) also found, after rearing 40 and 80 generations the related copepod Acartia tonsa at +4°C conditions, comparable increases in acute heat tolerance (ranging 0.1-0.5°C °C⁻¹). A stronger selective pressure than that used in our experiments during rearing (25°C) could favour the selection of the most heat-tolerant genotypes and thereby amplify the tolerance response. However, studies on experimental evolution report the presence of hard physiological limits to the increase in heat tolerance (Morgan et al., 2020). For instance, in the intertidal copepod Tigriopus californicus, a strong selection for tolerant phenotypes over 5 and 10 generations resulted in only a 0.5°C increase in heat tolerance, showing significant latitudinal differences (Kelly et al., 2012). Interestingly, in our experiments, the reduced survival capacity of the warm-reared copepods at extreme temperatures after a longer exposure could suggest an increase in their plasticity rather than a mean increase in their basal heat tolerance (Supplementary Fig. S3; van Heerwaarden & Kellermann, 2020).

Reproductive response

At sub-lethal temperatures, the direct effects of temperature on other life-history traits (i.e., growth and reproduction) can set narrower limits for the persistence of the species. It has long been recognized that energy investments in survival can be at the cost of reproductive efforts and vice versa (Stearns, 1989; Truong et al., 2022). In our study, *P. grani* reared under warm conditions could expand both survival and reproduction at extreme temperatures, providing further evidence of a strong coupling between both

traits in this species under thermal stress (Saiz et al., 2015). Contrary to our hypothesis, we did not observe significant shifts in the T_{opt} of the reproductive response of *P. grani* following multigenerational warming, resulting in a decrease in the thermal safety margin; the thermal breadth of the reproductive response, however, was not altered by the rearing temperature. Moreover, the warm-reared copepods exhibited higher fecundity rates (up to 21-fold) at the thermal extremes despite their smaller size, revealing a shift in the limits of the reproductive response. The observed decrease in R_{max} of the warm-reared copepods can be attributed not only to their smaller size (Ban, 1994; Halsband-Lenk et al., 2002) but also to the action of physiological compensation processes (Saiz et al., 2022; de Juan et al., 2023a).

The decrease in the Q_{10} coefficients of the warm-reared copepods provides additional evidence of a reduction in the thermal sensitivity of the female reproductive rate (de Juan et al., 2023a). Depending on the phase of the curve considered in relation to the rearing temperature, the Q_{10} coefficients varied, suggesting a change in the shape of the curve (i.e., hysteresis) and emphasizing the importance of considering the interaction between previously experimented temperature and the direction of the thermal change (Sinclair et al., 2016). However, at lethal temperatures (30-33°C), the warm-reared copepods showed higher survival and produced more offspring than the control treatment (**Supplementary Fig. S4**). Consequently, the improvement of survival and reproduction increased the potential recruitment of warm-reared copepods after 7 days at thermal extremes. Therefore, small shifts at the physiological level can scale up to the population level and have ecological consequences (Pörtner & Farrell, 2008).

Temperature and body size

Temperature also has well-recognized effects on body size (Forster & Hirst, 2012) and its occurrence complicates the evaluation of the thermal responses of ectotherms (Riemer et al., 2018). As a major trait that governs all energy and nutrient fluxes, body size effects overlap with thermal effects on physiology (de Juan et al., 2023a). Examples of thermally driven changes in size and distribution have been observed in marine ectotherms, including marine zooplankton (Evans et al., 2020). Shifts in biodiversity and abundance of this key group may affect its direct links in the trophic chain (Brosset et

al., 2016) and, consequently, may ultimately alter the functioning of marine food webs and the carbon sequestration capacity for the oceans. Here, the reduction in adult body size at warmer temperatures had scaling effects on egg production, resulting in lower potential recruitment. Recent studies also suggest that animals with smaller body sizes could benefit from an increase in heat tolerance and, at the same time, exhibit lower endurance capacity to longer exposures (Peralta-Maraver & Rezende, 2021). However, we did not observe any significant differences between the body sizes of the females that survived the extreme temperatures that could support the occurrence of such phenomena. In addition, given the relatively small difference in adult size between the warm-reared and control populations (0.6% °C⁻¹), any benefits on the tolerance after prolonged exposition to lethal temperatures would possibly be undetectable. Likely, larger size differences, like those driven by interspecific or ontogenetic comparisons, would be required to discern the effect on tolerance. Female size did not affect egg size, which was found to be highly dependent on immediate ambient temperature, as suggested in previous studies (McLaren et al., 1969). This reduction of egg size driven by temperature may have important implications for copepod populations as it has been shown that it can influence egg viability, naupliar survival under starvation (McLaren et al., 1969), and ontogenetic development (Guisande & Harris, 1995).

Scaling our results to natural communities

Many copepod species experience important changes in water temperature throughout their seasonal presence (e.g., Horne et al., 2016). Therefore, we could expect an advantage for copepods reared in warmer waters over thermal extremes across population development since these heat spikes primarily occur during the warm seasons. An implication of this is that the plasticity of wild animals subjected to larger environmental fluctuations might be underestimated when using laboratory specimens (Morgan et al., 2022). *P. grani* is tolerant to a wide range of temperatures ($5.7-32^{\circ}C$; Saiz et al., 2022). Before the experiments, this species had been reared for >14 years under steady thermal conditions ($19 \pm 1^{\circ}C$), yet it still exhibited notable physiological plasticity and acclimation capacity (Saiz et al., 2022; de Juan et al., 2023a). It was rather unexpected to find that this strong phenotypic plasticity, which in nature would help to cope with the intrinsic environmental variability of their habitat (coastal, estuaries and

semi-enclosed waters), could be maintained after culturing in the laboratory for so long under stable conditions. Contrarily, other copepod life-history traits, such as feeding and egg production diel rhythms, can be less fixed and quickly affected after laboratory culturing (Tiselius et al., 1995; Olivares et al., 2020).

In nature, copepods employ various strategies to cope with environmental changes in temperature, either warming or cooling. For example, specific behaviours, such as vertical migration, can also help to reduce or avoid thermal stress. However, for copepods inhabiting coastal and semi-enclosed waters, such as *P. grani*, positive thermal anomalies can occur tens of meters down the water column, making exposure to thermal stress unavoidable. Many copepod species produce diapause eggs to overcome the unfavourable period. *P. grani* is typically considered a thermophile species and in nature may rely on the production of resting eggs to survive the winter season (Guerrero & Rodríguez, 1998). In this regard, we did not observe morphologically distinct eggs that could be categorized as diapause eggs throughout all the egg counts out under the inverted microscope.

Our results show that the warm-reared copepod population may have the advantage to tolerate heat spikes at short time scales; nevertheless, under prolonged thermal stress situations like those under heatwave events (Smith et al., 2023), the differential advantage of the warm population still exists but diminish in magnitude. Our study also highlights the importance to include other key variables, besides survival, to assess the vulnerability of a species to thermal stress. Thus, the warm-reared copepods exhibited a much higher recruitment potential due to the combined effects on survival and fecundity. Further life-history traits should also be taken into account for a better comprehension of the thermal response of a species in nature.

Although we did not explore the viability of subsequent offspring at the test temperatures, some studies suggest that early stages may exhibit more plasticity than previously thought (Tangwancharoen & Burton, 2014; Klockmann et al., 2017; Holmes-Hackerd et al., 2023), and that temperature at development can improve the tolerance of adult stages (van Heerwaarden et al., 2016). Over long timescales, trans- or

75

intergenerational mechanisms can emerge and provide further resilience to the organisms, increasing their chances to overcome extreme events. However, the evidences in this regard are equivocal. For instance, Geerts et al. (2015) reported that *Daphnia* recovered from a burial in an egg bank for over 40 years had lower thermal tolerance than some collected recently, subjected to current warming trends. Similarly, other studies show examples of recent local adaptation in heat tolerance in ectotherms (Brans et al., 2017; Diamond et al., 2017). Nevertheless, there is mounting evidence of the presence of physiological limits to heat tolerance that could also reduce the future acclimation capacity of species to extreme events (Hoffmann et al., 2013; Morgan et al., 2020; van Heerwaarden & Kellermann, 2020; Sasaki & Dam, 2021). The long-term changes in heat tolerance and vital rates in response will have a significant influence on the local persistence of a species, as well as the reorganization of marine assemblages.

CONCLUSIONS

Long-term warming has been found to enhance tolerance to acute extreme temperatures in marine ectotherms. However, it is crucial to consider the duration of the stress and the choice of the metric used, as they can significantly affect our assessment of a species' thermal tolerance. When the calanoid copepod *Paracartia grani* was reared for multiple generations at elevated temperatures, it exhibited increased survival and reproduction rates at the upper thermal range. This response enhances the species' potential to persist during extreme heat events. While establishing and maintaining marine cultures and conducting long-term laboratory experiments with marine invertebrates can be challenging, the available data provides valuable insights that can contribute to our understanding of field conditions and help forecast ecological trends.



SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION





Suppl. Fig. S4 | (**A**) Survival, (**B**) egg production rate, and (**C**) potential recruitment after 7 days of exposure to extreme temperatures of *P. grani* reared at control (19°C) and warm conditions (25°C) during >18 generations. Potential recruitment was obtained by multiplying the survival rate after 7 days per the egg production rate at each rearing temperature. Each point shows the average of three replicates and standard error. Lines show linear regression of the descending phase of the thermal performance curve. p-value indicates significant differences between slopes.

3.3 Metabolic balance under chronic and acute warming scenarios

de Juan, C., Traboni, C, Calbet, A. & Saiz, E. Submitted

ABSTRACT

We investigated the impact of thermal conditions on physiological (ingestion, reproduction, respiration and egestion) and somatic (body size and carbon content) traits of the copepod *Paracartia grani*. The copepods, reared at 19°C, were exposed for 23 generations to 22°C and 25°C, and posteriorly exposed for 7-d to stress temperature (28°C). The copepod acclimation capacity was assessed by comparing metabolic balance at 28°C against their respective controls. There was an inverse relationship between rearing temperature and body size and carbon content for the reared copepod lines. Weight-specific rates, except respiration, increased with rearing temperature, whereas per capita rate differences were levelled, partly due to differences in copepod size. Heat stress impact, as weight-specific rate fold-change, appeared inversely related to rearing temperature. Carbon gains were overall sufficient and slightly in excess to account for carbon losses. Gross-growth efficiency across warming scenarios was conserved, emphasizing the resilience of this species to environmental change.

INTRODUCTION

In ectotherms, an increase in ambient temperature accelerates metabolism. As the temperature exceeds optimal levels, the maintenance costs associated with the energetically demanding stress response might constrain other vital processes, such as growth or reproduction. Thus, the balance between individual energetic demands and food intake and assimilation can determine an organism's potential success in the face of environmental change (Sokolova et al., 2012; Huey & Kingsolver, 2019; Sokolova, 2021). In many species, the effects of temperature on physiology can be compensated, to some extent, following acclimation (Seebacher et al., 2015), thereby reducing the energetic expenditure of the stress response (Schulte, 2015). Moreover, adjustments of adaptive value might be inherited in a few generations in relatively fast-maturating organisms, maximizing their fitness in new environmental conditions (Dam et al., 2021; deMayo et al., 2023). Yet, concerns persist regarding whether these mechanisms can effectively facilitate adaptation to ongoing warming trends, where the gradual rise in heat ocean content is accompanied by an increasing number of extreme heat events (IPCC, 2019). It is particularly relevant to assess the impact of thermal anomalies on organisms that may struggle to avoid exposure to temperature fluctuations, as is the case with marine invertebrates inhabiting neritic areas (Smith et al., 2023).

Among marine invertebrates, planktonic copepods are a key group in the pelagic environment, both in terms of abundance and because of their crucial role in energy transfer and nutrient cycling due to their intermediate position in marine food webs (Steinberg & Landry, 2017). As ocean temperatures continue to rise, changes in copepod biomass and activities, such as grazing, respiration, egestion, and excretion are anticipated, although the direction of these changes remains uncertain (Ratnarajah et al., 2023). The assessment of impacts on carbon fluxes has to be considered in a context where temperature also favors the occurrence of smaller individuals due to uncoupling between growth and molting rates (Forster & Hirst, 2012), which generally show overall lower per capita activity rates (Riemer et al., 2018). Thus, in addition to extreme heat events leading to organism mortality, it is important to determine the alterations in copepod performance in the upper sub-lethal tolerance range, which may

affect their thermal susceptibility, and to evaluate the buffering role of previous thermal history in this response.

This study aimed to assess the response of the main physiological rates of the marine calanoid copepod *Paracartia grani* (Sars, 1904) to evaluate potential changes in metabolic balance under thermal stress. Similar to other Acartidae species, *P. grani* is a small omnivorous copepod typically found in neritic environments, such as estuaries and semi-enclosed water masses (Boyer et al., 2012). Under controlled laboratory conditions, *P. grani* can tolerate acute changes in temperature up to 32-33°C (Saiz et al., 2022) and multigenerational exposure to warming can strengthen their tolerance limits (de Juan et al., 2023b) and mitigate acute effects on main physiological rates (de Juan et al., 2023a), similarly to other copepod species (Rahlff et al., 2017; Sasaki & Dam, 2021).

We hypothesized that copepods reared under warmer conditions would show a higher capacity of maintaining their metabolic balance under thermal stress. To test our hypothesis, *P. grani* specimens were reared at different sub-lethal temperatures (19°C, 22°C and 25°C) for 23 generations (~1 year) (**Fig. 23a**). Subsequently, individuals from each temperature line were exposed to a common stress temperature (28°C) (**Fig 23a**). Measured variables included somatic traits (prosome length and carbon content) and the main physiological rates (ingestion, reproduction, respiration and egestion rates) (**Fig. 23b**). The discussion of the study involves the interpretation of the carbon budget of *P. grani* under these different warming conditions, elucidating the impact of thermal stress on its metabolic equilibrium.



Figure 23 | Schematic representation of the experimental design. (**a**) From a laboratory culture maintained at 19°C, two cultures were established at 22°C and 25°C to test the effects of long-term warming on copepod life history traits. Then, copepods reared at these conditions were exposed to a common sub-lethal heat stress (28°C) to test their acclimation capacity. (**b**) Measured variables included somatic traits (prosome length and carbon content) and the main physiological rates (ingestion, reproduction, respiration and egestion), which were converted to carbon to evaluate the metabolic balance of adult *P. grani* females.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Species and rearing conditions

Specimens of *Paracartia grani* were initially collected in waters off north of Barcelona (NW Mediterranean Sea) and have been maintained for more than 14 years at 19°C (\pm 1°C) with 10:14 light/cycle at the Institut de Ciències del Mar (CSIC). Copepods were cultivated in 20-L polycarbonate tanks and routinely fed *ad libitum* with the cryptophyte *Rhodomonas salina* (strain K-0294, Scandinavian Culture Collection of Algae and Protozoa). *R. salina* was grown exponentially in semi-batch cultures in a sterile f/2 medium (Guillard, 1975), in a light- and temperature-controlled room at 19°C (\pm 1°C), 10:14 light/cycle, 80 µmol photons m⁻² s⁻¹.

To investigate the long-term response of *P. grani* to warming, three distinct lines were established at temperatures of 19°C, 22°C and 25°C (\pm 0.1°C). These conditions were created using three 150-L water baths equipped with TECO thermal conditioners and

LED lighting (15-20 µmol photons m⁻² s⁻¹; 10:14 light/dark cycle). Eggs were collected from the original culture at 19°C by siphoning the bottom of the rearing tank and transferred in batches of 10,000-20,000 into new 20-L tanks filled with temperature-acclimated 0.1-µm filtered seawater. Throughout the rearing routine, the development of the copepod cohorts was monitored, and the volume of *R. salina* provided to the cultures was adjusted based on the life-stage and copepod density to ensure nearly food-saturating conditions throughout ontogeny (Olivares et al., 2019). After obtaining mature adults in each culture, subsequent cohorts were generated following the same method. This procedure was repeated until 20-23 generations were reached, following 11-15 months of exposure to each rearing temperature.

Incubations prior to the experiments

Adult P. grani females designated for the experiments were harvested from the cultures within 2 to 5 days after molting to guarantee their sexual maturity and fertilization, as well as to minimize ageing effects (Rodríguez-Graña et al., 2010; Saiz et al., 2015). Approximately groups of ca. 300 individuals were placed into triplicated 4-L Nalgene bottles filled with saturating suspensions of R. salina (10 ppm, ~1160 μ g C L⁻¹, with ~180 mL of f/2 medium per liter) previously acclimated to match the experimental temperature. The response of each copepod line (19°C, 22°C and 25°C) to thermal stress (28°C) was assessed in parallel to their respective control. The stress temperature (28°C) was chosen based on previous studies that show it surpasses the thermal optimum of the reproduction (growth) response of P. grani while not causing significant mortality within 7 days of exposure (Saiz et al., 2022; de Juan et al., 2023b). Prey concentrations and copepod density in the incubation bottles were calculated based on previous data to ensure food-satiating conditions during the incubations (Olivares et al., 2019). Both the control and experimental bottles were submerged in the water baths and they were manually homogenized three times a day. After 24 hours, food concentrations were checked using a particle counter (Beckman Multisizer 3 Coulter Counter, 100 µm aperture tube) and adjusted to maintain satiation conditions. The food suspensions in the bottles were renewed every 48 hours through a careful reverse filtration of the old suspension using a 100-µm mesh. This procedure was repeated for 6 consecutive days. Then, the content of the Nalgene bottles was filtered through a 200-µm mesh to separate the adults from the suspension.

Vital rates measurements

Ingestion, reproduction and egestion rates of adult P. grani females were assessed through 24-hour incubations. After the 6-day conditioning, groups of 25 females at each experimental temperature were transferred using a wide-mouth Pasteur pipette to 610mL Pyrex bottles filled with a saturating suspension of R. salina (7.5 ppm, ~1200 μ g C L⁻ ¹) amended with inorganic nutrients (5-20 mL of f/2 medium per liter). Food concentration and copepod abundance were established to ensure a reduction of 20-30% of the prey concentration during the incubation (Olivares et al., 2019), enough to discern the copepod grazing while keeping the satiating conditions. For each rearing temperature, four replicates of control and grazing bottles were placed submerged in their respective water bath and homogenized by hand three times a day. Start bottles were also filled with the suspension to determine the prey concentration at the beginning of the incubation. After 24 hours, the bottles were sequentially filtered through 200-µm (to retain the copepods) and 20-µm (to retain eqgs and faecal pellets) sieves. The final prey concentration in the bottles (<20 µm) was then measured using the particle counter. To estimate copepod survivorship in the bottles, individuals were concentrated in a Petri dish and counted under a stereomicroscope (Olympus SZX12) and subsequently preserved in 4% formaldehyde. Samples containing eggs and faecal pellets (20-200 µm) were preserved in 2% Lugol's solution until they were processed.

Feeding rates, expressed as the total volume of *R. salina* ingested per individual and day, were calculated using Frost's equations (Frost, 1972). Eggs, egg shells and hatched nauplii were counted using an inverted microscope (Nikon Diaphot 200), while faecal pellets were counted using a LEICA-MC170 HD microscope. The egg production rate was calculated as the total number of eggs laid daily divided by the number of alive females in the incubation. Egestion rates were calculated as the number of faecal pellets produced divided by the number of alive females throughout the incubation and expressed per day.

Respiration rates were determined in 24-h incubations. Adult females were sorted from the Nalgene bottles and let clear the guts in 0.1-µm filtered seawater acclimated to the corresponding experimental temperature. After 30-60 min, four groups of 15 individuals were transferred to 70-mL bottles filled with 0.1-µm filtered seawater; additional four bottles without copepods served as control. The bottles were covered with aluminum foil and then submerged in their respective water baths. After 24 hours, final oxygen concentration in the bottles was measured using an optode Oxy-4 Pre Sens[®]. After that, the experimental bottle content was gently filtered through a 20-µm sieve to collect the copepods, which were examined and counted under a stereomicroscope. Respiration rates were calculated from the difference in final oxygen concentration between the experimental and control bottles. An additional assay at only 19°C and 25°C, where oxygen changes were monitored continuously, was posteriorly carried out to assess the effects of incubation time under starvation conditions. These data will be presented as supplementary and examined in the **Discussion** section.

Somatic traits, carbon measurements and volume-carbon conversion factors

The preserved adults were photographed (n = 32) using a stereomicroscope (Olympus SZX12). Eggs and faecal pellets were photographed (35-48 randomly chosen from each replicate; for eggs just one replicate) using an inverted microscope (Nikon Diaphot 200 and Leica-MC170 HD, respectively). Pictures were then processed with ImageJ software (v1.53v). Adult size was measured as the length of the prosome, from the upper end of the cephalosome to the last somite of the metasome. The size of the eggs was determined by measuring their diameter. The size of faecal pellets was obtained by measuring the total surface of the pellets and approximating the measured surface to an ellipse. The x and y axis of this adjusted ellipse was used to approximate to an ellipsoid and determine the volume of the pellet.

In parallel to the incubations, we collected samples to determine the carbon content of copepods. For such purpose, we isolated adult females from the feeding incubation bottles and left them for approximately 30 min in 0.1-µm filtered seawater to clear their digestive tracts. Then, they were narcotized with MS-222 and gently transferred in groups of 40 individuals onto pre-combusted 25-mm Whatman GF/C filters (450°C, 5 h).

About 4-5 replicate filters were obtained for each temperature treatment. The filters were dried for 48h at 60°C and then stored in a desiccator until processing with a Thermo Finnigan Flash EA1112 CHNS analyzer. To convert feeding rates to carbon, the biovolume consumed was multiplied by a volume-carbon content estimate of 0.16 pg C μ m⁻³ for *R. salina* (Saiz et al., 2020). To estimate the egg production rate in carbon terms, egg volume was calculated from the diameter assuming a spherical morphometry (Belmonte, 1998) and then converted to carbon using a common factor of 0.129 pg C μ m⁻³ (Saiz et al., 2020; de Juan et al., 2023a). Oxygen consumption rates were transformed into carbon losses using a respiratory quotient of 0.97 (Omori & Ikeda, 1984).

In order to assess a carbon conversion factor for pellets, we collected fresh faecal pellets from the 19°C and 25°C cultures. To do that, we obtained adult copepods from the cultures using a 250-µm sieve. After briefly rinsing with filtered seawater, we transferred them to a new tank with a satiating suspension of R. salina at the corresponding temperature. The bottoms of the tanks were carefully siphoned after 1-3 hours, and the collected material filtered through 250- and 40-µm sieves to retain the adult copepods and pellets, respectively. To reduce the amount of other contaminant components (i.e., eggs, aggregates) in the pellet fraction, the samples were transferred to a 100 mL cylinder, left settle for ~5 minutes, and then the upper 30 mL, mainly pellets, collected. This process was repeated multiple times, and eventually any remaining eggs were manually removed. The cleaned pellet samples were then divided into aliquots and counted. Batches of 2,700-6,000 pellets were transferred to pre-combusted GF/C filters (n = 4 for each rearing temperature), dried at 60°C for 48 hours, and stored in a desiccator for later analysis with a Thermo Finnigan CNHNS Analyzer. For each sample, 52-62 random pellets were photographed, and from their surface area, the volume was calculated using FIJI software by approximating them into an ellipsoid. The carbonvolume conversion factor was determined by dividing the average carbon per pellet (µg C) by the average pellet volume (μ m³). As no differences were found between rearing temperatures (Suppl. Fig S5), a global carbon-volume factor of 0.13 pg C μ m⁻³ was used.

Growth and assimilation efficiencies

Efficiencies were calculated following Omori and Ikeda (1984). Gross-growth efficiency (GGE) was calculated as the quotient between egg production and ingestion rates both expressed in carbon terms.

where G is the egg production rates (μ g C_{egg} ind⁻¹ d⁻¹) and I is the ingestion rate (μ g C_{prey} ind⁻¹ d⁻¹)

Assimilation efficiency is the percentage of ingested food that is digested, and it can be calculated from respiration and growth as AE_R :

$$AE_{R} = (G + R)/I \times 100$$
 Eq. 8

Where *R* is the respiration rate (μ g C ind⁻¹ d⁻¹). Additionally, the assimilation efficiency was calculated from the egestion (*AE*_E) as:

$$AE_E = (1 - E/I) \times 100$$
 Eq. 9

Where *E* is the egestion rate (μ g C_{pellet} ind⁻¹ d⁻¹). Net growth efficiency (*NGE*) represents the percentage of assimilated food converted into growth, expressed as:

$$NGE = G/(G + R) \times 100$$
 Eq. 10

Statistics

One-way ANOVA tests on somatic traits and vital rates were carried out to analyze the simple main effects of rearing temperature and heat stress impacts. Dunnett's or Tukey's posthoc tests were conducted when necessary. Covariance analysis was used to assess differences in body carbon content as a function of body size and temperature. Statistical analyses were performed in R software (v4.1.1; R Core Team, 2021).

RESULTS

Body size and carbon content

The prosome length of adult females was negatively related to rearing temperature (oneway ANOVA, $F_{2,93} = 126.16$, p < 0.001) with an average ± SE of 1,075.8 ± 4.6 µm, 1,001.2 ± 6.1 µm, and 948.1 ± 5.5 µm for 19°C, 22°C and 25°C, respectively. According to the body size pattern, the body carbon content declined with increasing rearing temperature (one-way ANOVA, *p* = 0.010; **Fig. 24**). The exposure to the thermal stress significantly reduced the body carbon content of the individuals independent of their rearing temperatures (*p* = 0.024). The average reduction in body carbon content was 0.43 ± 0.013 µg C, representing a 10.9% decrease in body mass (**Fig. 24**). As expected, the prosome length of individuals exposed to the thermal stress (28°C) did not differ from that of the individuals at their respective rearing temperatures (one-way ANOVAs, *p* > 0.09 in all cases).



Fig. 24 | Carbon content of adult *P. grani* female after the 7-day exposure to control (19°C: •; 22°C: ■; 25°C: ◆) and heat stress (28°C). Mean ± SE is shown.

Per capita vital rates

The effects of long-term warming and heat stress on the vital rates of *P. grani* are shown in **Fig. 25**. Feeding rates did not differ after multigenerational rearing at 19°C, 22°C and 25°C (one-way ANOVA, $F_{2,9}$ = 2.344, *p* = 0.152), with an average of 5.4 ± 0.4 µg C ind⁻¹ d⁻¹ (**Fig. 25a**). Feeding rates under heat stress were 41% higher for the 19°C rearing

population (one-way ANOVA, $F_{1,6}$ = 23.553, p = 0.003). At the same time, no differences were found for the other rearing temperatures (one-way ANOVA, both p > 0.47).

In terms of carbon produced per individual, egg production rates were significantly affected by the rearing temperature (one-way ANOVA, $F_{2,9} = 6.400$, p = 0.019), with lower production for individuals from the 22°C population (Dunnett's test, p = 0.033) (**Fig. 25b**). Heat stress only resulted in significantly higher carbon egg production rates for the 19°C culture (one-way ANOVA, $F_{1,6} = 10.204$, p = 0.019), whereas no significant effects were detected for 22°C and 25°C cultures (one-way ANOVA, both p > 0.140). Egg production in terms of egg numbers ranged between mean values of 69.7 ± 2.1 and 96.3 ± 4.9 eggs female⁻¹ d⁻¹, and can be found as supplementary information (**Supplementary Fig. S6**); mean egg size ranged between 78.2 ± 0.3 and 82.1 ± 0.5 µm and are also provided as supplementary (**Supplementary Table S1**).

Although we did not carry out specific experiments to assess the hatching success of the copepod populations, when counting eggs for egg production, we recorded differences in the number of eggs already hatched during the feeding incubation period (**Supplementary Fig S7a**); only at 19°C no hatching was observed. Interestingly, we found that among these early-hatched nauplii, some of them were in an advanced state of degradation, suggesting early mortality. Under heat stress, the affectation among offspring was twice as high for females reared at 19°C and 22°C ($36.0 \pm 4.0\%$ and $36.1 \pm 3.0\%$) than for those females reared at 25°C ($14.6 \pm 4.0\%$) (Tukey's tests after arcsin transformation, both p = 0.006; **Supplementary Fig S7b**).



Fig. 25 | Comparison of **a**. feeding, **b**. reproduction, **c**. respiration and **d**. egestion rates of adult *P*. *grani* females under rearing conditions (19, 22 and 25°C) and exposed to heat stress (28°C). Mean ± SE is shown. Asterisks indicate statistically significant differences between vital rates under heat stress and the respective rearing temperature (one-way ANOVAs, *p < 0.02).

Mean respiration rates per individual did not differ after long-term rearing at warmer temperatures (one-way ANOVA, $F_{2,9} = 0.995$, p = 0.407) (**Fig. 25c**). Moreover, we did not observe any significant effect of heat stress on copepod respiration rates (one-way ANOVA, p > 0.2 in all cases).

Rearing temperature had a significant effect on the carbon egestion rates with an increasing trend with warming (one-way ANOVA, $F_{2,9} = 9.85$, p = 0.005; **Fig. 25d**). The response under heat stress, however, did not show any effects on carbon egestion rates when compared with their corresponding rearing temperature treatments (one-way ANOVA, p > 0.2 in all cases). No significant effects of rearing temperature or heat stress
were observed on the volume of the faecal pellets (**Supplementary Table S1**, p > 0.37 in all cases).

Weight-specific vital rates

The effects of long-term warming and heat stress on weight-specific vital rates of *P*. *grani* are shown in **Fig. 26.** Rearing temperature significantly affected weight-specific ingestion rates (one-way ANOVA, $F_{2,9} = 7.98$, p = 0.010), with higher rates found at 25°C than 19°C (Dunnett's test, p = 0.006) and no differences between 19°C and 22°C (Dunnett's test, p > 0.3) (**Fig. 26a**). Heat stress response of weight-specific ingestion rates were significantly higher for the 19°C rearing treatment (one-way ANOVA, $F_{1,6} = 39.017$, p < 0.001), while feeding enhancements were not significant for the 22°C and 25°C treatments (one-way ANOVA, p = 0.07 and p > 0.6, respectively).

Weight-specific egg production and egestion rates showed a similar pattern to that of feeding rates (**Fig. 26b,d**). Thus, both rates were influenced by rearing temperature, with an increasing trend (one-way ANOVA, egg production: $F_{2,9} = 11.406$, p = 0.003; egestion: $F_{2,9} = 17.866$, p < 0.001). Under heat stress, statistically significant enhancements of egg production were found for the 19°C population (one-way ANOVA, $F_{1,6} = 21.874$, p = 0.003), while differences were weakly significant for the 22° C treatment (one-way ANOVA, $F_{1,6} = 5.431$, p = 0.059), and no differences were found for the 25°C one (one-way ANOVA, $F_{1,6} = 0.004$, p > 0.9). Regarding egestion rates, we found a weakly significant impact of heat stress for the 19°C treatment (one-way ANOVA, $F_{1,6} = 5.388$, p = 0.059), whereas no differences appeared for the other rearing temperatures (**Fig. 26b,d**; one-way ANOVAs, p > 0.18).

Finally, we found no effect of long-term rearing temperature on weight-specific respiration rates (one-way ANOVA, $F_{2,9} = 0.932$, p > 0.4; **Fig. 26c**). Heat stress showed a small impact on the respiration rates of the 19°C population, but differences were not statistically significant (one-way ANOVA, $F_{1,6} = 5.354$, p = 0.060); the remaining treatments showed no effect (one-way ANOVAs, p > 0.29 in both cases).



Fig. 26 | Comparison of weight-specific **a**. ingestion, **b**. reproduction, **c**. respiration, and **d**. egestion rates of adult *P*. *grani* females under rearing conditions (19°C, 22°C and 25°C) and exposed to heat stress (28°C). Mean \pm SE is shown. Asterisks indicate statistically significant differences between vital rates under heat stress and the respective rearing temperature (one-way ANOVAs, *p < 0.005).

Growth and assimilation efficiencies

Table 5 shows the estimated growth and assimilation efficiencies. The grand mean GGE and NGE values were 44.6% and 64.8%, respectively, with no differences observed among rearing temperatures (one-way ANOVA, p > 0.09 in both cases) or heat stress conditions (one-way ANOVAs, p > 0.10 in all cases). Regarding assimilation efficiencies, grand mean values for AE_R and AE_E were, respectively, 69.0% and 80.1%. Similar to GGE and NGE, overall no differences in AE_R and AE_E were found among rearing temperatures (one-way ANOVA, p > 0.065 in both cases), or heat stress (one-way ANOVAs, p > 0.10), except for a weakly significant effect of heat stress in AE_R for the 19°C population (p = 0.060).

Rearing temperature (°C)	Treatment (°C)	GGE (%) (G/I) × 100	AE _R (%) (G+R/I) × 100	AE _E (%) (1 - E/I) × 100	NGE (%) (G/G+R) × 100
19°C	Control	51.0 ± 2.9	80.2 ± 4.3	84.2 ± 1.1	63.6 ± 0.7
	HS (28°C)	44.0 ± 2.3	68.1 ± 2.9	86.9 ± 1.0	64.6 ± 1.2
22°C	Control	43.3 ± 2.7	69.0 ± 3.9	78.4 ± 1.4	62.7 ± 1.1
	HS (28°C)	42.1 ± 4.2	67.0 ± 5.7	82.7 ± 2.3	62.6 ± 1.2
25°C	Control	44.3 ± 2.2	66.8 ± 4.1	75.9 ± 3.4	66.5 ± 1.4
	HS (28°C)	43.0 ± 6.9	62.9 ± 11.0	72.2 ± 6.3	68.8 ± 0.9

Table 5 | Growth and assimilation efficiencies of adult *P. grani* females reared at 19°C, 22°C and 25°C and exposed to heat stress (HS; 28°C). Mean ± SE is shown.

Overall balance

Figure 27a shows a metabolic balance chart summarizing all the measured carbon pathways on a per capita basis in our experiments. We also provide a summary of the fold change effect of heat stress on the studied weight-specific vital rates, showing that the impact of heat stress appears inversely related to the rearing temperature and comparing the thermal response of vital processes (**Fig. 27b**).

The percentage of ingested carbon lost via respiration accounted for mean values of 26% among rearing temperatures and 22% for the heat stress treatments, whereas the percentage of carbon devoted to reproduction (i.e., GGE) varied between mean values of 46% among rearing temperatures and 43% for the heat stress treatments (**Fig. 27c**). Finally, egestion rates accounted for 20% and 18% of carbon intake for, respectively, the rearing temperature and heat stress treatments. The overall balance shows that the determined carbon losses represent, on average, 92.3% of the carbon intake (**Fig. 27c**). The influence of heat stress on metabolic balance resulted in a larger mismatch between carbon intake and losses (83.7%), particularly distinct for the 19°C and 22°C treatments.



Fig. 27 | Summary of results. **a**. Measured carbon budget of adult *P. grani* female under rearing temperatures (19°C, 22°C and 25°C; upper row) and exposed to heat stress (28°C; lower row). Values indicate averages of per capita vital rates shown in **Fig. 25. b**. Fold-change in weight-specific vital rates under heat stress in relation to the respective rearing temperature. Average ± SE is shown. The dashed line indicates a fold-change of 1.0. **c**. Percentage of the ingested carbon devoted to respiration, reproduction and egestion under rearing conditions (C) and exposed to heat stress (HS; 28°C). Note that the fraction in grey represents the ingested carbon whose investment is not accounted for by the measured loss rates.

DISCUSSION

Long-term thermal response

In ectotherms, physiological processes typically exhibit exponential responses to a sudden rise in ambient temperature. Previous research by Saiz et al. (2022) found that short to medium-term thermal stress (19-25°C, 24h - 7 days) within a single generation of *P. grani* significantly impacted ingestion, egg production, respiration and egestion rates. Our experiments, spanning multiple generations of exposure, revealed that the thermal responses of per capita ingestion and egg production rates in *P. grani* did not differ between rearing lines (19°C, 22°C and 25°C), aligning with earlier findings (de Juan et al., 2023a). Moreover, in this study, no variations were observed in per capita respiration rates following chronic exposure; a finding corroborated in additional experiments (**Supplementary Fig. S8**). Conversely, egestion rates showed an increase with rearing temperature, contrasting with previous observations showing complete thermal compensation on this trait at medium-term thermal stress (Saiz et al., 2022).

A crucial factor explaining the discrepancies between short-term (Saiz et al., 2022) and multigenerational responses (this study) is the reduction in body size. Given the profound effects of body size on metabolism (Runge, 1984; Saiz & Calbet, 2011), its shrinkage at warmer temperatures is expected to overall reduce carbon inputs and outputs (Riemer et al., 2018). In addition to allometric constraints, the acute physiological response to new environmental conditions may be counteracted by reversible (Rahlff et al., 2017; Saiz et al., 2022) and adaptive adjustments (Vehmaa et al., 2012; Brennan et al., 2022). Notably, in organisms with relatively short life cycles, such as copepods, these adaptive responses can occur in just a few generations (Dam et al., 2021; de Juan et al., 2023a). Nevertheless, in our experiments none of the per capita physiological rates appear to be fully compensated, because no negative trends correlating to the reduction in body size were observed (**Fig. 25**). If thermal effects had been fully compensated, per capita vital rates would decrease with temperature following an allometric body size scaling (Saiz & Calbet, 2007). An incomplete thermal compensation also explains why, in general, weight-specific rates showed an increasing

trend with rearing temperature larger than expected according to merely allometric scaling (-0.25; Saiz & Calbet, 2007).

Acclimation response to heat stress

Long-term exposure (rearing) of copepod to warming can imply changes in survival and thermal performance curves, making them more resilient to thermal stress and affecting fitness (de Juan et al., 2023b). In our experiments, copepods from the three rearing temperatures were exposed to a sub-lethal temperature (28°C) known to exceed the optimum for growth (i.e., reproduction; de Juan et al., 2023b). Hence, our observations are the joint combination of the acclimation response to 28°C and the thermal history of the population at each rearing temperature. We anticipated that copepods from the 22°C and 25°C treatments may exhibit increased resilience to heat stress. Corroborating our hypothesis, overall copepod vital rates of the populations reared at warmer temperatures showed reduced responses to common heat stress (Fig. 27b). A similar trend would be expected in a scenario of conservation of the thermal performance curve (i.e., 28°C is thermally closer to 25°C than 19°C), but, as previously discussed, long-term warming included changes in copepod size and shifts in the shape of the thermal performance curve, which affected the relationship between current experienced temperature and the acute thermal stress (Supplementary Fig. S9). Egestion rates, strongly influenced by rearing temperature, remained unaffected by heat stress, whether expressed per individual or in weight-specific terms. These findings are consistent with those of Saiz et al. (2022), where acute thermal impacts on egestion rates were mitigated after 7 days in the same copepod species.

Metabolic balance

Different thermal responses of vital processes may result in a misbalance that alters homeostasis and constrains performance and/or survival (Alcaraz et al., 2014). When comparing the copepod populations with different thermal histories, we found that the sum of the observed carbon losses (respiration, reproduction and egestion) did not exceed the carbon gains (ingestion) in any case, suggesting that the copepods at each rearing temperature might have achieved a state of internal balance after the multigenerational exposure. This would be also supported by the GGE values obtained,

43-51%, similar to or even slightly higher than those usually found in the literature for this (e.g. Saiz et al., 2022; Traboni et al., 2021) and closely related species (Kiørboe et al., 1985). The surplus fraction of carbon (gains - losses) accounted for only 4, 8 and 11% of the ingested carbon for the 19°C, 22°C and 25°C populations, respectively (**Fig. 27a,c**). Part, if not all, of this small inconsistency is explained because in our experiments we assessed routine respiration rates (i.e., under food depletion). Thus, our respiration measurements did not encompass the metabolic expenses associated with the entire process of nourishing (ingestion, digestion, absorption, transport, assimilation and, mainly, biosynthesis), namely the specific dynamic action (SDA). Ikeda (2021) in a metanalysis of respiration rates for marine metazooplankton, found that SDA represented 27% of total respiration costs. SDA can represent between 7% (closely related species, *A. tonsa*; (Kiørboe et al., 1985) and 9-10% (metanalysis metazooplankton; (Ikeda, 2021) of the total carbon ingested. Hence, these estimates notably align with the surplus of ingested carbon that remains unaccounted for in our experiments.

We expected that the thermal history of different copepod populations would show different sensitivity to heat stress exposure (28°C, 7 days). Accordingly, we found that the highest carbon losses (via respiration, reproduction and egestion) were observed in copepods reared at 19°C under heat stress. Nevertheless, these increased losses were accompanied by a corresponding rise in food intake. Consequently, the total carbon losses under heat stress did not surpass the gains in any case, similar to what was observed under rearing conditions. Under acute stress, we found a higher fraction (although still relatively small) of ingested carbon unexplained by the measured losses, particularly for the 19°C and 22 °C populations (from 4 to 19% for 19°C; from 8 to 16% for 22°C; and from 11 to 14% for 25°C; Fig. 27c). The amount of unaccounted carbon may exceed the anticipated levels attributed to SDA according to aforementioned literature (Ikeda, 2021). However, considering that other carbon pathways, not accounted for in this study, such as dissolved carbon excretion (e.g. urea or amino acids) or sloppy feeding, are likely negligible for this species (Frangoulis et al., 2004; Møller, 2007; Steinberg & Landry, 2017), it can be inferred that SDA predominantly contributed to the unexplained carbon fraction under heat stress. In support of this, it

98

has been seen that SDA may also increase under thermal stress (Luo & Xie, 2008; Mcgaw & Whiteley, 2012). Actually, the increase in the unaccounted fraction of carbon under thermal stress could also arise from the use of respiration rates based on one-point 24h incubations, not taking into account potential non-linearity of the metabolic process (Thor, 2003; Almeda et al., 2011). This might also clarify why there were no differences in copepod respiration rates when exposed to heat stress compared to their rearing conditions — a surprising outcome given the assumed energetically costly nature of the heat stress response. In line with this, despite the measured carbon intakes were higher than losses (apparently resulting in net carbon gain), we observed a reduction of the 11% in the body mass of the copepods undergoing the 7-d thermal stress (28°C) period. If this body mass reduction proportionally occurred over the duration of the heat stress, it would imply a daily loss rate of 1.7%. Yet, we cannot discard that the decline in body mass was the result of an acute effect more pronounced at the initial stages of exposure.

Assimilation and growth assimilation efficiencies

Our estimation of assimilation efficiency, whether based on routine respiration rates (AE_R) or egestion rates (AE_E), yielded notably different values. The grand mean of AE_R (69%) corresponded closely to the commonly assumed value for zooplankton (approximately 70%, see review by Steinberg and Landry, 2017). Supporting the aforementioned constraints in the assessment of respiration rates, NGE values were considerably higher (63-69%) than those in the literature (e.g., Ikeda et al. 2001: 21-54%). AE_E values were generally higher, exceeding >80%, however, are also sensitive to uncertainty, mainly driven by the use of the volume-carbon factor for faecal pellets (0.13 pg C μ m⁻³), which is comparable, on the lower side, to previous reports for copepods (Butler & Dam, 1994; B. Hansen et al., 1996). Hence, most likely, the true assimilation efficiency value would fall between our estimated values of AE_R and AE_E.

Regardless of the potential metabolic costs, heat stress did not impact the copepod reproductive effort; the resulting GGE values were similar to the ones found at the rearing temperature conditions. The absence of a trade-off in reproduction supports the idea that the strategy of maximizing reproduction might be inherent to this (de Juan et al.,

2023b) and similar species (Kiørboe et al., 1985), although highly dependent on food availability and the type of diet (Traboni et al., 2021). However, the costs of heat stress may affect reproductive performance not only in terms of the number of eggs spawned but also in the offspring recruitment. In this context, our observations on nauplii viability suggest that early life stages were more sensitive to thermal stress when parental copepods originated from 19°C and 22°C than from 25°C. This observation emphasizes the importance of parental thermal history in assessing the effects of heat stress on copepod population fitness (Vehmaa et al., 2012).

Concluding remarks

The consequences of prolonged exposure to warming encompassed shrinking body size and physiological compensation, resulting in an overall diminished impact of temperature on *Paracartia grani* physiological traits. Consequently, carbon gain (ingestion) and losses (respiration, reproduction and egestion) were closely linked among populations with different thermal histories (19°C, 22°C and 25°C). However, when exposed to a common sub-lethal thermal environment (28°C), the impact of heat stress on vital rates was lower on the warm-reared copepods. Conversely, for the copepod population reared at the lowest temperatures there was a higher mismatch (likely attributed to SDA costs) in the carbon balance under heat stress. Nonetheless, reproductive effort (GGE) remained unaffected under thermal stress exposure, highlighting the capacity of *P. grani* to endure acute sustained heat events on a mediumterm temporal scale. Using ecologically-relevant shifts in temperature, this research contributes to our understanding of the physiological processes occurring at the onset of the decline in performance within the upper sub-lethal range and evaluates the impact of temperature on the carbon fluxes mediated by marine neritic copepods.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank M. Olivares for his assistance in the care of experimental cultures and respiration measurements.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION

Supplementary Table S1 | Size (ESD) of prey *R. salina*, egg diameter and faecal pellet volume of adult female *P. grani* under exposure to their rearing conditions (19, 22 and 25°C) and under thermal stress (28°C).

Growth temperature (°C)	Exposure temperature (°C)	<i>R. salina</i> cell ESD (μm)	Egg diameter (µm)	Faecal pellet volume (10 ⁴ µm³)
19°C	19°C	7.6 ± 0.015	82.1 ± 0.5	7.3 ± 0.8
	28°C	7.3 ± 0.003	78.7 ± 0.4 79.1 ± 0.3	6.8 ± 0.5 6.3 ± 0.3
22°C	28°C	7.3 ± 0.002	78.2 ± 0.3	5.6 ± 0.6
25°C	25°C	7.4 ± 0.006	79.1 ± 0.2	6.8 ± 0.3
	28°C	7.4 ± 0.008	78.4 ± 0.3	6.9 ± 0.1



Supplementary Fig. S5 | **a**. Carbon, **b**. molar C:N, **c**. volume and **d**. carbon-volume factor of faecal pellets collected from cultures of *P*. *grani* reared at 19°C and 25°C and fed in satiation with *R*. *salina*.



Supplementary Fig. S6 | Comparison of per capita **a**. ingestion, **b**. reproduction, **c**. respiration, and **d**. egestion rates, in terms of number of cells, eggs and faecal pellets, and nmols 0_2 , of adult *P*. grani females under rearing conditions (19, 22 and 25°C) and exposed to heat stress (28°C). Mean ± SE is shown.



Supplementary Fig. S7 | **a.** Early hatching (%) of the deposited eggs during the 24h incubation at each temperature condition. **b.** Nauplii highly degraded (%) in relation to all nauplii hatched. Bars show average and error bars indicate standard error. N.D. is indicated for treatments for which there is not data available. Images show differences between **c.** normal nauplii and **d**. degraded nauplii.



Supplementary Fig. S8 | **a.** Oxygen concentration in control (0.1-µm filtered seawater) and experimental bottles (filtered seawater + 20 adult *P. grani* females) during 24 h incubation at rearing temperatures (19 and 25°C) under starvation conditions. **b.** Comparison of respiration rates (µmol 0₂ ind⁻¹ d⁻¹) calculated from one-point final measurement (24 h) and those derived from the slope of the first 6 hours (0.5 to 6.75 h) variation in oxygen concentration measured in continuum. Differences between both calculations at 25°C evidence the non-linear response in individuals exposed to higher temperatures. Nonetheless, there are no differences in per capita respiration rates at 19 and 25°C following >1 year of rearing at these conditions. **c.** Body mass of adult *P. grani* female before (pre-) and after (post-) 24 h continuous respiration measurements in starvation. Mean ± SE is shown. Asterisks show significance (p < 0.001).



Supplementary Fig. S9 | Thermal performance curve for egg production rate of *Paracartia grani* reared at 19°C and 25°C for >18 generations. Dashed lines show predicted egg production rates following 7 days of exposure at each test temperature (de Juan et al., 2023b). Blue and red symbols show predicted rates at the rearing temperatures. Purple symbols show predicted rates under heat stress (28°C).

3.4 Effects of warming on the functional response of copepods: implications on body stoichiometry and growth efficiency

de Juan, C; Sotomayor-García, A., Calbet, A., Saiz, E. Manuscript in preparation

ABSTRACT

We assessed the thermal effects (+ 6°C) on the functional response of the marine copepod Paracartia grani at short (4 days) and long-term (21 generations; 1 year) exposure. We show that basic parameters of functional response (maximum ingestion rate, I_{max} ; half-saturation constant, K_m ; and maximum clearance rates, F_{max}) differ significantly at the two different timescales. Short-term warming (4 days) resulted in a significantly increase in maximum ingestion rate. In contrast, after multiple generations of exposure, Imax did not differ from that of the control. Acclimated individuals required higher food concentrations to achieve saturation levels, suggesting elevated metabolic costs under thermal stress. Long-term warming also shifted satiating levels to higher concentrations, possibly due to a decrease in the foraging capacity (F_{max}) of the warmreared copepods, potentially associated to their smaller body size. Consistent with body size, elemental composition (carbon, C; nitrogen, N; and phosphorus, P) was lower in warm-reared copepods at all food concentrations. At all thermal treatments, C, N and P body content dropped a 50% from satiation to nearly food depletion levels. The differences in C, N and P body content correlated with the decrease in egg production at decreasing food concentrations. Despite the changes in grazing, the stoichiometric relationships of adult females (C:N, N:P, C:P) remained unaltered by food concentration. Gross-growth efficiency (GGE) increased with food concentration up to an intermedium level, beyond which it gradually declined. Maximum GGE was lower in acclimated individuals, evidencing a higher mismatch between their functional and numerical responses. These results suggest that reduced food availability might constrain the food uptake of thermally-stressed copepods, affecting their thermal response.

INTRODUCTION

Functional responses quantitatively describe the predator prey-dynamics. Key parameters, including maximum clearance rates (F_{max}), half-saturating constant (K_m) and the maximum ingestion rate (I_{max}), characterize the feeding behaviour of the organisms and are widely used in plankton production models (Holling, 1959, 1965; Kiørboe et al., 2018), having a large influence on their stability (Gentleman & Neuheimer, 2008; Chenillat et al., 2021; Rohr et al., 2022). In turn, numerical responses describe the organismal growth as a function of prey density, relying on the rates of food intake and the efficiency of utilization for growth (Solomon, 1949; Holling, 1965). Given that copepods are often the most abundant group in zooplankton, hence, constituting a major link between planktonic primary producers and upper consumers, determining their functional and numerical responses are crucial to understand plankton system dynamics.

As in most ectotherms, physiological processes in copepods, such as feeding and reproduction rates, accelerate with temperature at initial stages of exposure (lkeda et al., 2001; Almeda et al., 2010b). Under increased environmental temperature, the energetic requirements of organisms are expected to elevate and therefore the use of resources by consumers. Laboratory experiments assessing the thermal sensitivity of copepod physiological rates, usually report 2-3 fold-change increases in rates under 10°C increase (Q_{10} ; Prosser, 1961; Saiz et al., 2022). However, these relationships are fundamentally based in short-term exposures (hours – days), not encompassing possible adaptive changes in the physiology of organisms. Hence, more prolonged exposures, involving multiple generations, allow to complex processes to take place (Schulte et al., 2011; Dam, 2013); potentially compensating the thermal effects on metabolism and thus, also resources body size, which may constrain physiological processes (Riemer et al., 2018) and change the organism's relationship with its environment.

The previous mentioned changes in copepod activity rates might be true only when resources are not limiting. However, in marine environments, the resources are

distributed heterogeneously and organisms face abrupt changes in food availability that most often do not reach saturating levels. Additionally, current warming trends are expected to affect primary productivity, by diminishing the nutrients available (Agusti et al., 2017), and altering the quantity and quality of prey items (Hixson & Arts, 2016). Organisms experiencing fluctuations in food availability often possess life-history strategies that allow them to feed efficiently during resources depletion or buffering against the effects of starvation periods (Calbet & Alcaraz, 1996, 1997). Yet, under thermal stress, insufficient food uptake and assimilation may fail to cover the elevated metabolic costs, constraining their response (Huey & Kingsolver, 2019). Furthermore, the specific energy allocation strategies under scarcity of resources might have costs on fitness components, such as growth and reproduction, as well as changing organismal elemental composition, with the subsequent scaling effects on the trophic chain.

Here, we compared the functional and numerical responses of the calanoid copepod *Paracartia grani* feeding on the autotrophic flagellate *Rhodomonas salina* at two different timescales (4 days and 23 generations) of exposure to warming (+ 6°C). *P. grani* is an omnivorous suspensions-feeder, able to create feeding currents but also shift to ambush strategies. Functional responses have been described for their whole ontogeny (Olivares et al., 2019) and with different types of prey (Helenius & Saiz, 2017). However, the effects of warming on their feeding response has not yet been described. Our working hypothesis were: 1) I_{max} will be reduced following long-term rearing under warming compared to a short-term response; 2) K_m will also be reduced because of the lower demands of their whole organism basal metabolism; and 3) numerical responses will match the functional responses at all thermal conditions; hence, no effects of thermal stress on gross-growth efficiency will be expected. We also evaluate the effects of changing ingestion and gross-growth efficiency on their stoichiometric body content.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Copepod and prey cultures

Paracartia grani (Sars, 1904) specimens were originally collected in coastal waters north of Barcelona (NW Mediterranean) in 2007-2008 and maintained at 19°C (± 1°C) in walkin chambers at the Institut de Ciències del Mar (ICM, CSIC) for >15 years. From this culture, we stablished two separated lines at 19 and 25°C in 20L polycarbonate tanks submerged in 150L water baths connected to TECO cooler/heater units (± 0.1°C) and provided with artificial light at 15-20 μ E m⁻² s⁻¹ in a 10:14h light/dark cycle. We routinely fed copepods ad libitum three times a week with the cryptophyte Rhodomonas salina (strain K-0294, Scandinavian Culture Collection of Algae and Protozoa). In turn, R. salina (equivalent spherical diameter, ESD = 8 μ m) was grown exponentially in semi-batch cultures kept in a sterile f/2 medium (Guillard, 1975), in a light- and temperaturecontrolled room at 19°C (± 1°C), 10:14 light/cycle, 80 µmol photons m⁻² s⁻¹. We ensured permanent satiation or close-to-satiation feeding conditions by monitoring life-stage and copepod density and adjusting the concentration of R. salina in the cultures (from 2 ppm for early-stage nauplii to 10 ppm for adults; Olivares et al., 2019). We reared successive generations of the two copepod lines under these conditions for more than 20 generations (>1 year).

Functional and numerical response experiments

We determined feeding and egg production rates at 10 prey concentrations (1020 - 48000 cell mL⁻¹; 0.2 - 9.5 ppm; 20 - 976 µg C mL⁻¹; **Supplementary Fig. S10**) in copepods reared at 19°C (*control*) and 25°C (*warm-reared*), and in 19°C individuals incubated at 25°C after 4 days of pre-exposure (*warm-acclimated*). Prior to the experiments, we collected copepods from each culture using a 250 µm sieve and transferred them in groups of 50-180 females (plus the corresponding males), depending on prey concentration, to single 4L Nalgene bottles filled with thermally acclimated suspension at each concentration and amended with nutrients (70-160 mL of f/2 medium per litre) to compensate for zooplankton excretion and ensure nutrient availability for growth. Prey concentration were determined using a Particle Counter (Beckman Multisizer 3

Coulter Counter, 100 µm aperture tube). We submerged the experimental Nalgene bottles in water baths at the corresponding temperature. The next two consecutive days, we completely renewed the suspensions from the Nalgenes. To do that, we filtered their content through a 100 µm sieve to retain the adult copepods (>100 µm) and discarded the old suspension containing also eggs, nauplii and faecal pellets (<100 μ m). We returned the retained copepods to the Nalgene bottles filled with the fresh suspension, at their corresponding prey concentration and temperature. Further experimental details can be found in (Saiz et al., 2014; Olivares et al., 2019). On the fourth day, we extracted the copepods from the Nalgene bottles using a 160 µm sieve. Subsequently, we gently transferred them individually, in batches of 8 to 28 females, depending on prey concentration, using a Pasteur pipette, to 610 mL Pyrex bottles filled with new suspensions at the same concentrations and temperature and amended with nutrients (5mL of f/2 medium per litre). The number of copepods in each bottle was calculated based on Olivares et al. (2019) to obtain a 30% of prey depletion during the incubation and it was similar for all temperature treatments. Two control bottles (without copepods) and two experimental bottles (with copepods) were run for each prey concentration. Initial prey concentration in the bottles was assessed using the Particle Counter. Control and experimental bottles were submerged in the water baths at the corresponding temperature for 24 hours. Following the end of the incubation, all bottles were sequentially filtered through a 20 µm and 100 µm sieve. The small fraction (<20 µm), containing the suspension, was used to determined final algae concentration (in terms of cell and biovolume) in the bottles. Copepods (>100 µm) were transferred to Petri dishes and checked for survivorship and counted under a stereomicroscope microscope. The intermediate fraction (20-100 µm), containing eggs, was fixed in 2% Lugol's solution. Posteriorly, we counted the eggs, egg shells and eggs present in faecal pellets under a stereomicroscope to determine the egg production rate per female. Randomly, we photographed the eggs (n = 20) of one of the two replicates at each prey concentration to determine its size and we measured the diameter of the eggs using ImageJ (v1.53v) software.

Body size and CNP

Parallel to the experiments, we separated copepods from the Nalgene bottles to determine their body size and carbon (C), nitrogen (N) and phosphorous (P) content. For body size, we fixed females from the highest prey concentration of each thermal treatment with formaldehyde at 4% final concentration. Posteriorly, we photographed them (n = 32 per temperature treatment) and determined their prosome length under the microscope using ImageJ software. As no changes in prosome length of matured adults are expected to be caused by changes in food availability, these measurements were considered representative of the size of the copepods at each thermal treatment. For CNP analysis, females were left for approximately 30 min in 0.1 µm-filtered seawater to clear their digestive tracts. Then, they were transferred to Petri dishes, immobilized with MS-222, and transferred in groups (18-40 for CN, 7-30 for P) onto pre-combusted 25-mm Whatman GF/C filters (450°C, 5h). For CN, we ran two replicate filters for each prey concentration; for P, we ran two-three replicates. The CN filters were dried for 48h at 60°C and then stored in a desiccator until analysis with a Thermo Finnigan Flash EA1112 CHNS analyzer. Filters for phosphorous were frozen at -80°C; filters were posteriorly treated with acid persulfate digestion to convert particulate organic P into inorganic dissolved P, and then processed using a Seal Analytical AA3 (Bran + Luebbe) analyzer.

Calculations

We determined feeding (cells ind⁻¹ d⁻¹) and clearance (mL ind⁻¹ d⁻¹) rates (i.e. the volume swept clear by the copepods during the incubations) at each average prey concentration (cells mL⁻¹) according to Frost's equations (Frost, 1972). To obtain feeding rates expressed in carbon terms, the algae biovolume (mm³ L⁻¹) consumed, estimated from the Particle Counter measurements, was converted to carbon by applying a volume-carbon estimate of 0.16 pg μ m⁻³ for *R. salina* (Saiz et al., 2020). To express the egg production rate in carbon terms, we used a factor of 0.13 pg μ m⁻³ (Saiz et al., 2022; de Juan et al., 2023a). Weight-specific rates were then calculated by dividing the feeding and egg production rates both expressed in carbon terms, by the carbon content of the copepods. Gross-growth efficiency (GGE) was calculated as the quotient of egg production and feeding rates also both expressed in carbon terms. From C, N and P

content we calculated the molar CN, CP and NP ratio. The standard error of C:P and N:P were calculated by error propagation.

Models

We assessed functional responses by fitting Holling type III models (Holling, 1965; Real, 1977):

$$F = I_{\text{max}} \times C / (C^{q} + K_{m}^{q})$$
Eq. 11

where *F* is clearance rate, I_{max} is maximum ingestion rate, *C* is prey concentration, *q* is an exponent (>1) and K_m is the half-saturation constant; and

$$I = I_{\text{max}} \times C^q / (C^q + K_m^q)$$
 Eq. 12

where *I* is ingestion rate. From these fits, we calculated clearance rates (F_{max}) following Helenius & Saiz (2017):

$$I = (F_{\max} \times 2K_m \times C^q) / (C^q + Km^q)$$
Eq. 13

Similarly, we determined numerical response by fitting a Holling Type III, changing I and I_{max} for *G* (egg production rates) and G_{max} (maximum egg production rate), respectively. To assess the relationship between C, N and P body content and prey concentration, we adjusted Michaelis-Menten models at each temperature treatment.

Statistics

Holling type III (for feeding and egg production rates) and Michaelis-Menten curves (for CNP) were fit with non-linear regression in GraphPad Prism (v. 9.0e) software, and differences in the fit parameters among temperature treatments were assessed by F tests. Post-hoc Tukey test was conducted to compare the parameters of each thermal condition. Given that GGE showed a non-linear response to food concentration with maximum values found at intermedium concentrations, we compared the effects of each thermal treatment using separate ANCOVAs for increasing and decreasing GGE values. Effects of food concentration and differences between thermal treatments on C,N and P body content and egg size were also assessed with ANCOVAs.

RESULTS

Functional response

Holling Type III (q > 1) models adjusted well to the observed feeding patterns at increasing R. salina concentration at 19°C, 25°C-acclimated and 25°C-reared (r^2 = 0.93, r^2 = 0.95, and r^2 = 0.94, respectively; **Fig. 28a,b,c**). The parameters of the fitted functional responses are shown in Table 6. Clearance rates increased with food concentration, reached a peak at low-intermedium level and decreased at further increases in food concentration. The F_{max} value of the long-term exposed copepods showed a remarkable drop (7.7 mL⁻¹ ind⁻¹ d⁻¹) in comparison with F_{max} values for the control (26.8 mL⁻¹ ind⁻¹ d⁻¹) and warm-acclimated individuals (24.1 mL⁻¹ ind⁻¹ d⁻¹). K_m was lower for individuals reared at 19°C than for those warm-acclimated and warm-reared (p < 0.0002 in both cases), while there were no differences between the latter (p = 0.934). The highest Imax was found in warm-acclimated individuals, and was significantly different that at control (p < 0.0003) and long-term treatments (p = 0.01). In turn, there were no significant differences in Imax between control and long-term acclimation (p = 0.089). The percentage of body carbon ingested was higher in warmed individuals than in the control (p < 0.03 in both cases), with no differences between them (p = 0.068) (Table 6; Supplementary Fig. S11).



Fig. 28 | Feeding rates as a function of prey concentration of adult female *P. grani* exposed to **A**) control (19°C) **B**) warm-acclimated (25°C for 4 days) and **C**) warm-reared (25°C for 21 generations). Left axis indicates feeding rates and right-axis show clearance rates. Symbols indicate means; error bars indicate standard error. Lines represent fitted Holling Type III curves. The point between brackets is a value excluded from the analysis.

Treament	I _{max} (cells ind ⁻¹ d ⁻¹)	I _{max} (μg C ind ⁻¹ d ⁻¹)	I _{max} (% body C _{ing} d ⁻¹)	F _{max} (ml ind ⁻¹ d ⁻¹)	K _m (cells mL ⁻¹)
Control (19°C)	162833 ± 7696	6.12 ± 0.59	170.4 ± 6.2	26.8 ± 2.7	3041 ± 377
Acclimated (4d)	261315 ± 43371	8.63 ± 1.55	250.6 ± 39.0	24.1 ± 2.9	10275 ± 4021
Reared (F21)	15304 ± 20467	7.38 ± 2.4	228.2 ± 36.8	7.7 ± 1.1	9983 ± 2673

Table 6 | Summary of main parameters of the functional response of adult *P. grani* females feeding on *R. salina* at each temperature treatment.

Egg production rates and gross-growth efficiency

Holling Type III (q > 1) were also fitted to the observed egg production rates as a function of prey availability in the different treatments (**Fig. 29**). G_{max} was not significantly different among treatments (p > 0.774), with values of 57.2 ± 2.8 eggs ind⁻¹ d⁻¹, 58.5 ± 5.0 eggs ind⁻¹ d⁻¹ and 53.8 ± 10.4 eggs ind⁻¹ d⁻¹ for control, acclimated and warm-reared copepods, respectively. Egg diameter was not affected by food concentrations (linear regression, p > 0.06 in all cases) (**Supplementary Fig. S12**). Eggs produced at 19°C were larger (80.0 ± 0.2 µm) than those produced by the 25°C reared copepods (78.3 ± 0.3 µm) and both were larger than those of the warm-acclimated individuals (76.9 ± 0.2 µm) (Tukey's post-hoc comparison, p < 0.002 in all cases).



Fig. 29 | Egg production rates as a function of prey concentration of adult female *P. grani* exposed to control (19°C), warm-acclimated (25°C during 4 days), and warm-adapted (25°C during 21 generations, 1 year). Symbols are means, and error bars are standard error. Lines represent fitted Holling Type III (q > 1) curves.



Fig. 30 | Gross-growth efficiency as a function of prey concentration of adult female *P. grani* exposed to control (19°C), warm-acclimated (25°C during 4 days), and warm-adapted (25°C during 21 generations, 1 year). Symbols are means, and error bars are standard error. Lines show linear regressions at increasing GGE from low to intermedium concentrations (continuous lines) and decreasing GGE at higher concentrations (dashed lines). The point between brackets is excluded from analysis.

GGE increased from values <13% at the lowest concentrations (<1000 cells mL⁻¹) to a maximum of ca. 50% at intermedium concentrations (~5000 cells mL⁻¹) (**Fig. 30**). Within this range, the slopes did not differ between thermal treatments (ANCOVA, p > 0.656 in all cases) and the intercepts were equal in warm-acclimated and warm-reared copepods (ANCOVA, p = 0.301) and both lower than 19°C (ANCOVA, p < 0.05 in both cases; **Table 7**). At higher prey concentrations, GGEs declined smoothly in control and warm-acclimated individuals (linear regressions; p < 0.02 in both cases); in the warm-reared treatment the decline in GGE was not statistically significant (linear regression, p = 0.07). Within this range (>5000 cells mL⁻¹), GGE did not differ between control and warm-reared individuals (ANCOVA, p = 0.656) and the lowest GGEs were observed in the warm-acclimated copepods (ANCOVA; p < 0.002 in both cases).

Range	Treatment	Cell conc. (cells mL ⁻¹)	Equation	R²	p-value
Low	19ºC	953 - 5348	y = 0.00746x + 9.56	0.92	0.0002**
	25°C-acclimated	946 - 4954	y = 0.00625x + 6.27	0.88	0.0006**
	25°C-reared	1103 - 5518	y = 0.00954x - 6.46	0.92	0.0006**
High	19ºC	5348 - 44330	y = -0.000415x - 48.71	0.42	0.0121*
	25°C-acclimated	4954 - 38801	y = -0.000348x - 26.51	0.39	0.0172*
	25°C-reared	5518 - 41956	y = -0.000319x - 44.53	0.25	0.0706

Table 7 | Equations of linear regressions of GGE and food concentration at increasing and decreasing with food concentration.

Body size and stoichiometric content

Body size of individuals reared at 19°C (986.4 ± 4.7 μ m) was larger than that of individuals reared at 25°C (944.0 ± 4.7 μ m; t.test, p < 0.0001). C, N and P body contents showed an assymptotic trend with food concentration, which fitted well to Michaelis-Menten models. C and N body content curves did not differ between the control individuals and those acclimated to 25°C for 4 days (p > 0.20 in both cases) (**Fig. 31AC**). Maximum C body content was 3.25 ± 0.13 μ g at 19°C and 3.04 ± 0.12 μ g C for warm-acclimated individuals, with no differences between them (F_{1,42} = 1.337; p = 0.25) (**Fig.**

31A). Through the prey concentration range, C body content was lower for individuals reared at 25°C than control and acclimated individuals ($F_{1,39} = 14.47$, p < 0.001). Maximum C body content was 2.30 ± 0.16 µg C for the 25°C adapted copepods; significantly lower than the control and acclimated individuals (p < 0.005 in both cases). Similarly, there were no statistically significant differences ($F_{1,42} = 1.641$; p = 0.21) between the maximum N body content in the control and acclimated individuals ($0.74 \pm 0.04 \mu g N$ and $0.67 \pm 0.03 \mu g N$, respectively); contrarily, the maximum N body content was lower ($0.49 \pm 0.04 \mu g N$) for the warm-reared individuals (p < 0.005 in both cases) (**Fig. 31C**). P copepod content was $0.21 \pm 0.003 \mu g P$ in the control conditions (19° C) (**Fig. 31E**). Acclimated and warm-reared individuals had similar lower P body contents ($0.15 \pm 0.004 \mu g P$ and $0.14 \pm 0.004 \mu g P$, respectively; $F_{1,39} = 3.682$; p = 0.06), and both were significantly lower the P body content of the copepods in the control treatment (p < 0.0001 in both cases).

The molar C:N ratio of female P. grani ranged 4.6 - 6.3 at all treatments, with a grand average of 5.3 ± 0.05 (Fig. 31B). There were no differences between the average C:N of control, acclimated and adapted individuals (one-way ANOVA, F_{2.27} = 1.618, p = 0.217). The C:N of control and warm-acclimated copepods did not show any significant trend with temperature (p > 0.10 in both cases), whereas an increasing trend with food concentration was observed for the C:N of the warm-reared copepods (linear regression, p = 0.004). The molar N:P ratio of P. grani ranged 4.6 - 11.6 across treatments (Fig. 31D), and proved to be higher in the acclimated individuals (9.6 ± 0.45) compared to the control and adapted copepods (7.2 ± 0.33 and 7.2 ± 0.41, respectively; Tukey's post-hoc comparison, p < 0.0008 in both cases). We did not find, however, any significant relationship between the molar C:P ratios and food concentration (linear regressions, p > 0.184 in all cases). The copepod molar C:P ratio ranged 28.0 - 61.2 across food concentrations for the three thermal treatments (Fig. 31F). On average, the molar C:P ratio was higher in the warm-acclimated copepods (52.1 ± 1.66) than in the control (38.0 ± 1.17) and warm-adapted (37.1 ± 2.00) ones (Tukey's multiple comparisons, p < 0.0001, in both cases), which did not differ between them (p = 0.91). We found no significant relationship between the copepod molar C:P ratios and food concentrations in any of the treatments (linear regressions, p > 0.06 in all cases).

122



Fig. 31 | Carbon, nitrogen and phosphorous (**A**, **C**, **E**) body content, and molar C:N, N:P and C:P (**B**, **D**, **F**) body ratios of adult *P. grani* female exposed to control (19°C), warm-acclimated (25°C during 4 days) and warm-adapted (25°C during >20 generations, 1 year) conditions after 4 days of exposure at each prey concentration. Symbols indicate means and error bars indicate standard error. Lines represent fitted Michaelis-Menten models.

DISCUSSION

Functional responses: maximum ingestion rates (Imax)

Functional responses of ambush feeder copepods are thought to follow a Holling Type II curve (q = 1), while Type III (q > 1) responses are most attributed to suspension-feeders (Kiørboe et al., 2018). *P. grani*, as other Acartia-like copepods (Kiørboe et al., 1996) can switch between both feeding behaviours as a function of prey type. When offered algae like *Rhodomonas salina*, *P. grani* has been shown to follow type III across its life cycle (Olivares et al., 2019). As expected, in our experiments we reported type III responses for adult *P. grani* female at different timescales of warming (4-d acclimation and 23 generations of exposure).

At high concentrations, feeding rates reached a maximum (Imax) at which further increases in food concentrations did not translate into higher grazing. In many organisms, maximum feeding rates are constrained by the several process encompassing from prey detection to ingestion (i.e. handling time). However, in copepods like P. grani feeding on comparatively small sized prey, handling time does not seem to be an issue (Tiselius et al., 2013), and intake limitation seems to be driven by gut clearance and digestion capacity (Tiselius, 1998; Henriksen et al., 2007). Consequently, as temperature rises, gut clearance rates and I_{max} increase (Kiørboe et al., 1982). In our study, the increase in I_{max} under 4 days of warming was equivalent to a foldchange in a 10°C increase (Q_{10}) of 2.2, agreeing with the expected acute effect of temperature on physiological rates. Through thermal acclimation, the rates of feeding can be further dampened; however, total compensation (return to process rate prior exposure) was not observed for this species within the first week of exposure ($Q_{10} = 1.7$ after 7 days; Saiz et al., 2022). Yet, at more extended timescales, allowing for multigenerational processes to act, thermal effects on biological rates can be further dampened through plastic and genetic processes (Schulte et al., 2011). Thus, in our experiment, the warm-reared copepod line presented I_{max} values that did not differ from the control ones (i.e., $Q_{10} = 1$). This results are in accordance with previous studies (de Juan et al., 2023a; de Juan, in review) showing thermal compensation of feeding rates at long-term. In addition to eventual compensatory adaptive processes, the feeding rates

under multigenerational exposure may have been also affected by the reduction in organismal body size, which constitute a major factor determining physiological processes (Ikeda et al., 2001).

Functional responses: maximum clearance rates (Fmax)

The size (and mass) of organisms also influences their clearance rates (i.e., the capacity of individuals to find and capture prey, Olivares et al., 2019). Accordingly, maximum clearance rates (F_{max}) were markedly lower in individuals reared at 25°C. However, whether all of the difference in F_{max} can be attributed to the differences in prosome length (- 40 µm) is uncertain. The resulting allometric exponent (*b*) of the clearance response is far higher (2.2 based on carbon content) than the normally observed (0.75-1.1; Olivares et al., 2019), suggesting that other processes than mere shrinking body size are dampening F_{max} after multigenerational exposure to warming. Another important factor affecting clearance rates is viscosity but, as it decrease with warming, it should act in the opposite direction, facilitating clearance (Tyrell & Fisher, 2019). Yet, at acute thermal stress, F_{max} did not differ from that of the control, perhaps indicating the maximum clearance capacity related to its size (Durbin & Durbin, 1992). At increasing concentrations, F_{max} of the warm-acclimated copepods was consistently higher than that of the controls ones, leading to the aforementioned higher grazing rates at satiating levels.

Functional responses: half-saturation constant (K_m)

Type III responses are characterized by low active search of prey at minimum food concentrations until food levels reach a density that better satisfies the implied energetic expenditure. Subsequently, feeding rates escalate until half-satiating concentrations (K_m) at which the feeding response starts deaccelerating. A raise in basal metabolic costs caused by acute heat stress might affect the threshold critical food concentration to trigger grazing (Frost, 1975), or might increase the food concentration needed to achieve satiation, therefore, shifting K_m to higher prey concentrations. Hence, we expected that warming may affect metabolic costs causing changes in the K_m . Conversely, compensation of thermal effects on metabolism after long-term exposure would reduce again K_m values. In addition, satiating thresholds are also expected to be

lower in smaller organisms (Almeda et al., 2010a; Olivares et al., 2019). However, in contrast to our hypotheses, our determined K_m values increased both in the warm-acclimated (acute response) and warm-adapted (long-term exposure) individuals, evidencing at both timescales that copepods had to find higher food concentration levels to start satiating than those at 19°C. While the anticipated explanation agrees with the observed changes in K_m of acclimated copepods, perhaps it does not apply for "adapted" individual. Copepods exposed to warming during multiple generations are not expected to have higher basal metabolic demands. It has been previously seen that routine respiration rates in adult *P. grani* female do not differ after multiple generations of thermal exposure (de Juan et al., in review).

The size relationship between predator and prey are considered one of the main factors affecting the feeding behaviour of copepods (Berggreen et al., 1988). *R. salina* is a small prey for *P. grani* (Helenius & Saiz, 2017) and therefore, the F_{max} and I_{max} of *P. grani* is lower in comparison to more optimum-sized prey (Olivares et al., 2019; Traboni et al., 2020). As copepod body size and its phytoplankton prey volume shrinks with rearing temperature (Ferreira et al., 2022) some differences in feeding rates could be explained by the predator-prey size ratio. However, the similar magnitude of the changes in *P. grani* body size (in prosome length: - 0.7% °C⁻¹; in carbon: -4.9% °C⁻¹) and *R. salina* volume (in ESD: -0.3 % °C⁻¹, in carbon -1% °C⁻¹, **Supplementary Fig. S13**) did not imply significant changes in the predator-prey size ratio (0.0077 - 0.0079 in size; 0.011 - 0.015 in carbon) that could explain the decrease in F_{max} of warm-adapted individuals.

In turn, the high K_m in the warm-reared copepods could be related to their relatively lower F_{max} , and this could suggest that smaller-sized copepods are affected by mechanical constraints that limit their capacity to forage and capture prey. However, further research is needed to confirm this hypothesis. In this regard, it could be interesting to explore if clearance capacity is influenced by allometric differences in copepod structures (e.g. feeding appendages).

Numerical response, gross-growth efficiency and elemental composition

Prolonged low food conditions significantly impact organisms' fitness. Copepods are less tolerant to acute temperatures when they are food depleted (Saiz et al., 2022; Rueda Moreno & Sasaki, 2023). However, before lethal effects manifest, the decreasing food concentrations have other consequences on copepod fitness: reduction of the maximum metabolic rates (partly due to a decrease in metabolic costs associated to feeding), growth suppression, and lower reproductive effort (Calbet & Alcaraz, 1996; Dagg, 1977). In our experiments, GGE was almost nil at the lowest concentrations and increased to maximum levels at intermedium concentrations. Within this range, warmed copepods seemed less efficient in producing eggs from the carbon ingested. However, this might reflect the differences in the % of body carbon ingested, lower for the warmed copepods at the same food concentrations than the control (Supplementary Fig. S14). In fact, for all thermal treatments GGE was equal (11-13%) at a 50% of body carbon ingested and reached maximum values at 100-130% of body carbon ingested at which the warm-reared exhibited the highest GGE (Supplementary Fig. S15). Hence, their lower GGE at minimum food concentrations seem to arise from the limitations in feeding described above that constrains the weight-relative food requirements.

At maximum GGE values (>100% of body carbon ingested), the warm-acclimated copepods had significantly reduced GGE compared to the control and warm-reared copepods, indicating a mismatch between their ingestion and the egg production response. In this regard, it is worth noticing that copepods were preconditioned at each food concentration for 4 days, a period of time considered sufficient for the egg production rates to stabilize (Tester & Turner, 1990). Additionally, previous studies have shown that *P. grani* have phenotypic plasticity on egg production rates, including active compensation for thermal effects on this trait. However, none of these studies suggest that thermal compensation can be achieved in 4 days (Saiz et al., 2022; de Juan et al., 2023b; de Juan, in review), nor do they find alterations in the GGE under the same thermal conditions and satiation. In this case, the relatively lower P body content in comparison to copepods of the same size under control conditions might be affecting their reproductive capacity, as P limitation constrains egg production (Isari et al., 2013).
Results

A general decline in GGE was observed in all thermal treatments (although it was not significant at 25°C), from maximum values observed an intermedium, non-satiating food concentration. This study is not the first to report reductions in GGE at increasing food concentrations in copepods (Paffenhöfer, 1976). Given that ingestion seems to reach maximum levels at higher concentrations than egg production (K_m was lower in egg production), the mismatch between the rates at satiating condition might be determined by a limit in the capacity of egg production. GGEs seem to be maximum at 100-160% of body carbon ingested and descended at above this value. In turn, CNP reached a maximum at non-satiating conditions (~10000 cells mL⁻¹). Thus, within four days under satiating conditions, excess of food that did not translate into eggs, neither accumulated in the body, suggesting a decline in assimilation efficiency and higher egestion. Aligning with this, previous studies report that assimilation efficiency can decrease with some types of prey (Landry et al., 1984; Besiktepe & Dam, 2002).

It is known that *P. grani* accumulates lipids, although not to the extent of other copepod groups, which are mobilized to cover energetic requirements when necessary. However, the drop in C, N and P body content at decreasing food concentrations was correlated with the estimated reduction of elemental content associated to the fewer eggs produced (**Supplementary Fig. S16**). Despite important possible caveats (copepods can exhibit different spawning cycles during a day, e.g. higher reproductive activity at night; Calbet & Alcaraz, 1996; and oocytes can be at different developmental stages; Eckelbarger & Blades-Eckelbarger, 2005), the number of mature oocytes in the gonads can match the deposited eggs within a given period (Niehoff & Hirche, 1996). Additionally, molar ratios were not altered at any thermal treatment within the 4 days of acclimation to food concentration, at least in the range used. Food availability did affect the recruitment of early eggs under warmer conditions; from <5% at low food levels to 15-20% at satiating levels (**Supplementary Fig. 17**).

CONCLUSIONS

Holling Types III responses were described for a calanoid copepod exposed to varying thermal conditions (19 and 25°C) at two timescales (4 days and 21 generations). Maximum grazing rates (Imax) on phytoplankton prey increased significantly at shortterm exposure to warming but decreased to previous levels following multigenerational exposure, indicating the action of compensatory processes. Maximum clearance rates (F_{max}) did not increase at short-term and were markedly lower in individuals reared for multiple generations at 25°C. As the latter were significantly smaller than in the other treatments, we attributed the reduction in F_{max} to allometric constraints that reduced their foraging capacity. Warming increased the half-saturation constant (K_m) at both timescales; being attributed, in the case of acclimated individuals, to the higher basal metabolic costs; and in warm-reared to the reduction in F_{max} . These results suggest that reduced food availability might have important affectations on resources uptake in copepods under warming, even after thermal adaptation. Likewise, an increase in the food required to achieve satiation might reduce their reproductive activity. Our study has important implications for the parametrization (I_{max} ; F_{max} ; K_m) of predictive models on a warmer, more oligotrophic ocean.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank Claudia Traboni for processing the phosphorous samples prior analysis.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION



Supplementary Fig. S10 | Relationship between average concentration expressed in cells (cells mL^{-1}) and in biovolume ($mm^3 L^{-1}$). All temperature treatments are plotted together. Equation and r^2 of the linear regression is shown.



Supplementary Fig. S11 | Percentage of body carbon ingested by adult *P. grani* female as a function of prey concentration when exposed to control (19°C), warm-acclimated (25°C for 4 days) and warm-reared (25°C for 21 generations). Symbols are means and error bars standard errors.



Supplementary Fig. S12 | Diameter of eggs produced by adult *P. grani* females at control (19°C), warm-acclimated (25°C during 5 days) and warm-adapted (25°C during >20 generations, 1 year) conditions as a function of prey concentration. The point between brackets was ignored in the analysis.



Supplementary Fig. S13 | Average volume of *R. salina* cells during the incubation at each thermal treatment (19°C, control; 19at25°C, warm-acclimated; and 25°C, warm-reared).



Supplementary Fig. S14 | Egg production rate of adult *P. grani* female as a function of the percentage of body carbon ingested. Symbols are means and error bars standard errors.



Supplementary Fig. S15 | Gross-growth efficiency (GGE) as a percentage of body carbon ingested in adult *P. grani* female exposed to control (19°C), warm-acclimated (25°C during 4 days), and warm-adapted (25°C during 21 generations, 1 year). Symbols are means, and error bars are standard error. Lines show cubic polynomial fits. Points between brackets are excluded.



Supplementary Fig. S16 | Relationship between the losses in **A**) carbon **B**) nitrogen and **C**) phosphorous body content and the differences in the total estimated carbon, nitrogen and phosphorous content of the clutch produced. Maximum values of the fitted models for elemental content and egg production were used as reference points to assess the differences at decreasing food concentrations. The elemental content of the eggs of *P. grani* (32.5 ng C, 8.1 ng N and 1.6 ng P per egg) was extracted from previous works (Saiz et al. 2020; de Juan et al. 2023a) and unpublished data.



Supplementary Fig. S17 | Hatching success (%) within the 24-h incubation for the assessment of ingestion and egg production rates. Symbols are means and error bars standard errors. Lines are simple linear regressions (p < 0.0001 in both cases). Intercepts does not significantly differ (ANCOVA, p = 0.14).

SUMMARY OF RESULTS

Results 3.1 Multigenerational thermal effects on copepod life-history traits

This chapter explored the effects of multigenerational rearing under warmer temperatures (19°C, +3 and +6°C) on the ingestion and egg production rates of P. grani males and females, its relationship with body size and the potential associated costs on other life-history traits. Development times in both sexes decreased significantly with warmer temperatures, from 14 days at 19°C to 9 days at 25°C in the first generation. At this generation (F1), the body size of adults decreased by -1.2% °C⁻¹ and the carbon content declined by -3.7% °C⁻¹. The effects of temperature on development, body size and carbon content persisted after ten and eleven generations of rearing. Temperature had positive effects on the ingestion and egg production rates of females only in the first generation, but the thermal response diminished significantly in the subsequent generations. The ingestion rates of the males did not show any significant trend with rearing temperature at any generation. We estimated that the decline in body size could largely explain the reduction in the feeding rates of the females in the first generation of rearing (70% and 129% for, respectively, 22°C and 25°C). In the tenth and eleventh generations, however, the drop in body size explained a small fraction of the reduction in feeding rates (10-23%), the rest being attributed to thermal compensation processes. Sex ratio, gross-growth efficiency and egg hatching success remained unaltered across generations and treatments.

Results 3.2 Shifts in the thermal limits for copepod survival and reproduction after chronic warming

This chapter analysed how multigenerational rearing at warmer temperatures (19°C and +6°C) affects the tolerance and fecundity of *P. grani* females under short-term exposure to a range of temperatures (11-34°C). Survival after 24 hours of exposure was close to 100% at the range between 11 and 31.5°C for both rearing temperatures. The median lethal temperature (LT_{50}) was 32.5°C for 19°C and 33.5 for 25°C. The temperature causing a 90% mortality was 33°C for 19°C and 34.3°C for 25°C. Overall,

multigenerational rearing increased the upper tolerance to acute exposure (24 hours) by 1 – 1.3°C. However, at prolonged stress (7 days) copepod survival decreased at the upper extreme for both the control and warm-reared treatments, and the differences between rearing treatments narrowed to 0.3 - 0.8°C. At most extreme temperatures (31.5 and 32°C) the survival of warm-reared copepods was still 2.2 and 5.4 times higher, respectively, than the control treatments. Surviving females of both rearing temperatures produced eggs at all temperatures tested. Maximum egg production rates were higher for 19°C (98.2 eggs ind⁻¹; 95%CI [91.1, 106.5]) than 25°C (83.5 eggs ind⁻¹ d⁻¹ ¹; 95%CI [78.8, 86.6]), in part attributed to the smaller body size of the latter (999.3 and 961.1 µm, respectively). The thermal optimum and the critical thermal maximum of the thermal performance curve of reproduction did not differ between rearing temperatures; nevertheless, egg production rates were up to 21 times higher in the warm-reared copepods. Q₁₀ coefficients (fold-change increases in rates under 10°C increase) were in general lower in the warm-reared copepods. Overall, differences in survival and fecundity at extreme temperatures suggest a higher potential recruitment of the copepods reared during multiple generations at warmer temperatures.

Results 3.3 Metabolic balance under chronic and acute warming scenarios

This chapter investigated the impact of sub-lethal thermal stress (28°C) on the main physiological rates (ingestion, reproduction, respiration and egestion) and somatic traits (body size and carbon content) of *P. grani* cultivated during multiple generations at warmer temperatures (+3°C and +6°C). Body size and carbon content of female adults were inversely related to the rearing temperature. Thermal stress significantly reduced the body carbon content (-11%) of the individuals, regardless of the rearing temperature. Weight-specific rates, except respiration, increased with rearing temperature. However, per capita rates were similar across rearing temperatures, except for egestion. This difference can be explained, in part, due to the variations in copepod size. Heat stress impact, measured as weight-specific rate fold-change, appeared inversely related to the rearing temperature. The carbon gains (ingestion) were overall sufficient and slightly in excess to account for the measured carbon losses (reproduction, routine metabolism and egestion) at all temperature treatments.

Assimilation and net-growth efficiencies remained unaltered across thermal treatments, averaging 69-80% and 64.8%, respectively. Gross-growth efficiency (conversion of ingested food into growth or egg production) was also conserved across warming scenarios, with an average of 44.6%. Observations on the mortality of the early-hatched nauplii during heat stress may suggest a higher tolerance of those produced by warm-reared copepods (25°C).

Results 3.4 Effects of warming on the functional response of copepods: implications on body stoichiometry and growth efficiency

This chapter explored the effects of warming (+ 6°C) on the functional and numerical responses and its relationship with body stoichiometry in adult female P. grani at short (4 days) and long-term (21 generations, i.e. 1 year) exposures. In all treatments, the functional response followed a Holling Type III curve. Maximum clearance rates (F_{max}) were not affected by short-term exposure to warming and decreased significantly in long-term acclimated copepods. Short-term warming (4 days) resulted in a significantly increase in maximum ingestion rate (I_{max}) in comparison to the control. Conversely, after multiple generations of exposure, maximum ingestion rates (I_{max}) did not differ from that of the control. Both short-term and long-term acclimated individuals required higher food concentrations to achieve saturation levels (half-saturating constant, $K_{\rm m}$). Consistent with the observed reduction in body size, the elemental composition (carbon, C; nitrogen, N; and phosphorus, P) was lower in warm-reared copepods at all food concentrations. In all treatments, C, N and P body contents dropped by 50% from satiation conditions to nearly food depletion, which correlates with the decrease in egg production at decreasing food concentrations. Despite the changes in grazing, the stoichiometric molar ratios of adult females (C:N, N:P, C:P) remained unaltered by food concentration. Finally, gross-growth efficiency (GGE) increased with food concentration up to certain point, beyond which it gradually declined in all treatments. The maximum GGE was lower in the individuals exposed to short-term warming but did not differ between the control and the long-term acclimated copepods.



4. GENERAL DISCUSSION

Through the experimentation carried out in this thesis, we have evaluated several key copepod traits at different temporal scales, encompassing intragenerational and multigenerational effects, and distinct thermal conditions. The general experimental design of the thesis, using the same reared species under controlled conditions, facilitates an integrative view of the results. Thus, in this General Discussion, I will put together the data from the different sections and search for more general patterns through cross-comparisons, in an attempt to refine or reinforce the conclusions that arise individually from each chapter. Finally, I will also discuss the results obtained in this thesis within a more ecological context and wider scope, in relation to climate change-driven warming effects on zooplankton and the expected consequences for the pelagic ecosystem.

Body size across generations: intergenerational variability and thermal effects

Perhaps the most noticeable aspect of the long-term thermal response of copepods, spanning multiple generations, was the decrease in size of the individuals with rearing temperature, a phenomenon commonly known as the temperature-size rule (TSR; D. Atkinson, 1994; Forster & Hirst, 2012). In recent decades, the TSR is regaining interest due to the observation of body size reductions in a wide spectrum of animal groups associated with global warming in the last decades, particularly evident in aquatic systems (Daufresne et al., 2009). The TSR emerges from the different thermal sensitivities of growth and development (i.e., moulting) during ontogeny (Forster & Hirst, 2012; Horne et al., 2019). Warming accelerates development more than growth, and this uncoupling results in reaching a certain ontogenetic stage with a smaller size and mass. Accordingly, warming also provokes a faster emergence of mature adults, shortening population generation times. In Results 3.1, we reported a trend towards shorter ontogenetic development times (including embryonic development) and declining body size in adult female and male copepods exposed to warmer conditions. This response, already manifested in the first generation of exposure, persisted beyond 40 generations (Results 3.1, 3.2, 3.3 and 3.4). Fig. 32 shows average trends of the adult female prosome length with rearing temperature across generations and its relationship with body mass. Inter-generation variability was present at each rearing temperature and can

be attributed to fluctuations associated with long-term caring of laboratory cultures (e.g., changes in copepod density that alter the actual predator: prey abundance ratio; (Klein Breteler & Gonzalez, 1988).



Fig. 32 | **a.** Relationship between prosome length and rearing temperature across generations. The dashed line shows the average trend across generations. **b.** Lengthweight relationship in adult male (o) and female (\bullet) *P. grani*. Data was compiled from this thesis (males n = 35, females n = 54) and also includes data from Saiz et al. (2022) and Traboni et al. (2021). Equations show carbon-length power relationships. **c.** Estimated carbon content of adult female *P. grani* against rearing temperature across generations using the carbon-length relationship shown in **b.**. The dashed line shows the average trend across generations.

The temperature-driven decline in the prosome length of *P. grani* was, on average, -10.8 μ m °C⁻¹, which implies a reduction of -1.2% °C⁻¹. The magnitude of the thermal effects on the body size of *P. grani* females was similar to the seasonal changes in body size in

P. grani in its natural habitat (-6.8 μ m °C⁻¹; -0.6% °C⁻¹) reported by Rodriguez & Jiménez (1990). Therefore, the expected gradual rise in ocean temperatures would result in an additional size shrinking to the usual seasonal fluctuations in copepod body size – larger individuals in winter, smaller in summer. In this regard, decadal reductions in body size have been reported in other Acartidae species, *Acartia tonsa* and *Acartia hudsonica*, in the northwest Atlantic by Rice et al. (2015). Similarly, Corona et al. (2021) found a long-term reduction in copepod mass in *Acartia clausi* and *Centropages typicus* in the Western English Channel. Importantly, the strength of the TSR might differ between taxonomic ranks or be influenced by other factors. In a meta-analysis, Horne et al., (2016) found that calanoid copepods (such as *P. grani*) show a stronger TSR response than cyclopoids or harpacticoids. Notably, temperature was a better descriptor of size changes than food concentration (Horne et al., 2016).

Changes in body size will also imply changes in body mass. Due the volume-surface scaling relationship, however, we could expect a higher magnitude of body mass reduction, although subjected to higher variability given that same-sized individuals can vary significantly in mass (Rey-Rassat et al., 2004). For instance, Corona et al., (2021) reported seasonal shifts in mass varying from -10.1 to -2.9% °C⁻¹ in 7 copepod species, differences being attributed mainly to population density. In our experiments, body mass declined by a -4.6% °C⁻¹ (**Fig. 32c**) and our results in **Results 3.4** indicated that nitrogen and phosphorus copepod body content declined at similar rates than carbon (-5.3%°C⁻¹) with increasing temperature. Consequently, warming may affect not only size, but also the elemental composition and nutritional quality of zooplankton assemblages that constitutes the prey for planktivorous consumers (Helenius et al., 2023). Changes in body size and mass are expected in a warming ocean across the different components of plankton and their consumers, potentially disrupting the size structure and transfer of energy across trophic levels (Heneghan et al., 2023).

As mentioned previously, the long-term rearing of the copepod cultures in the laboratory under controlled conditions did not prevent phenotypic variability. Thus, the size and body mass of the copepods in the control populations (19°C) suffered variations over the 4.5 years of study. As we repeatedly measured egg production rates of the control

(19°C) copepods for every experiment, we can describe the relationship between the body size of the copepods and their egg production rate (**Fig. 33**). Within the range of variation in the prosome length of females reared at 19°C (934.3 - 1085.8 μ m C), the number of eggs produced per female increased from 54 to 73.5 eggs ind⁻¹ d⁻¹. From here, using the equations in **Fig. 32a** and **Fig. 33**, we can derive that the decrease in body size driven by temperature could lead to a decline of 2% in egg production rates per degree increase. For example, average prosome length at 19°C was 1033.4 μ m at 19°C and 968.5 μ m at 25°C, and the egg production rate associated to each size was 66.7 and 58.2, respectively. This gross estimation indicates that just the reduction in body size (-7%) under +6°C increase could explained the observed 12% decline in egg production rates. Therefore, we can conclude that the allometric constraints on physiological rates, driven indirectly by warming-driven shrinkage, are noteworthy and necessarily will play a role in the long-term responses of organisms (Ikeda et al., 2001; Saiz & Calbet, 2007; Riemer et al., 2018).





Thermal compensation in copepods: the case of egg production rates

In ectotherms, warming initially causes an exponential increase in the activity of rate processes. This change in phenotypic traits is considered to be driven by "purely" physical effects mediated by temperature (Arrhenius effect). As the stress persists, the machinery of the organism may make adjustments to counteract the deleterious effects of this passive response and diminishes the rates of activity (this acclimation response

is then termed *active plasticity*; Havird et al., 2020) and may involve changes in gene expression, membrane composition or enzyme concentration (Schulte et al., 2011). Over the long-term, a more diverse array of processes, at phenotypic and genotypic level, might come into play further mitigating the thermal effects on physiological rates. Depending on the strength of the response , the thermal effects can be partially, completely, or over-compensated (Havird et al., 2020). Thermal compensation processes at different timescales are readily apparent in the observed changes in *P. grani* egg production rates, where the initial acute thermal response is dampened at long-term (**Fig. 34**).



Fig. 34 | *Q*₁₀ coefficients for egg production rate of adult female *P. grani* at different timescales of exposure to different thermal conditions (19°C, 22°C and 25°C). The figure combines the results obtained in this thesis with additional data for short-term responses extracted from Saiz et al. (2022) and unpublished data. The line in red shows the acclimation responses of female adults exposed to warming during 48 h, 5 d and 7 days. The grey point corresponds to the experiment in **Results 3.4**, which was excluded from this regression. Acclimation (adult exposure) and multigenerational (inter-generations) are separated by a vertical dashed black line. Note that F1 was exposed to increased temperature only during its development (Dev.).

Thus, we observed a continued reduction in the magnitude of the thermal effects through time. Within intra-generational effects, the Q_{10} coefficients declined through time, from the initial acute response (on average $Q_{10} = 2.6$) to exposures of 5 days ($Q_{10} = 2.4$) and 7 days ($Q_{10} = 2$). The thermal response of the F1 copepods, only exposed to warming during ontogenetic development, was of similar magnitude to that of the acclimated individuals ($Q_{10} = 1.8$). In contrast, in subsequent generations (>F10) the egg production rates seemed to be further compensated, with Q_{10} coefficients close to 1 (on average $Q_{10} = 1.2$). The increase in Q_{10} coefficients at some generations (>F19) perhaps reflects the variability among egg production determinations, and might also indicate some persistence of the thermal effects. In **Results 3.3** we noted that thermal compensation was not fully achieved even after multiple generations of exposure.

As mentioned earlier, the decrease in body size also constrains egg production rates in addition to the reduction in the thermal sensitivity of the rate process, further contributing to the decrease in Q_{10} coefficients. The thermal compensation patterns observed in physiological rates contrasts with the effects on body size, which as mentioned earlier, was not recovered following multiple generations. It appears, therefore, that the uncoupling in the thermal response of ontogenetic development (moulting) and physiological rates (growth, feeding, egg production) must be related to different fundamental processes in the organism.

 Q_{10} coefficients are often assumed to range between 2 and 3 for most physiological processes and many models often use it (or alternatively, the activation energy E_a of the Arrhenius equation) as a fixed parameter (Stock et al., 2014; Bisson et al., 2020; Krumhardt et al., 2022). For example, Karakuş et al., (2022) assumed a $Q_{10} > 2$ for mesozooplankton respiration, or Archibald et al., (2022) applied a $Q_{10} = 1.88$ to zooplankton grazing. Variations in the thermal sensitivity in zooplankton activity, however, will have profound implications for the outputs obtained (Rohr et al., 2023). Actually, the commonly used values of Q_{10} coefficients are often extracted from studies assessing only short-term thermal responses. Considering the results from this thesis, which highlights processes of acclimatization or local adaptation (including reduction in body size and compensatory mechanisms), combined with the evidences showing that

species may conserve, to some degree, their thermal niches (e.g., due to changes in phenology or distribution that maintain the same environmental temperature; Corona et al., 2024), it is reasonable to assume that response of some copepod species will not follow a simple passive or acclimation response. Therefore, the use of a fixed Q_{10} or E_a in predictive models should be reconsidered taking into account the effects of adaptive processes (**Fig. 35**) to improve the prediction of the trends in carbon fluxes mediated by zooplankton. Similarly, other groups across trophic levels might show adaptive capacity to temperature. Protozoans also exhibit adaptive capacity in their growth and grazing dynamics (Strock & Menden-Deuer, 2021; Calbet & Saiz, 2022; Ferreira et al., 2022; Liu et al., 2022). It is also worth noticing that one has to be careful with the indiscriminate use of Q_{10} coefficients because often the 10°C variation is larger than the range of temperatures tested for its calculation, or it could encompass the decline phase in thermal performance curves. For instance, in fish studies experimental Q_{10} values often do not align with those predicted by Arrhenius equations (van Denderen et al., 2020).



Fig. 35 | Q_{10} coefficients for ingestion, egg production, and respiration for 46 copepod species compiled from literature by Saiz et al. (2022). The dotted line indicates a Q_{10} equivalent to 1.

Bioenergetics and thermal effects on other life-history traits

Egg production rates are especially interesting in copepods because, contrarily to other crustaceans, such as most decapods, copepods do not moult after they achieve the adult stage; hence, egg production rate can be associated with their growth, although with some limitations (Berggreen et al., 1988; Hirst & McKinnon, 2001). On the other hand, the egg production rate is highly correlated with the ingestion rate in this and similar species (A. tonsa; Kiørboe et al., 1985). Thus, similarly to the pattern observed with egg production rates, we did not find differences in ingestion between copepods reared at each temperature (Results 3.1, 3.3 and 3.4). This coupling between ingestion and egg production rates across generations at the three rearing temperatures resulted in conserved GGE (Fig. 36). The average trends show that in P. grani almost half of the carbon ingested was invested in the offspring production. Equally to GGE, in Results 3.3 we did not find significant differences in AE and NGE between rearing temperatures. Overall, the bioenergetics at the three rearing temperatures were remarkably consistent. Moreover, as previously mentioned, the decrease in elemental content observed in the smaller-size warm-reared copepods was similar for carbon, nitrogen and phosphorous, indicating that the stoichiometry of copepods remained unchanged.



Fig. 36 | Gross-growth efficiency in *P. grani* across generations exposed to different thermal conditions (19°C, 22°C and 25°C). The dotted line indicates the global average.

Then, have copepods adapted to the new environmental temperatures? The term adaptation implies not only changes in a trait or the underlying genes but needs to be looked through its evolutive history to evaluate its adaptive capacity (S.J. Gould cited in Hochachka & Somero, 2002). Acknowledging the complexity and the profound implications on assuming adaptation, across this thesis I have been cautious with the use of the term adapted. Instead, I have used the terms adaptive capacity or adaptive value to describe changes in traits that, being modified with time of exposure, enhanced or maximize evolutionary fitness, that is, the capacity of organisms to generate offspring by surviving and sustaining reproduction. Overall, the obtained results throughout this thesis suggest that the changes in phenotypic traits would maximize the fitness of the warm-reared copepods in comparison with the original line at 19°C. Thus, we found that reproduction was similar at each rearing condition, despite the decrease in size of the copepods with temperature. Moreover, the higher development rates (i.e., lower developmental times) would hypothetically increase the chances of arrival to the adult stage without being predated. In turn, lower development times also reduces the age at maturity (i.e. generation time) facilitating an increase in population growth rate (Kingsolver & Huey, 2008; see Fig. 7 of the General Introduction). Obviously, this is an oversimplification and there are other key life-history traits affecting fitness that were not assessed in this thesis and might also be influenced by temperature. For instance, negative effects on longevity (Gophen, 1976; Beyrend-Dur et al., 2011) might reduce the net reproductive rate (the total offspring produced during the lifetime of one individual). Another key population feature, the proportion of males and females has been related to temperature (Katona, 1970), but in our experiments the sex ratio was not altered by warmer rearing temperatures (Results 3.1). The full recruitment success, from eggs to adults, at each thermal condition was not measured in our experiments, yet, we did not find relevant effects on the egg hatching success (Results 3.1). Moreover, the fact that the copepods could be cultivated for more than 4 years might indicate a high success in the viability of the cohorts reared at warmer temperatures (Results 3.1). Altogether, it appears that P. grani can thrive at warmer sub-lethal temperatures (+6°C) without apparent changes on its life-history traits.

Copepod response to thermal extremes: tolerance limits and metabolic balance

Up until now, we have observed that organisms reared at warmer temperatures counteract the effects of moderate thermal stress on physiological rates. Nonetheless, in parallel to the gradual ocean warming, the severity of marine heatwaves is predicted to increase in coming decades (Smith et al., 2023). These thermal extremes might impose a higher stress to organisms which can prioritize protective mechanisms to maintain homeostasis over other traits (e.g. reproduction), yet, such protection might not be sustained for long periods and ultimately can cause mortality (Rezende et al., 2014; Saiz et al., 2022). Organisms also exhibit some plasticity in their tolerance limits manifested following a period of acclimation. However, this enhancement of the organism's upper thermal limits, whether after short- or long-term (multigenerational) exposure, is considered to be limited (Kelly et al., 2012; Morley et al., 2019). In Results **3.2** we found that after 18 generations, copepods reared at warmer temperatures (25°C) did indeed display higher temperature tolerance. However, the magnitude of this regulation was limited and depended greatly on the time of exposure. Copepods reared at 25°C showed greater resistance than those reared at 19°C within the first two days of exposure to lethal temperatures; afterwards, however, mortality increased and the gained tolerance margin diminished. It remains uncertain if a stronger selection pressure, such as the exposure to lethal temperatures during one or more generations could have favoured the selection of the most resistant genotypes and result in an further increase in thermal tolerance (Dam, 2013). In this regard, we lack data on the enhancement of thermal tolerance following a short-term acclimation experiment in P. grani. However, the resulting margin of increase in thermal limits (0.3 - 0.8°C) after a 1 year of exposure to +6°C and supports the idea of a firm upper limit to thermal tolerance in many organisms (van Heerwaarden et al., 2016). For example, in a similar multigenerational study, Sasaki & Dam (2021) found increases in tolerance of 0.1-0.5 in Acartia tonsa following 40 and 80 generations of moderate warming. Importantly, in this species development plasticity could show higher strength than long-term acclimation (Ashlock et al. 2024). In the brackish copepod species Tigriopus californicus a continuous selection of the most resistant genotypes, increased the tolerance only by 0.5°C (Kelly et al., 2012). Hence, adaptive increases in upper tolerance seem slow in

evolutionary terms and might be a major constraint for the response of marine organisms to extreme heat events. Moreover, there is growing body of literature examining the possible negative relationship between increases in tolerance and the reduction of the plasticity in this trait (van Heerwaarden et al., 2016; van Heerwaarden & Kellermann, 2020; Sasaki & Dam, 2021). Such trade-offs could reduce the capability of the organisms to face future environmental changes; in this view, the reduction of phenotypic plasticity acts also as an evolutionary constraint. In P. grani the thermal limits for copepod survival were coupled with that of the fecundity, that is, the copepod lines from both temperatures, 19°C and 25°C, exhibited sustained reproductive activity at lethal temperatures under satiating conditions. For example, at temperatures causing 50% mortality, the 19°C copepods produced an average of 60 eggs per day, similar to the control conditions. As the tolerance to extreme temperatures increased in the 25°Ccopepods in comparison of those reared at 19°C, the limits for offspring production also shifted to higher temperatures. In this regard, the statement of Kiørboe et al. (1985) on the energy allocation strategy in Acartia tonsa that this species "seems to be very efficient in transforming ingested material into eggs" could also be applied to P. grani. However, this also calls for caution on the experimental design when using egg production rate to assess possible thermal effects on these copepods, as it might not be the most sensitive proxy to environmental change, at least when satiating food supply is guaranteed.

Trade-offs between rates at whole-organismal level are often used to search for a mechanistical basis in thermal tolerance (Pörtner, 2002; Sokolova et al., 2012; Alcaraz et al., 2014; Pörtner et al., 2017). For example, the concept of oxygen- and capacity-limited thermal tolerance theory assumes that thermal limits are defined by a reduction in aerobic scope driven by higher basal metabolism and constraints in oxygen supply at increasing temperatures (Pörtner et al., 2017). Alternatively, other authors propose that differences in thermal sensitivities of key physiological processes for energetic gains and expenses, such as ingestion and respiration, might constrain the survival of organisms (Alcaraz et al., 2014). Building upon these theories, with the bioenergetics approach used in **Results 3.3** we hypothesized that the misbalance between the thermal responses of vital rates would precede the lethal effects of temperature. However, our

results did not show relevant differences in the efficiencies of food utilization. Chronic warming diminished the impacts of sub-lethal thermal stress (28°C) on the main physiological rates in P. grani, but no effects were observed on efficiencies of carbon utilization across different rearing temperatures. Despite potential variations in the magnitude of SDA, the carbon budget of the copepods at heat stress was remarkably consistent among rearing temperature. Moreover, a decrease in body mass of the same magnitude was observed in all rearing temperatures. Therefore, the increases in thermal tolerance (Results 3.2) could not be attributed to differences in thermal sensitivities. Given the proximity of the used thermal stress temperature (28°C) to the T_{opt} for egg production rates (which did not shift significantly following chronic warming), a more stressful thermal treatment (>28°C) would have likely revealed larger differences in the acclimation response at the extremes of the performance curves (Results 3.2). The main positive effects of chronic warming prior to heat stress events might affect the survival of the offspring produced. Our findings (Result 3.3) suggested that a proportion of the early-hatched nauplii under stress at 28°C struggled to survive, with those originating from the 25°C population surviving more than the ones from the colder treatment (19°C). In this regard, while the assumption that early life stages are more vulnerable to heat stress is not widely supported (Tangwancharoen & Burton, 2014), the benefits of maternal provisioning (including epigenetics) are increasingly being acknowledged as a major factor providing resilience to organisms in response to environmental change (Vehmaa et al., 2012; Thor & Dupont, 2015; Donelson et al., 2018). However, the observations in our experiments were not conclusive, and additional studies addressing this issue specifically would be needed to confirm the presence of maternal effects on heat tolerance in this species.

Oligotrophy: role of food availability

The long-term compensation in physiological rates and tolerance increase were observed under satiating conditions (necessary to avoid confounding factors). However, as introduced in **Results 3.4**, food resources in the ocean are distributed heterogeneously and might not reach satiating levels. In a warmer ocean, a higher stratification and lower inputs from rivers are predicted to increase oligotrophy, lowering

primary productivity (Agusti et al., 2017). Decreased food resources might constrain the thermal response or reveal hidden costs of compensation. With this in mind, we assessed the feeding and numerical responses at two timescales of exposure to warming. Unexpectedly, we found an increase in the half-saturation constant (K_m) in "adapted" copepods for which we previously had not found evidence of higher basal metabolic costs (**Results 3.3**). In turn, the increase of K_m may be related to the lower foraging capacity of these copepods, as evidenced by the remarkable decrease in clearance rate (F_{max}). In this regard, additional studies are needed to reveal if allometric constraints are the ultimate cause of the decrease. Importantly, at the same food level concentrations, warm-reared copepods eat a lesser proportion of carbon in relation to their body mass, affecting their gross-growth efficiency. Thus, from these results, we conclude that warm-reared copepods, despite the apparent benefits of being smaller in an oligotrophic environment, might be more affected by low food availability.

Ecological implications

The thermal tolerance range found for adult P. grani females in Results 3.2 matches with its natural distribution. P. grani inhabits neritic waters across a broad latitudinal range, from colder North East Atlantic, the Mediterranean Sea and some tropical locations (Boyer et al., 2012). As far as I know, this copepod species was first observed in the Mediterranean in Barcelona harbour by Alcaraz (1977) in the 70s and seems to have expanded towards eastern waters (e.g. Ligurian Sea, Sei et al., 1999; Thau Lagoon in the coast of France, Boyer et al., 2012; or the Gulf of Napols, Mazzocchi et al., 2012). It appears to be more abundant in estuaries or harbours, where it can be found all year-round with peaks in summer (Rodriguez & Jiménez, 1990). Nowadays, sea surface temperatures in some of the habitats of P. grani can be well above the T_{opt} measured in our experiments (~27°C) and close to its lethal temperatures (~31°C). For example, in western Mediterranean areas such as in the Alboran Sea in Málaga, in the mouth of Ebro estuary, or waters off Barcelona can reach 28°C in August, while inside the harbours in Málaga or Castellón sea temperatures can exceed 30°C (Puertos del Estado, n.d.). Therefore, it seems that the range of temperatures we used in our experiments is not far from the natural thermal range P. grani can be likely exposed under the current warming scenario.

General discussion

From our results, some considerations can be made. First, the relatively low plasticity in thermal tolerance observed in P. grani following multiple generations under warming (LT₅₀ = 0.3°C after 7 days) seem insufficient to provide enough temporal resilience to cope with the observed and predicted trends of extreme heat events (Martínez et al., 2023). Therefore, we would expect a low potential of the species to increase their tolerance range. However, other aspects are also relevant for the persistence and propagation of populations. For example, in temperate regions, which are characterized by strong seasonality (see Saiz et al., 2014 for the Mediterranean Sea), a higher ocean stratification in summer and lower input of nutrients from rivers and streams that lead to poor nutrient influx and reduced primary productivity in the upper layers, resulting in lower food availability (Agusti et al., 2017) that could limit their reproduction and survival. Conversely, copepod species like P. grani can rely on resistance eggs produced in the previous year, helping populations to persist when more favourable conditions are present (Guerrero & Rodríguez, 1998; Boyer et al., 2013; Boyer & Bonnet, 2013). As a result of the interaction between changes in environmental conditions and copepod life strategy traits, peaks of species occurrence in natural populations might shift. At the community level, involving multiple species, differences in the strength of the phenological response to temperature could lead to higher overlapping of peaks of abundances of concurrent species (Alcaraz, 1983; Rodriguez & Jiménez, 1990), enhancing competition in which differences in physiological performance might determine the dominant species. However, extrapolations of the thermal biology of the species to ecosystem level should be taken with caution. For example, the winter species A. hundsonica did not yield ground to A. tonsa in a global warming context, in contrast to what authors predicted (Sullivan et al., 2007). A number of biological and physical factors, particular for every environment and season, might open windows of opportunity for the species.

Future directions

Despite that experimental evolution studies are scarce in zooplankton, these can help evaluating the adaptive potential of these key marine organisms (Dam, 2013), and due to the feasible manipulation in laboratory and short generation times, copepods have been proved to be good models for this long-term studies. In recent years, some notable examples have revealed the relatively speediness of adaptive changes in fitness in

response to environmental change (Dam et al., 2021; DeMayo et al., 2023). However, these experiments require significant maintenance and logistic efforts, and the emergence the of more long-term studies with this model group would be facilitated by a higher degree of automation. These laboratory experiments can provide an integrative view of the effects of warming on fitness components such as survival, reproduction, lifespan, or the sensitivity of other earlier life-stages. The conduction, in parallel, of genomic, transcriptomic and biomarkers analysis might help bridge the gap between genotype and phenotype, revealing the underlying mechanisms of thermal compensation or adaptation, and their reversibility. In this regard, maternal effects (e.g., epigenetics) are gaining attention as key mechanisms conferring resilience to organisms in face of environmental change. A number of other approaches can provide information about the adaptation potential of species (see General Introduction). Importantly, our knowledge of the thermal biology of copepods might be biased towards temperate and neritic species, and efforts should be put in the study of the thermal biology of oceanic species in poles and tropical regions (Sasaki & Dam, 2021). Also, in their natural habitats, organisms are most likely to face several stressors at a time. An increase in complexity of the experiments could reveal synergistic effects of temperature with other factors (e.g., nutrient deficiency, low oxygen, acidification, low salinity or predation). With the increase in ocean temperatures, time-series have re-emerged as key sources of information of the long-term effects of natural populations (Fernández De Puelles & Molinero, 2008; García-Comas et al., 2011). Regular monitoring can inform about population changes including changes in abundance, richness, or in the size of the organisms across trophic levels. Regarding the latter, studies addressing the changes in body size, the allometry and the implication for the food web and the transfer of energy is crucial. Also, in addition to the spatially limited stationary time-series, autonomous vehicles or other infraestructures as insitu sensors are seeing as promising to provide a finer spatial and temporal resolution (Ohman et al., 2019). They could be useful to address physical drivers of the zooplankton biogeographic boundaries as well to assess direct impacts of marine heatwaves on planktonic communities. All these studies would not only enlighten the actual and predicted ecological trends but also expand our knowledge on the processes that have modulated and keeps shaping the adaptation of zooplankton species to their habitats.



5. CONCLUSIONS

- Higher rearing temperature accelerated copepod hatching and development rates, resulting in a reduction of adult body size of 1.2% per °C increase. Additionally, adult elemental content (carbon, nitrogen and phosphorous) decreased by 5.2% °C⁻¹.
- At short-term, a rise in temperature increased the copepod main physiological rates (ingestion, respiration and reproduction), but these Arrhenius thermal effects on were partially compensated following multiple generations of exposure.
- 3. The physiological thermal compensation and the effects of reduced body size on the ingestion, reproduction and respiration rates resulted in Q_{10} values equivalent to 1.
- 4. After chronic warming, the grazing impact (I_{max}) on phytoplankton prey was similar or lower than the non-acclimated copepods.
- 5. The thermal adaptation of copepods to warming did not result in a fitness cost in recruitment, nor affected the population sex ratio. Moreover, the efficiency of food utilized for reproduction was either altered.
- 6. In terms of weight-specific rates, the main physiological rates increased with rearing temperature accordingly to the lower body mass of the specimens.
- 7. Stoichiometric ratios (C:N, C:P, and N:P) of the copepod body content remained unaltered by temperature following thermal compensation.
- The exposure to warming during multiple generations in copepods increased their thermal tolerance limits by 1-1.3°C. However, prolonged exposure resulted in diminished advantages, reducing tolerance to 0.3-0.8°C after a week.
- 9. At extreme temperatures, reproduction was reduced but sustained, maximizing copepods' fitness under warming conditions.

- 10. Copepods reared under warming conditions increased their capacity to acclimate to a sub-lethal acute heat stress. However, the balance between the main physiological rates (ingestion, respiration, reproduction and egestion) was unaffected by this acute stress despite the different rearing conditions. All copepods equally lost body mass during the heat stress.
- 11. Copepods reared under warming exhibited reduced maximum clearance rate (F_{max}), potentially limiting its food uptake at low concentration and subsequently reducing their reproductive activity.
- 12. *P. grani* has a large capability to adapt to temperature increases, maintaining key activities, like grazing and production. Nevertheless, it may be vulnerable to an increase in thermal anomalies, low food availability, or the combination of both factors
- Experimental evolution studies provide crucial information of the adaptive capacity of copepods, contributing to the reduction of uncertainty in predictive models.

REFERENCES

- Agusti, S., Martinez-Ayala, J., Regaudie-de-Gioux, A., & Duarte, C. M. (2017). Oligotrophication and metabolic slowing-down of a NW Mediterranean coastal ecosystem. *Front. Mar. Sci.*, 4:432. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2017.00432
- Alcaraz, M. (1977). Biología, competencia y segregación en especies congenéricas de copépodos (Acartia). Universidad de Barcelona.
- Alcaraz, M. (1983). Coexistence and segregation of congeneric pelagic copepods: spatial distribution of the Acartia complex in the ria of Vigo (NW of Spain). J. Plankton Res., 5(6), 891–900. http://plankt.oxfordjournals.org/
- Alcaraz, M., Almeda, R., Calbet, A., Saiz, E., Duarte, C. M., Lasternas, S., Agustí, S., Santiago, R., Movilla, J., & Alonso, A. (2010). The role of arctic zooplankton in biogeochemical cycles: respiration and excretion of ammonia and phosphate during summer. *Polar Biol.*, 33, 1719–1731. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00300-010-0789-9
- Alcaraz, M., Felipe, J., Grote, U., Arashkevich, E., & Nikishina, A. (2014). Life in a warming ocean: thermal thresholds and metabolic balance of arctic zooplankton. J. Plankton Res., 36(1), 3–10. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbt111
- Alcaraz, M., Paffenhöfer, G. A., & Strickler, J. R. (1980). Catching the algae: A first account of visual observations on filter-feeding calanoids. In C. W. Kerfoot (Ed.), *Evolution and Ecology of Zooplankton Communities* (pp. 241–248). The University Press of New England.
- Alcaraz, M., Saiz, E., & Estrada, M. (1994). Excretion of ammonia by zooplankton and its potential contribution to nitrogen requirements for primary production in the Catalan Sea (NW Mediterranean). *Mar. Biol.*, 119, 69–76. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00350108
- Almeda, R., Alcaraz, M., Calbet, A., & Saiz, E. (2011). Metabolic rates and carbon budget of early developmental stages of the marine cyclopoid copepod *Oithona davisae*. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, 56(1), 403–414. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.2011.56.1.0403
- Almeda, R., Augustin, C. B., Alcaraz, M., Calbet, A., & Saiz, E. (2010a). Feeding rates and gross growth efficiencies of larval developmental stages of *Oithona davisae* (Copepoda, Cyclopoida). *J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol.*, *387*, 24–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2010.03.002
- Almeda, R., Calbet, A., Alcaraz, M., Yebra, L., & Saiz, E. (2010b). Effects of temperature and food concentration on the survival, development and growth rates of naupliar stages of *Oithona davisae* (Copepoda, Cyclopoida). *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.*, *410*, 97–109. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps08625
- Angilletta, M. J., Niewiarowski, P. H., & Navas, C. A. (2002). The evolution of thermal physiology in ectotherms. J. Therm. Biol., 27, 249–268. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0306-4565(01)00094-8
- Angilletta, M. J., Wilson, R. S., Navas, C. A., & James, R. S. (2003). Tradeoffs and the evolution of thermal reaction norms. *Trends Ecol. Evol.*, 18(5), 234–240. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0169-5347(03)00087-9
- Archibald, K. M., Dutkiewicz, S., Laufkötter, C., & Moeller, H. V. (2022). Thermal responses in global marine planktonic food webs are mediated by temperature effects on metabolism.
J. Geophys. Res. Ocean., 127, e2022JC018932. https://doi.org/10.1029/2022JC018932

Arrhenius. (1915). Quantitative laws in biological chemistry (G. Bell (ed.)).

- Ashlock, L., Darwin, C., Crooker, J., DeMayo, J., Dam, H. G., & Pespeni, M. (2024). Developmental temperature, more than long-term evolution, defines thermal tolerance in an estuarine copepod. *Ecol. Evol.*, *14*, e10995. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.10995
- Atkinson, D. (1994). Temperature and organism size A biological law for ectotherms? In A. H. F. M. Begon (Ed.), *Advances in Ecological Research* (pp. 1–58). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2504(08)60212-3
- Azam, F., Fenchel, T., Field, J., Gray, J., Meyer-Reil, L., & Thingstad, F. (1983). The ecological role of water -column microbes in the sea. *Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser.*, *10*, 257–263. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps010257
- Bachiller, E., Skaret, G., Nøttestad, L., & Slotte, A. (2016). Feeding ecology of Northeast Atlantic Mackerel, Norwegian spring-spawning herring and blue whiting in the Norwegian Sea. *PLoS ONE*, 11(2), e0149238. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0149238
- Bagøien, E., & Kiørboe, T. (2005). Blind dating mate finding in planktonic copepods. III. Hydromechanical communication in *Acartia tonsa*. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.*, 300, 129–133. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps300129
- Ban, S. (1994). Effect of temperature and food concentration on post-embryonic development, egg production and adult body size of calanoid copepod *Eurytemora affinis*. J. Plankton Res., 16(6), 721–735. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/16.6.721
- Banse, K. (1995). Zooplankton: pivotal role in the control of ocean production. *ICES J. Mar. Sci.*, 52, 265–277. https://doi.org/10.1016/1054-3139(95)80043-3
- Batten, S. D., Ostle, C., Hélaouët, P., & Walne, A. W. (2022). Responses of Gulf of Alaska plankton communities to a marine heat wave. *Deep-Sea Res Part II Top. Stud. Oceanogr.*, 195, 105002 Contents. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dsr2.2021.105002
- Bautista, B., Rodriguez, V., & Jiménez, F. (1988). Short-term feeding rates of Acartia grani in natural conditions: diurnal variation. *J. Plankton Res.*, *10*(5), 907–920. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/10.5.907
- Beaugrand, G., Brander, K. M., Lindley, J. A., Souissi, S., & Reid, P. C. (2003). Plankton effect on cod recruitment in the North Sea. *Nature*, 426, 661–664. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature02164
- Beaugrand, G., Reid, P. C., Ibañez, F., Lindley, J. A., & Edwards, M. (2002). Reorganization of North Atlantic marine copepod biodiversity and climate. *Science*, 296, 1692–1694. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.10713
- Belmonte, G. (1998). The egg morphology of 7 Acartiidae species: a preliminary survey of the ootaxonomy of calanoids. *J. Mar. Syst.*, *15*, 35–39. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0924-7963(97)00047-X
- Belmonte, G. (2021). Acartiidae Sars G.O., 1903. *ICES Identification Leaflets for Plankton*, No. 194, 29 pp. https://doi.org/10.17895/ices.pub.7680
- Benedetti, F., Vogt, M., Hofmann Elizondo, U., Righetti, D., Zimmermann, N. E., & Gruber, N. (2021). Major restructuring of marine plankton assemblages under global warming. *Nat.*

Commun., 12, 5226. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-25385-x

- Berggreen, U., Hansen, B., & Kiørboe, T. (1988). Food size spectra, ingestion and growth of the copepod Acartia tonsa during development: implications for determination of copepod production. Mar. Biol., 99, 341–352. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02112126
- Besiktepe, S., & Dam, H. G. (2002). Coupling of ingestion and defecation as a function of diet in the calanoid copepod *Acartia tonsa*. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.*, *229*, 151–164. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps229151
- Beyrend-Dur, D., Kumar, R., Rao, T. R., Souissi, S., Cheng, S. H., & Hwang, J. S. (2011). Demographic parameters of adults of *Pseudodiaptomus annandalei* (Copepoda: Calanoida): Temperature-salinity and generation effects. *J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol.*, 404, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2011.04.012
- Bisson, K., Siegel, D. A., & DeVries, T. (2020). Diagnosing mechanisms of ocean carbon export in a satellite-based food web model. *Front. Mar. Sci.*, 7:505. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2020.00505
- Bouchard, C., & Fortier, L. (2020). The importance of *Calanus glacialis* for the feeding success of young polar cod: a circumpolar synthesis. *Polar Biol.*, *43*, 1095–1107. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00300-020-02643-0
- Boyer, S., Arzul, I., & Bonnet, D. (2012). Some like it hot: *Paracartia grani* (Copepoda: Calanoida) arrival in the Thau lagoon (south of France Mediterranean Sea). *Mar. Biodivers. Rec.*, *5*, *E74*. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1755267212000565
- Boyer, S., Bouvy, M., & Bonnet, D. (2013). What triggers Acartia species egg production in a Mediterranean lagoon? *Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci.*, 117, 125–135. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2012.11.006
- Boyer, V., & Bonnet, D. (2013). Triggers for hatching of *Paracartia grani* (Copepoda : Calanoida) resting eggs: an experimental approach. *J. Plankton Res.*, *35*(3), 668–676. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbt020
- Brans, K. I., Jansen, M., Vanoverbeke, J., Tüzün, N., Stoks, R., & De Meester, L. (2017). The heat is on: genetic adaptation to urbanization mediated by thermal tolerance and body size. *Glob. Change Biol.*, 23, 5218–5227. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.13784
- Brennan, R. S., DeMayo, J. A., Dam, H. G., Finiguerra, M., Baumann, H., Buffalo, V., & Pespeni, M. H. (2022). Experimental evolution reveals the synergistic genomic mechanisms of adaptation to ocean warming and acidification in a marine copepod. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.*, *119*(38), e2201521119. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2201521119
- Brosset, P., Le Bourg, B., Costalago, D., Bănaru, D., Van Beveren, E., Bourdeix, J.-H., Fromentin, J.-M., Ménard, F., & Saraux, C. (2016). Linking small pelagic dietary shifts with ecosystem changes in the Gulf of Lions. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.*, *554*, 157–171. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps11796
- Brown, J. H., Gillooly, J. F., Allen, A. P., Savage, V. M., & West, G. B. (2004). Toward a metabolic theory of ecology. *Ecology*, *85*(7), 1771–1789. https://doi.org/10.1890/03-9000
- Bruggeman, F. J., & Westerhoff, H. V. (2007). The nature of systems biology. *Trends. Microbiol.*, *15*(1), 45–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tim.2006.11.003
- Brun, P., Stamieszkin, K., Visser, A. W., Licandro, P., Payne, M. R., & Kiørboe, T. (2019). Climate change has altered zooplankton-fuelled carbon export in the North Atlantic. *Nat. Ecol. Evol.*, *3*, 416–423. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-018-0780-3

- Buckley, L. B., & Kingsolver, J. G. (2021). Evolution of thermal sensitivity in changing and variable climates. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Evol. Syst., 52, 563–586. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurevecolsys-011521-102856
- Burris, Z. P., & Dam, H. G. (2015). Spermatophore production as a function of food abundance and age in the calanoid copepods, *Acartia tonsa* and *Acartia hudsonica*. *Mar. Biol.*, 162, 841–853. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-015-2628-6
- Butler, M., & Dam, H. G. (1994). Production rates and characteristics of fecal pellets of the copepod *Acartia tonsa* under simulated phytoplankton bloom conditions: implications for vertical fluxes. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.*, *114*, 81–91. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps114081
- Calbet, A. (2001). Mesozooplankton grazing effect on primary production: A global comparative analysis in marine ecosystems. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, *46*(7), 1824–1830. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.2001.46.7.1824
- Calbet, A., & Alcaraz, M. (1996). Effects of constant and fluctuating food supply on egg production rates of *Acartia grani* (Copepoda: Calanoida). *Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser.*, 140, 33–39. https://www.jstor.org/stable/24857159
- Calbet, A., & Alcaraz, M. (1997). Growth and survival rates of early developmental stages of Acartia grani (Copepoda: Calanoida) in relation to food concentration and fluctuations in food supply. *Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser.*, *147*, 181–186. https://www.intres.com/abstracts/meps/v147/p181-186/
- Calbet, A., & Landry, M. R. (2004). Phytoplankton growth, microzooplankton grazing, and carbon cycling in marine systems. *Limnol. Oceanogr*, *49*(1), 51–57.
- Calbet, A., & Saiz, E. (2005). The ciliate-copepod link in marine ecosystems. *Aquat. Microb. Ecol.*, 38, 157–167.
- Calbet, A., & Saiz, E. (2022). Thermal acclimation and adaptation in marine protozooplankton and mixoplankton. *Front. Microbiol.*, *13*, 832810. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2022.832810
- Calbet, A., Saiz, E., Irigoien, X., Alcaraz, M., & Trepat, I. (1999). Food availability and diel feeding rhythms in the marine copepods *Acartia grani* and *Centropages typicus*. J. Plankton Res., 21(5), 1009–1015. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/21.5.1009
- Campbell, M. D., Schoeman, D. S., Venables, W., Abu-Alhaija, R., Batten, S. D., Chiba, S., Coman, F., Davies, C. H., Edwards, M., Eriksen, R. S., Everett, J. D., Fukai, Y., Fukuchi, M., Esquivel Garrote, O., Hosie, G., Huggett, J. A., Johns, D. G., Kitchener, J. A., Koubbi, P., ... Richardson, A. J. (2021). Testing Bergmann's rule in marine copepods. *Ecography*, 44, 1283–1295. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.05545
- Chenillat, F., Rivière, P., & Ohman, M. D. (2021). On the sensitivity of plankton ecosystem models to the formulation of zooplankton grazing. *PLoS ONE*, *16*(5), e0252033. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0252033
- Chintada, B., Ranjan, R., Santhosh, B., Megarajan, S., Ghosh, S., & Babitha Rani, A. M. (2021). Effect of stocking density and algal concentration on production parameters of calanoid copepod Acartia bilobata. Aquac. Rep., 21, 100909. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aqrep.2021.100909
- Christou, E. D., & Verriopoulos, G. C. (1993). Analysis of the biological cycle of Acartia clausi (Copepoda) in a meso-oligotrophic coastal area of the eastern Mediterranean Sea using

time-series analysis. Mar. Biol., 115, 643–651. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00349372

- Corona, S., Hirst, A., Atkinson, D., & Atkinson, A. (2021). Density-dependent modulation of copepod body size and temperature-size responses in a shelf sea. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, 66(11), 3916–3927. https://doi.org/10.1002/lno.11930
- Corona, S., Hirst, A. G., Atkinson, D., Renz, J., Boersma, M., & Atkinson, A. (2024). Long-term shifts in phenology, thermal niche, population size, and their interactions in marine pelagic copepods. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, 69(3), 482–497. https://doi.org/10.1002/lno.12499
- Cruz, J., Garrido, S., Pimentel, M. S., Rosa, R., Santos, A. M. P., & Ré, P. (2013). Reproduction and respiration of a climate change indicator species: effect of temperature and variable food in the copepod *Centropages chierchiae*. J. Plankton Res., 35(5), 1046–1058. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbt057
- Dagg, M. (1977). Some effects of patchy food environments. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, 22(1), 99–107. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1977.22.1.0099
- Dam, H. G. (2013). Evolutionary adaptation of marine zooplankton to global change. *Annu. Rev. Mar. Sci.*, *5*, 349–370. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-marine-121211-172229
- Dam, H. G., DeMayo, J. A., Park, G., Norton, L., He, X., Finiguerra, M. B., Baumann, H., Brennan, R. S., & Pespeni, M. H. (2021). Rapid, but limited, zooplankton adaptation to simultaneous warming and acidification. *Nat. Clim. Change*, *11*, 780–786. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-021-01131-5
- Damkaer, D. M., & Mrozek-Dahl, T. (1980). The plankton-expedition and the copepod studies of Friedrich and Maria Dahl. In D. Sears, M and Merriman (Ed.), Oceanography: the past (pp. 462–473).
- Daufresne, M., Lengfellner, K., & Sommer, U. (2009). Global warming benefits the small in aquatic ecosystems. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A., 106(31), 12788–12793. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0902080106
- de Juan, C., Griffell, K., Calbet, A., & Saiz, E. (2023a). Multigenerational physiological compensation and body size reduction dampen the effects of warming on copepods. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, *68*, 1037–1047. https://doi.org/10.1002/lno.12327
- de Juan, C., Calbet, A., & Saiz, E. (2023b). Shifts in survival and reproduction after chronic warming enhance the potential of a marine copepod to persist under extreme heat events. *J. Plankton Res.*, *45*(5), 751–762. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbad037
- deMayo, J. A., Brennan, R. S., Pespeni, M. H., Finiguerra, M., Norton, L., Park, G., Baumann, H., & Dam, H. G. (2023). Simultaneous warming and acidification limit population fitness and reveal phenotype costs for a marine copepod. *Proc. R. Soc. B*, 290, 20231033. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2023.1033
- Deutsch, C. A., Tewksbury, J. J., Huey, R. B., Sheldon, K. S., Ghalambor, C. K., Haak, D. C., & Martin, P. R. (2008). Impacts of climate warming on terrestrial ectotherms across latitude. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.*, 105(18), 6668–6672. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0709472105
- DeVries, T. (2022). The ocean carbon cycle. Annu. Rev. Environ. Resour., 47, 317–341. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-environ-120920-111307
- Diamond, S. E., Chick, L., Perez, A., Strickler, S. A., & Martin, R. A. (2017). Rapid evolution of ant thermal tolerance across an urban-rural temperature cline. *Biol. J. Linn.*, 121, 248–257. https://doi.org/10.1093/BIOLINNEAN/BLW047

- Dodds, P. S., Rothman, D. H., & Weitz, J. S. (2001). Re-examination of the "3/4-law" of metabolism. J. Theor. Biol., 209(1), 9–27. https://doi.org/10.1006/jtbi.2000.2238
- Dolan, J. R. (2021). Pioneers of plankton research: Victor Hensen (1835 1924). J. Plankton Res., 43(4), 507–510. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbab045 EDITORIAL
- Dolan, J. R. (2022). Pioneers of plankton research: Alister Hardy (1896-1985). *Journal of Plankton Research*, 44(5), 593–599. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbac041
- Donelson, J. M., Salinas, S., Munday, P. L., & Shama, L. N. S. (2018). Transgenerational plasticity and climate change experiments: where do we go from here? *Global Change Biol.*, *24*, 13– 34. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.13903
- Durbin, E. G., & Durbin, A. G. (1992). Effects of temperature and food abundance on grazing and short-term weight change in the marine copepod *Acartia hudsonica*. *Limnol. Oceanogr*, 37(2), 361–378. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1992.37.2.0361
- Eckelbarger, K. J., & Blades-Eckelbarger, P. I. (2005). Oogenesis in calanoid copepods. *Invertebr. Reprod. Dev.*, 47, 167–181. https://doi.org/10.1080/07924259.2005.9652157
- Edgar, G. J., Stuart-Smith, R. D., Heather, F. J., Barrett, N. S., Turak, E., Sweatman, H., Emslie, M. J., Brock, D. J., Hicks, J., French, B., Baker, S. C., Howe, S. A., Jordan, A., Knott, N. A., Mooney, P., Cooper, A. T., Oh, E. S., Soler, G. A., Mellin, C., ... Bates, A. E. (2023). Continent-wide declines in shallow reef life over a decade of ocean warming. *Nature*, *615*, 858–865. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-023-05833-y
- Edwards, M., & Richardson, A. J. (2004). Impact of climate change on marine pelagic phenology and trophic mismatch. *Nature*, 430(19), 881–884. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature02808
- Evans, L. E., Hirst, A. G., Kratina, P., & Beaugrand, G. (2020). Temperature-mediated changes in zooplankton body size: large scale temporal and spatial analysis. *Ecography*, *43*, 581–590. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.04631
- Evans, R., Lea, M. A., Hindell, M. A., & Swadling, K. M. (2020). Significant shifts in coastal zooplankton populations through the 2015/16 Tasman Sea marine heatwave. *Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci.*, 235, 106538. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2019.106538
- Feng, X., & Papes, M. (2017). Physiological limits in an ecological niche modeling framework: A case study of water temperature and salinity constraints of freshwater bivalves invasive in USA. *Ecol. Modell.*, 346, 48–57. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2016.11.008
- Feng, Z., Ji, R., Ashjian, C., Campbell, R., & Zhang, J. (2018). Biogeographic responses of the copepod *Calanus glacialis* to a changing Arctic marine environment. *Glob. Change Biol.*, 24, e159–e170. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.13890
- Fernández De Puelles, M. L., & Molinero, J. C. (2008). Decadal changes in hydrographic and ecological time-series in the Balearic Sea (western Mediterranean), identifying links between climate and zooplankton. *ICES J. Mar. Sci.*, 65(3), 311–317. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsn017
- Ferreira, G. D., Grigoropoulou, A., Saiz, E., & Calbet, A. (2022). The effect of short-term temperature exposure on vital physiological processes of mixoplankton and protozooplankton. *Mar. Environ. Res.*, *179*, 105693. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2022.105693

Forster, J., & Hirst, A. G. (2012). The temperature-size rule emerges from ontogenetic differences **168**

between growth and development rates. *Funct. Ecol.*, 26, 483–492. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2435.2011.01958.x

- Fox, J., & Weisberg, S. (2019). An R Companion to Applied Regression (Third Edit). Sage, Thousand Oaks CA. https://socialsciences.mcmaster.ca/jfox/Books/Companion/
- Franco, S. C., Augustin, C. B., Geffen, A. J., & Dinis, M. T. (2017). Growth, egg production and hatching success of Acartia tonsa cultured at high densities. Aquaculture, 468, 569–578. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2016.10.044
- Frangoulis, C., Christou, E. D., & Hecq, J. H. (2004). Comparison of marine copepod outfluxes: nature, rate, fate and role in the carbon and nitrogen cycles. In A. J. Southward, P. A. Tyler, C. M. Young, & L. A. Fuiman (Eds.), *Advances in Marine Biology* (Vol. 47). Elsevier Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2881(04)47004-7
- Frost, B. W. (1972). Effects of size and concentration of food particles on the feeding behavior of the marine planktonic copepod *Calanus pacificus*. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, *17*(6), 805–815. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1972.17.6.0805
- Frost, B. W. (1975). A threshold feeding behavior in *Calanus pacificus*. *Limnol*. *Oceanogr.*, 2, 263–266. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1975.20.2.0263
- García-Comas, C., Stemmann, L., Ibanez, F., Berline, L., Mazzocchi, M. G., Gasparini, S., Picheral, M., & Gorsky, G. (2011). Zooplankton long-term changes in the NW Mediterranean Sea: Decadal periodicity forced by winter hydrographic conditions related to large-scale atmospheric changes? J. Mar. Syst., 87, 216–226. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmarsys.2011.04.003
- Garrabou, J., Gómez-Gras, D., Medrano, A., Cerrano, C., Ponti, M., Schlegel, R., Bensoussan, N., Turicchia, E., Sini, M., Gerovasileiou, V., Teixido, N., Mirasole, A., Tamburello, L., Cebrian, E., Rilov, G., Ledoux, J. B., Souissi, J. Ben, Khamassi, F., Ghanem, R., ... Harmelin, J. G. (2022). Marine heatwaves drive recurrent mass mortalities in the Mediterranean Sea. *Glob. Change Biol.*, 28, 5708–5725. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.16301
- Garrido, S., Cruz, J., Santos, A. M. P., Ré, P., & Saiz, E. (2013). Effects of temperature, food type and food concentration on the grazing of the calanoid copepod *Centropages chierchiae*. J. *Plankton Res.*, 35(4), 843–854. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbt037
- Garzke, J., Ismar, S. M. H., & Sommer, U. (2015). Climate change affects low trophic level marine consumers: warming decreases copepod size and abundance. *Oecologia*, 177, 849–860. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-014-3130-4
- Geerts, A. N., Vanoverbeke, J., Vanschoenwinkel, B., Van Doorslaer, W., Feuchtmayr, H., Atkinson, D., Moss, B., Davidson, T. A., Sayer, C. D., & De Meester, L. (2015). Rapid evolution of thermal tolerance in the water flea Daphnia. *Nat. Clim. Change*, 5, 665–668. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate2628
- Genevier, L. G. C., Jamil, T., Raitsos, D. E., Krokos, G., & Hoteit, I. (2019). Marine heatwaves reveal coral reef zones susceptible to bleaching in the Red Sea. *Glob. Change Biol.*, 25(7), 2338–2351. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14652
- Gentleman, W. C., & Neuheimer, A. B. (2008). Functional responses and ecosystem dynamics: How clearance rates explain the influence of satiation, food-limitation and acclimation. J. *Plankton Res.*, 30(11), 1215–1231. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbn078
- Gifford, D. J. (1991). The Protozoan-Metazoan trophic link in pelagic ecosystems. J. Protozool., 38(1), 81–86. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1550-7408.1991.tb04806.x

- Gillooly, J. F., Brown, J. H., West, G. B., Savage, V. M., & Charnov, E. L. (2001). Effects of size and temperature on metabolic rate. *Science*, 293(5538), 2248–2251. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1061967
- Gophen, M. (1976). Temperature effect on lifespan, metabolism, and development time of *Mesocyclops leuckarti* (Claus). *Oecologia*, 25(3), 271–277. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00345104
- Guerrero, F., & Rodríguez, V. (1998). Existence and significance of *Acartia grani* resting eggs (Copepoda: Calanoida) in sediments of a coastal station in the Alboran Sea (SE Spain). *J. Plankton Res.*, 20(2), 305–314. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/20.2.305
- Guillard, R. R. L. (1975). Culture of phytoplankton for feeding marine invertebrates. In W. L. Smith & M. H. Chanley (Eds.), *Culture of Marine Invertebrate Animals*. Springer Boston, MA. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4615-8714-9_3
- Guisande, C., & Harris, R. (1995). Effect of total organic content of eggs on hatching success and naupliar survival in the copepod *Calanus helgolandicus*. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, 40(3), 476–482. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1995.40.3.0476
- Gunderson, A. R., & Stillman, J. H. (2015). Plasticity in thermal tolerance has limited potential to buffer ectotherms from global warming. *Proc. Royal Soc. B*, 282, 20150401. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2015.0401
- Gunderson, A. R., Dillon, M. E., & Stillman, J. H. (2017). Estimating the benefits of plasticity in ectotherm heat tolerance under natural thermal variability. *Funct. Ecol.*, *31*(8), 1529–1539. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2435.12874
- Halsband-Lenk, C., Hirche, H.-J., & Carlotti, F. (2002). Temperature impact on reproduction and development of congener copepod populations. *J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol.*, 271, 121–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-0981(02)00025-4
- Hansen, B., Fotel, F. L., Jensen, N. J., & Madsen, S. D. (1996). Bacteria associated with a marine planktonic copepod in culture. II. Degradation of fecal pellets produced on a diatom, a nanoflagellate or a dinoflagellate diet. *J. Plankton Res.*, *18*(2), 275–288. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/18.2.275
- Hansen, B. W., Drillet, G., Kozmér, A., Madsen, K. V., Pedersen, M. F., & Sørensen, T. F. (2010). Temperature effects on copepod egg hatching: does acclimatization matter? *J. Plankton Res.*, 32(3), 305–315. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbp122
- Havird, J. C., Neuwald, J. L., Shah, A. A., Mauro, A., Marshall, C. A., & Ghalambor, C. K. (2020). Distinguishing between active plasticity due to thermal acclimation and passive plasticity due to Q_{10} effects: why methodology matters. *Funct. Ecol.*, *34*, 1015–1028. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2435.13534
- Hays, G. C., Richardson, A. J., & Robinson, C. (2005). Climate change and marine plankton. *Trends Ecol. Evol.*, 20(6), 337–344. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2005.03.004
- Hazel, J. R., & Prosser, C. L. (1974). Molecular mechanisms of temperature compensation in poikilotherms. *Physiol. Rev.*, *54*(3), 620–677. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.1974.54.3.620
- Helenius, L. K., Head, E. J. H., Jekielek, P., Orphanides, C. D., Pepin, P., Perrin, G., Plourde, S., Ringuette, M., Runge, J. A., Walsh, H. J., & Johnson, C. L. (2023). Spatial variability in size

and lipid content of the marine copepod *Calanus finmarchicus* across the Northwest Atlantic continental shelves: implications for North Atlantic right whale prey quality. *J. Plankton Res.*, 46, 25–40. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbad047

- Helenius, L., & Saiz, E. (2017). Feeding behaviour of the nauplii of the marine calanoid copepod *Paracartia grani* Sars: functional response, prey size spectrum, and effects of the presence of alternative prey. *PLoS ONE*, *12*(3). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0172902
- Heneghan, R. F., Everett, J. D., Blanchard, J. L., Sykes, P., & Richardson, A. J. (2023). Climatedriven zooplankton shifts cause large-scale declines in food quality for fish. *Nat. Clim. Change*, 13, 470–477. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-023-01630-7
- Henriksen, C. I., Saiz, E., Calbet, A., & Hansen, B. W. (2007). Feeding activity and swimming patterns of *Acartia grani* and *Oithona davisae* nauplii in the presence of motile and non-motile prey. *Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser.*, 331, 119–129. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps331119
- Herrera, I., Yebra, L., & Hernández-Léon, S. (2012). Effect of temperature and food concentration on the relationship between growth and AARS activity in *Paracartia grani* nauplii. *J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol.*, *416–417*, 101–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2012.02.019
- Hirst, A. G., & McKinnon, A. D. (2001). Does egg production represent adult female copepod growth? A call to account for body weight changes. *Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser.*, 223, 179–199. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps223179
- Hixson, S. M., & Arts, M. T. (2016). Climate warming is predicted to reduce omega-3, long-chain, polyunsaturated fatty acid production in phytoplankton. *Glob. Change Biol.*, *22*, 2744–2755. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.13295
- Hochachka, P. W., & Somero, G. N. (2002). Biochemical adaptation: mechanism and process in physiological evolution. Oxford Academic. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780195117028.001.0001
- Hoffman, A. A., & Sgrò, C. M. (2011). Climate change and evolutionary adaptation. *Nature*, 470, 479–485. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature09670
- Hoffmann, A. A., Chown, S. L., & Clusella-Trullas, S. (2013). Upper thermal limits in terrestrial ectotherms: how constrained are they? *Funct. Ecol.*, *27*, 934–949. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2435.2012.02036.x
- Holling, C. S. (1959). Some characteristics of simples types of predation and parasitism. *The Canadian Entomologist*, 91(7), 385–398. https://doi.org/10.4039/Ent91385-7
- Holling, C. (1965). The functional response of predators to prey density and its role in mimicry and population regulation. *Memoirs of the Entomological Society of Canada*, 97(S45), 5–60. https://doi.org/10.4039/entm9745fv
- Holmes-Hackerd, M., Sasaki, M., & Dam, H. G. (2023). Naupliar exposure to acute warming does not affect ontogenetic patterns in respiration, body size, or development time in the cosmopolitan copepod Acartia tonsa. PloS ONE, 18(4), e0282380. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0282380
- Holste, L., & Peck, M. A. (2006). The effects of temperature and salinity on egg production and hatching success of Baltic *Acartia tonsa* (Copepoda: Calanoida): a laboratory investigation. *Mar. Biol.*, 148(5), 1061–1070. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-005-0132-0
- Holste, L., St. John, M. A., & Peck, M. A. (2009). The effects of temperature and salinity on reproductive success of *Temora longicornis* in the Baltic Sea: a copepod coping with a tough situation. *Mar. Biol.*, 156(4), 527–540. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-008-1101-1

- Horne, C. R., Hirst, A. G., Atkinson, D., Almeda, R., & Kiørboe, T. (2019). Rapid shifts in the thermal sensitivity of growth but not development rate causes temperature-size response variability during ontogeny in arthropods. *Oikos*, 128(6), 823–835. https://doi.org/10.1111/oik.06016
- Horne, C. R., Hirst, A. G., Atkinson, D., Neves, A., & Kiørboe, T. (2016). A global synthesis of seasonal temperature size responses in copepods. *Global Ecol. Biogeogr.*, *25*, 988–999. https://doi.org/10.1111/geb.12460
- Huey, R. B., Deutsch, C. A., Tewksbury, J. J., Vitt, L. J., Hertz, P. E., Pérez, H. J. Á., & Garland, T. (2009). Why tropical forest lizards are vulnerable to climate warming. *Proc. R. Soc. B*, 276, 1939–1948. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2008.1957
- Huey, R. B., Kearney, M. R., Krockenberger, A., Holtum, J. A. M., Jess, M., & Williams, S. E. (2012). Predicting organismal vulnerability to climate warming: roles of behaviour, physiology and adaptation. *Phil. Trans. R. Soc. B*, 367, 1665–1679. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2012.0005
- Huey, R. B., & Kingsolver, J. G. (1993). Evolution of resistance to high temperature in ectotherms. *Am. Nat.*, 142, S21–S46.
- Huey, R. B., & Kingsolver, J. G. (2019). Climate warming, resource availability, and the metabolic meltdown of ectotherms. *Am. Nat.*, 194(6), E140–E150. https://doi.org/10.1086/705679
- Huey, R. B., & Stevenson, R. D. (1979). Integrating thermal physiology and ecology of ectotherms: a discussion of approaches. *Amer. Zool.*, *19*, 357–366. https://doi.org/10.1093/icb/19.1.357
- Humes, A. G. (1994). How many copepods? *Hydrobiologia*, 292–293(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00229916
- lanora, A. (1998). Copepod life history traits in subtemperate regions. J. Mar. Syst., 15, 337–349. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0924-7963(97)00085-7
- Ibarbalz, F. M., Henry, N., Brandão, M. C., Martini, S., Busseni, G., Byrne, H., Coelho, L. P., Endo, H., Gasol, J. M., Gregory, A. C., Mahé, F., Rigonato, J., Royo-Llonch, M., Salazar, G., Sanz-Sáez, I., Scalco, E., Soviadan, D., Zayed, A. A., Zingone, A., ... Zinger, L. (2019). Global trends in marine plankton diversity across kingdoms of life. *Cell*, 179, 1084–1097. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2019.10.008
- Ikeda, T. (1985). Metabolic rates of epipelagic marine zooplankton as a function of body mass and temperature. *Mar. Biol.*, *85*, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1038/093124a0
- Ikeda, T. (2021). An approach to integrating specific dynamic action (SDA) with routine metabolism for improved estimation of the realistic metabolism of marine metazooplankton in the field. *Mar. Biol.*, 168:65. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-021-03857-4
- Ikeda, T., Hing Fay, E., Hutchinson, S. A., & Boto, G. M. (1982). Ammonia and inorganic phosphate excretion by zooplankton from inshore waters of the great barrier reef, queensland. I. relationship between excretion rates and body size. *Aust. J. Mar. Freshwater Res.*, 33, 55– 70. https://doi.org/10.1071/MF9820055
- Ikeda, T., Kanno, Y., Ozaki, K., & Shinada, A. (2001). Metabolic rates of epipelagic marine copepods as a function of body mass and temperature. *Mar. Biol.*, *139*(3), 587–596. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002270100608

- IPCC. (2019). IPCC Special Report on the ocean and cryosphere in a changing climate (H.-O. Pörtner, D. C. Roberts, Masson-Delmotte, P. V., Zhai, M. Tignor, E. Poloczanska, K. Mintenbeck, A. Alegría, M. Nicolai, A. Okem, J. Petzold, B. Rama, & N. M. Weyer (eds.)). https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009157964
- IPCC. (2022). Climate Change 2022: Impacts, a Adaptation and Vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (H.-O. Pörtner, D. C. Roberts, M. Tignor, E. S. Poloczanska, K. Mintenbeck, A. Alegría, M. Craig, S. Langsdorf, S. Löschke, V. Möller, A. Okem, & B. Rama (eds.)). Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK and New York, NY, USA. https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009325844.Front
- Isari, S., Antó, M., & Saiz, E. (2013). Copepod foraging on the basis of food nutritional quality: Can copepods really choose? *PLoS ONE*, *8*(12). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0084742
- Jepsen, P. M., Andersen, N., Holm, T., Jørgensen, A. T., Højgaard, J. K., & Hansen, B. W. (2007). Effects of adult stocking density on egg production and viability in cultures of the calanoid copepod Acartia tonsa (Dana). Aquacult. Res., 38, 764–772. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2109.2007.01730.x
- Jiang, Z., Zeng, J., Chen, Q., Huang, Y., Xu, X., Liao, Y., Shou, L., & Liu, J. (2008). Tolerance of copepods to short-term thermal stress caused by coastal power stations. *J. Therm. Biol.*, 33, 419–423. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtherbio.2008.06.008
- Jónasdóttir, S. H., Visser, A. W., Richardson, K., & Heath, M. R. (2015). Seasonal copepod lipid pump promotes carbon sequestration in the deep North Atlantic. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.*, *112*(39), 12122–12126. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1512110112
- Jutfelt, F. (2020). Metabolic adaptation to warm water in fish. *Funct. Ecol.*, *34*, 1138–1141. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2435.13558
- Karakuş, O., Völker, C., Iversen, M., Hagen, W., & Hauck, J. (2022). The role of zooplankton grazing and nutrient recycling for global ocean biogeochemistry and phytoplankton phenology. J. Geophys. Res. G: Biogeosciences, 127, e2022JG006798. https://doi.org/10.1029/2022JG006798
- Katona, S. K. (1970). Growth characteristics of the copepods *Eurytemora affinis* and *E. herdmani* in laboratory cultures. *Helgoländer Wissenschaftliche Meeresuntersuchungen*, 20(1–4), 373–384. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01609914
- Kelly, M. W., Pankey, M. S., DeBiasse, M. B., & Plachetzki, D. C. (2017). Adaptation to heat stress reduces phenotypic and transcriptional plasticity in a marine copepod. *Funct. Ecol.*, 31, 398–406. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2435.12725
- Kelly, M. W., Sanford, E., & Grosberg, R. K. (2012). Limited potential for adaptation to climate change in a broadly distributed marine crustacean. *Proc. Royal Soc. B*, 279, 349–356. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2011.0542
- Kingsolver, J. G. (2009). The well-temperatured biologist. *Am. Nat.*, *174*(6), 755–768. https://doi.org/10.1086/648310
- Kingsolver, J. G., & Huey, R. B. (2008). Size, temperature, and fitness: Three rules. *Evol. Ecol. Res.*, 10, 251–268.
- Kiørboe, T., Møhlenberg, F., & Nicolajsen, H. (1982). Ingestion rate and gut clearance in the planktonic copepod Centropages hamatus (Lilljeborg) in relation to food concentration and temperature. *Ophelia*, *21*(2), 181–194.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00785326.1982.10426586

- Kiørboe, T., Møhlenberg, F., & Hamburger, K. (1985). Bioenergetics of the planktonic copepod Acartia tonsa: relation between feeding, egg production and respiration, and composition of specific dynamic action. *Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser.*, 26, 85–97. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps026085
- Kiørboe, T., Saiz, E., & Viitasalo, M. (1996). Prey switching behaviour in the planktonic copepod Acartia tonsa. *Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser.*, *143*, 65–75. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps143065
- Kiørboe, T. (2001). Formation and fate of marine snow: small-scale processes with large-scale implications. *Sci. Mar.*, *65* (*Suppl*, 57–71. https://doi.org/10.3989/scimar.2001.65s257
- Kiørboe, T., & Bagøien, E. (2005). Motility patterns and mate encounter rates in planktonic copepods. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, 50(6), 1999–2007. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.2005.50.6.1999
- Kiørboe, T. (2006). Sex, sex-ratios, and the dynamics of pelagic copepod populations. *Oecologia*, 148, 40–50. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-005-0346-3
- Kiørboe, T. (2011). What makes pelagic copepods so successful? J. Plankton Res, 33(5), 677–685. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbq159
- Kiørboe, T., Saiz, E., Tiselius, P., & Andersen, K. H. (2018). Adaptive feeding behavior and functional responses in zooplankton. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, 63(1), 308–321. https://doi.org/10.1002/lno.10632
- Klein Breteler, W. C. M., & Gonzalez, S. R. (1988). Influence of temperature and food concentration on body size, weight and lipid content of two Calanoid copepod species. *Hydrobiologia*, 167–168, 201–210. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00026306
- Klein Breteler, W. C. M., Schogt, N., & Gonzalez, S. R. (1990). On the role of food quality in grazing and development of life stages, and genetic change of body size during cultivation of pelagic copepods. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol., 135, 177–189. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-0981(90)90117-U
- Klockmann, M., Günter, F., & Fischer, K. (2017). Heat resistance throughout ontogeny: body size constrains thermal tolerance. *Glob. Change Biol.*, 23, 686–696. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.13407
- Koski, M., & Kuosa, H. (1999). The effect of temperature, food concentration and female size on the egg production of the planktonic copepod *Acartia bifilosa*. J. Plankton Res., 21(9), 1779–1789.
- Krumhardt, K. M., Long, M. C., Sylvester, Z. T., & Petrik, C. M. (2022). Climate drivers of Southern Ocean phytoplankton community composition and potential impacts on higher trophic levels. *Front. Mar. Sci.*, 9:916140. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2022.916140
- Landry, M. R. (1975). The relationship between temperature and the development of the marine copepod Acartia clausi Giesbr. Limnol. Oceanogr., 5, 854–857. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1975.20.5.0854
- Landry, M. R. (1983). The development of marine calanoid copepods with comment on the isochronal rule. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, *28*(4), 614–624. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1983.28.4.0614

- Landry, M. R., Hassett, R. P., Fagerness, V., Downs, J., & Lorenzen, C. J. (1984). Effect of food acclimation on assimilation efficiency of *Calanus pacificus*. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, 29(2), 361– 364. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1984.29.2.0361
- Lee, C. E. (2016). Evolutionary mechanisms of habitat invasions, using the copepod *Eurytemora* affinis as a model system. *Evol. Appl.*, *9*, 248–270. https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.12334
- Lee, K.-W., Kang, J.-H., Park, H. G., & Dahms, H.-U. (2013). Effect of strain and selection line on the fecundity of the cyclopoid copepod *Paracyclopina nana* Smirnov, 1935. *Aquacult. Res.*, 44, 50–57. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2109.2011.03005.x
- Leggat, W. P., Camp, E. F., Suggett, D. J., Heron, S. F., Fordyce, A. J., Gardner, S., Deakin, L., Turner, M., Beeching, L. J., Kuzhiumparambil, U., Eakin, C. M., & Ainsworth, T. D. (2019). Rapid coral decay is associated with marine heatwave mortality events on reefs. *Curr. Biol.*, 29(16), 2723-2730.e4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2019.06.077
- Lewandowska, A. M., Boyce, D. G., Hofmann, M., Matthiessen, B., Sommer, U., & Worm, B. (2014). Effects of sea surface warming on marine plankton. *Ecol. Lett.*, *17*, 614–623. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.12265
- Liu, K., Chen, B., & Liu, H. (2022). Evidence of partial thermal compensation in natural phytoplankton assemblages. *Limnol. Oceanogr. Lett.*, 7(2), 122–130. https://doi.org/10.1002/lol2.10227
- Longhurst, A. R. (1985). The structure and evolution of plankton communities. *Progr. Oceanogr.*, 15, 1–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/0079-6611(85)90036-9
- Longhurst, A. R., Bedo, A. W., Harrison, W. G., Head, E. J. H., & Sameoto, D. D. (1990). Vertical flux of respiratory carbon by oceanic diel migrant biota. *Deep Sea Research Part A*, *Oceanographic Research Papers*, 37(4), 685–694. https://doi.org/10.1016/0198-0149(90)90098-G
- Luo, Y., & Xie, X. (2008). Effects of temperature on the specific dynamic action of the southern catfish, *Silurus meridionalis. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. A.*, 149, 150–156. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpa.2007.11.003
- Martínez, J., Leonelli, F. E., García-Ladona, E., Garrabou, J., Kersting, D. K., Bensoussan, N., & Pisano, A. (2023). Evolution of marine heatwaves in warming seas: the Mediterranean Sea case study. *Front. Mar. Sci.*, *10:1193164*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2023.1193164
- Mauchline, J. (1998). *The biology of calanoid copepods* (J. H. S. Blaxter, A. J. Southward, & P. A. Tyler (eds.)). Advances in Marine Biology 33. Academic Press, London.
- Mayzaud, P. (1992). Medium term time acclimation of feeding and digestive enzyme activity in marine copepods: influence of food concentration and copepod species. *Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser.*, *89*, 197–212. http://www.jstor.org/stable/24831788.
- Mazzocchi, M. G., Dubroca, L., García-Comas, C., Capua, I. Di, & Ribera d'Alcalà, M. (2012). Stability and resilience in coastal copepod assemblages: The case of the Mediterranean long-term ecological research at Station MC (LTER-MC). *Progr. Oceanogr.*, 97–100, 135– 151. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pocean.2011.11.003
- Mcgaw, I. J., & Whiteley, N. M. (2012). Effects of acclimation and acute temperature change on specific dynamic action and gastric processing in the green shore crab, *Carcinus maenas*. *J. Therm. Biol.*, *37*, 570–578. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtherbio.2012.07.003
- McKinstry, C. A. E., Campbell, R. W., & Holderied, K. (2022). Influence of the 2014–2016 marine heatwave on seasonal zooplankton community structure and abundance in the lower Cook

Inlet, Alaska. *Deep-Sea Res. II: Top. Stud. Oceanogr.*, 195, 105012. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dsr2.2021.105012

- McLaren, I. A. (1965). Some relationships between temperature and egg size, body size, development rate, and fecundity, of the copepod *Pseudocalanus*. *Limnol*. *Oceanogr.*, *10*(4), 528–538. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1965.10.4.0528
- McLaren, I. A., Corkett, C. J., & Zillioux, E. J. (1969). Temperature adaptations of copepod eggs from the Arctic to the tropics. *Biol. Bull.*, *137*, 486–493. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.2307/1540170
- Miller, S. R. (2003). Evidence for the adaptive evolution of the carbon fixation gene rbcL during diversification in temperature tolerance of a clade of hot spring cyanobacteria. *Mol. Ecol.*, *12*, 1237–1246. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-294X.2003.01831.x
- Moison, M., Schmitt, F. G., & Souissi, S. (2012). Effect of temperature on *Temora longicornis* swimming behaviour: Illustration of seasonal effects in a temperate ecosystem. *Aquat. Biol.*, 16, 149–161. https://doi.org/10.3354/ab00438
- Møller, E. F. (2007). Production of dissolved organic carbon by sloppy feeding in the copepods Acartia tonsa, Centropages typicus, and Temora longicornis. Limnol. Oceanogr., 52(1), 79– 84. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.2007.52.1.0079
- Moore, M. P., Whiteman, H. H., & Martin, R. A. (2019). A mother's legacy: the strength of maternal effects in animal populations. *Ecol. Lett.*, *22*(10), 1620–1628. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.13351
- Morgan, R., Andreassen, A. H., Åsheim, E. R., Finnøen, M. H., Dresler, G., Brembu, T., Loh, A., Miest, J. J., & Jutfelt, F. (2022). Reduced physiological plasticity in a fish adapted to stable temperatures. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.*, 119(22), e2201919119. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2201919119
- Morgan, R., Finnøen, M. H., Jensen, H., Pélabon, C., & Jutfelt, F. (2020). Low potential for evolutionary rescue from climate change in a tropical fish. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.*, 117(52), 33365–33372. https://doi.org/10.1073/PNAS.2011419117
- Morley, S. A., Peck, L. S., Sunday, J. M., Heiser, S., & Bates, A. E. (2019). Physiological acclimation and persistence of ectothermic species under extreme heat events. *Glob. Ecol. Biogeogr.*, 28, 1018–1037. https://doi.org/10.1111/geb.12911
- Niehoff, B., & Hirche, H. J. (1996). Oogenesis and gonad maturation in the copepod *Calanus finmarchicus* and the prediction of egg production from preserved samples. *Polar Biol.*, 16, 601–612. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02329058
- Nowicki, M., DeVries, T., & Siegel, D. A. (2022). Quantifying the carbon export and sequestration pathways of the ocean's biological carbon pump. *Global Biogeochem. Cycles*, *36*, e2021GB007083. https://doi.org/10.1029/2021GB007083
- Ohman, M. D., Davis, R. E., Sherman, J. T., Grindley, K. R., Whitmore, B. M., Nickels, C. F., & Ellen, J. S. (2019). Zooglider: an autonomous vehicle for optical and acoustic sensing of zooplankton. *Limnol. Oceanogr. Methods*, 17(1), 69–86. https://doi.org/10.1002/lom3.10301
- Olivares, M., Saiz, E., & Calbet, A. (2019). Ontogenetic changes in the feeding functional response of the marine copepod *Paracartia grani*. *Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser.*, 616, 25–35.

https://doi.org/10.3354/meps12928

- Olivares, M., Calbet, A., & Saiz, E. (2020). Effects of multigenerational rearing, ontogeny and predation threat on copepod feeding rhythms. *Aquat. Ecol.*, *54*(3), 697–709. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10452-020-09768-8
- Oliver, E. C. J., Benthuysen, J. A., Darmaraki, S., Donat, M. G., Hobday, A. J., Holbrook, N. J., Schlegel, R. W., & Gupta, A. Sen. (2021). Marine heatwaves. *Annu. Rev. Mar. Sci.*, *13*, 313– 342. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-marine-032720-095144
- Omori, M., & Ikeda, T. (1984). *Methods in marine zooplankton ecology*. John Wiley & Sons Inc. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0025315400050669
- Padfield, D., O'Sullivan, H., & Pawar, S. (2021). rTPC and nls.multstart: A new pipeline to fit thermal performance curves in r. *Methods Ecol. Evol.*, *12*, 1138–1143. https://doi.org/10.1111/2041-210X.13585
- Paffenhöfer, G. A. (1976). Feeding, growth, and food conversion of the marine planktonic copepod *Calanus helgolandicus*. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, *21*, 39–50. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1976.21.1.0039
- Parrish, K. K., & Wilson, D. F. (1978). Fecundity studies on *Acartia tonsa* (Copepoda: Calanoida) in standardized culture. *Mar. Biol.*, 46, 65–81. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00393822
- Peralta-Maraver, I., & Rezende, E. L. (2021). Heat tolerance in ectotherms scales predictably with body size. *Nat. Clim. Change*, *11*, 58–63. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00938-y
- Pinsky, M. L., Eikeset, A. M., McCauley, D. J., Payne, J. L., & Sunday, J. M. (2019). Greater vulnerability to warming of marine versus terrestrial ectotherms. *Nature*, 569(7754), 108– 111. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1132-4
- Pitois, S. G., & Fox, C. J. (2006). Long-term changes in zooplankton biomass concentration and mean size over the Northwest European shelf inferred from Continuous Plankton Recorder data. *ICES J. Mar. Sci.*, 63, 785–798. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.icesjms.2006.03.009
- Poloczanska, E. S., Burrows, M. T., Brown, C. J., Molinos, J. G., Halpern, B. S., Hoegh-Guldberg, O., Kappel, C. V., Moore, P. J., Richardson, A. J., Schoeman, D. S., & Sydeman, W. J. (2016). Responses of marine organisms to climate change across oceans. *Front. Mar. Sci.*, 3:62. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2016.00062
- Pörtner, H. O. (2002). Climate variations and the physiological basis of temperature dependent biogeography: Systemic to molecular hierarchy of thermal tolerance in animals. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. A Mol. Integr. Physiol.*, 132, 739–761. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1095-6433(02)00045-4
- Pörtner, H. O., Bock, C., & Mark, F. C. (2017). Oxygen- & capacity-limited thermal tolerance: Bridging ecology & physiology. J. Exp. Biol., 220, jeb169615. https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.134585
- Pörtner, H. O., & Farrell, A. P. (2008). Physiology and climate change. *Science*, *322*, 690–692. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.116315
- Prosser, C. L. (1961). Oxygen: respiration and metabolism. In C. L. Prosser & F. a. Brown Jr. (Eds.), *Comparative Animal Physiology* (pp. 165–211). W.B. Saunders.
- Puertos del Estado. (n.d.). *Puertos del Estado*. Ministerio de Transportes, Movilidad y Agenda Urbana. http://www.puertos.es/es-es/estadisticas/Paginas/estadistica_Historicas.aspx

- R Core Team. (2021). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. In *R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna*. https://www.r-project.org/.
- Rahlff, J., Peters, J., Moyano, M., Pless, O., Claussen, C., & Peck, M. A. (2017). Short-term molecular and physiological responses to heat stress in neritic copepods *Acartia tonsa* and *Eurytemora affinis*. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. A Mol. Integr. Physiol.*, 203, 348–358. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpa.2016.11.001
- Ratnarajah, L., Abu-Alhaija, R., Atkinson, A., Batten, S., Bax, N. J., Bernard, K. S., Canonico, G., Cornils, A., Everett, J. D., Grigoratou, M., Ishak, N. H. A., Johns, D., Lombard, F., Muxagata, E., Ostle, C., Pitois, S., Richardson, A. J., Schmidt, K., Stemmann, L., ... Yebra, L. (2023). Monitoring and modelling marine zooplankton in a changing climate. *Nat. Commun.*, 14:564. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-023-36241-5
- Razouls, C., Desreumaux N., K. J., & F., de B. (n.d.). Biodiversité des Copépodes planctoniques marins (morphologie, répartition géographique et données biologiques). Sorbonne Université, CNRS. Available at http://copepodes.obs-banyuls.fr [Accédé le 04 mars 2024]. In Sorbonne Université, CNRS.
- Real, L. A. (1977). The kinetics of functional response. *Am. Nat.*, *111*(978), 289–300. https://doi.org/10.1086/283161
- Rebolledo, A. P., Sgrò, C. M., & Monro, K. (2021). Thermal performance curves are shaped by prior thermal environment in early life. *Front. Physiol.*, 12:738338. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2021.738338
- Rey-Rassat, C., Bonnet, D., Irigoien, X., Harris, R., Head, R., & Carlotti, F. (2004). Is weight an important parameter when measuring copepod growth? J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol., 313, 19– 27. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2004.07.014
- Rezende, E. L., Castañeda, L. E., & Santos, M. (2014). Tolerance landscapes in thermal ecology. *Funct. Ecol.*, 28, 799–809. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2435.12268
- Riccardi, N., & Mariotto, L. (2000). Seasonal variations in copepod body length: A comparison between different species in the lagoon of Venice. *Aquat. Ecol.*, *34*, 243–252. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1009971507797
- Rice, E., Dam, H. G., & Stewart, G. (2015). Impact of climate change on estuarine zooplankton: surface water warming in Long Island Sound is associated with changes in copepod size and community structure. *Estuaries and Coasts*, 38, 13–23. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12237-014-9770-0
- Richardson, A. J. (2008). In hot water: zooplankton and climate change. *ICES J. Mar. Sci.*, 65, 279–295. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsn028
- Riemer, K., Anderson-Teixeira, K. J., Smith, F. A., Harris, D. J., & Ernest, S. K. M. (2018). Body size shifts influence effects of increasing temperatures on ectotherm metabolism. *Global Ecol. Biogeogr.*, 27, 958–967. https://doi.org/10.1111/geb.12757
- Rodríguez-Graña, L., Calliari, D., Tiselius, P., Hansen, B. W., & Sköld, H. N. (2010). Gender-specific ageing and non-Mendelian inheritance of oxidative damage in marine copepods. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.*, *401*, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps08459
- Rodriguez, V., & Jiménez, F. (1990). Co-existence within a group of congeneric species of Acartia (Copepoda Calanoida): Sexual dimorphism and ecological niche in Acartia grani. J.

Plankton Res., 12(3), 497-511. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/12.3.497

- Rodríguez, V., & Vives, F. (1984). Copépodos de las aguas portuarias de Málaga. *Inv. Pesq.*, 48(2), 235–254. http://hdl.handle.net/10261/157305
- Rohr, J. R., Civitello, D. J., Cohen, J. M., Roznik, E. A., Sinervo, B., & Dell, A. I. (2018). The complex drivers of thermal acclimation and breadth in ectotherms. *Ecol. Lett.*, 21(9), 1425–1439. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.13107
- Rohr, T., Richardson, A. J., Lenton, A., Chamberlain, M. A., & Shadwick, E. H. (2023). Zooplankton grazing is the largest source of uncertainty for marine carbon cycling in CMIP6 models. *Commun. Earth Environ.*, 4:212. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43247-023-00871-w
- Rohr, T., Richardson, A. J., Lenton, A., & Shadwick, E. (2022). Recommendations for the formulation of grazing in marine biogeochemical and ecosystem models. *Progr. Oceanogr.*, 208, 102878. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pocean.2022.102878
- Rosso, L., Lobry, J. R. ., & Flandrois, J. P. (1993). An unexpected correlation between cardinal temperatures of microbial growth highlighted by a new model. *J. Theor. Biol.*, 162, 447–463. https://doi.org/10.1006/jtbi.1993.1099
- Rueda Moreno, G., & Sasaki, M. C. (2023). Starvation reduces thermal limits of the widespread copepod Acartia tonsa. Ecol. Evol., 13:e10586. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.10586
- Runge, J. A. (1984). Egg production of the marine, planktonic copepod, *Calanus pacificus* Brodsky: laboratory observations. *J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol.*, 74(1), 53–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-0981(84)90037-6
- Saba, G. K., Burd, A. B., Dunne, J. P., Hernández-León, S., Martin, A. H., Rose, K. A., Salisbury, J., Steinberg, D. K., Trueman, C. N., Wilson, R. W., & Wilson, S. E. (2021). Toward a better understanding of fish-based contribution to ocean carbon flux. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, 66(5), 1639–1664. https://doi.org/10.1002/lno.11709
- Saiz, E., & Alcaraz, M. (1991). Effects of small-scale turbulence on development time and growth of Acartia grani (Copepoda: Calanoida). J. Plankton Res., 13(4), 873–883. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/13.4.873
- Saiz, E., & Calbet, A. (2007). Scaling of feeding in marine calanoid copepods. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, 52(2), 668–675. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.2007.52.2.0668
- Saiz, E., & Calbet, A. (2011). Copepod feeding in the ocean: scaling patterns, composition of their diet and the bias of estimates due to microzooplankton grazing during incubations. *Hydrobiologia*, 666(1), 181–196. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-010-0421-6
- Saiz, E., Calbet, A., Griffell, K., Bersano, J. G. F., Isari, S., Solé, M., Peters, J., & Alcaraz, M. (2015). Ageing and caloric restriction in a marine planktonic copepod. *Sci. Rep.*, *5*(14962). https://doi.org/10.1038/srep14962
- Saiz, E., Calbet, A., Trepat, I., & Alcaraz, M. (1997). Food availability as a potential source of bias in the egg production method for copepods. *J. Plankton Res.*, *19*(1), 1–14. http://plankt.oxfordjournals.org/
- Saiz, E., Griffell, K., & Calbet, A. (2020). Ontogenetic changes in the elemental composition and stoichiometry of marine copepods with different life history strategies. J. Plankton Res., 42(3), 320–333. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbaa018
- Saiz, E., Griffell, K., Calbet, A., & Isari, S. (2014). Feeding rates and prey:predator size ratios of the nauplii and adult females of the marine cyclopoid copepod *Oithona davisae*. *Limnol*.

Oceanogr., 59(6), 2077-2088. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.2014.59.6.2077

- Saiz, E., Griffell, K., Olivares, M., Solé, M., Theodorou, I., & Calbet, A. (2022). Reduction in thermal stress of marine copepods after physiological acclimation. J. Plankton Res., 44(3), 427– 442. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbac017
- Saiz, E., & Kiorboe, T. (1995). Predatory and suspension feeding of the copepod Acartia tonsa in turbulent environments. *Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser.*, 122, 147–158.
- Saiz, E., Sabatés, A., & Gili, J. M. (2014). The Zooplankton. In S. Goffredo & Z. Dubinsky (Eds.), *The Mediterranean Sea: Its History and Present Challenges* (pp. 183–212). Springer Science. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-6704-1
- Sanford, E., & Kelly, M. W. (2011). Local adaptation in marine invertebrates. *Annu. Rev. Mar. Sci.*, 3, 509–535. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-marine-120709-142756
- Sasaki, M. C., & Dam, H. G. (2019). Integrating patterns of thermal tolerance and phenotypic plasticity with population genetics to improve understanding of vulnerability to warming in a widespread copepod. *Glob. Change Biol.*, *25*, 4147–4164. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14811
- Sasaki, M. C., & Dam, H. G. (2021). Negative relationship between thermal tolerance and plasticity in tolerance emerges during experimental evolution in a widespread marine invertebrate. *Evol. Appl.*, 14, 2114–2123. https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.13270
- Sasaki, M. C., Finiguerra, M., & Dam, H. G. (2023). Seasonally variable thermal performance curves prevent adverse effects of heatwaves. *BioRxiv*, 1–20.
- Sasaki, M., & Dam, H. G. (2021). Global patterns in copepod thermal tolerance. J. Plankton Res., 43(4), 598–609. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbab044
- Scheffler, M. L., Barreto, F. S., & Mueller, C. A. (2019). Rapid metabolic compensation in response to temperature change in the intertidal copepod *Tigriopus californicus*. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. A Mol. Integr. Physiol.*, 230, 131–137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpa.2019.01.017
- Schulte, P. M. (2015). The effects of temperature on aerobic metabolism: Towards a mechanistic understanding of the responses of ectotherms to a changing environment. *J. Exp. Biol.*, 218, 1856–1866. https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.118851
- Schulte, P. M., Healy, T. M., & Fangue, N. A. (2011). Thermal performance curves, phenotypic plasticity, and the time scales of temperature exposure. *Integr. Comp. Biol.*, 51(5), 691– 702. https://doi.org/10.1093/icb/icr097
- Seebacher, F., White, C. R., & Franklin, C. E. (2015). Physiological plasticity increases resilience of ectothermic animals to climate change. *Nat. Clim. Change*, 5(1), 61–66. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate2457
- Sei, S., Licandro, P., Zunini Sertorio, T., & Ferrari, I. (1999). Research on zooplankton in the Gulf of Rapallo. *Chem. Ecol.*, *16*, 75–93. https://doi.org/10.1080/02757549908037639
- Sheridan, J. A., & Bickford, D. (2011). Shrinking body size as an ecological response to climate change. *Nat. Clim. Change*, *1*, 401–406. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate1259
- Sieburth, J. M. N., Smetacek, V., & Lenz, J. (1978). Pelagic ecosystem structure: Heterotrophic compartments of the plankton and their relationship to plankton size fractions. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, 23(6), 1256–1263. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1978.23.6.1256

- Sinclair, B. J., Marshall, K. E., Sewell, M. A., Levesque, D. L., Willett, C. S., Slotsbo, S., Dong, Y., Harley, C. D. G., Marshall, D. J., Helmuth, B. S., & Huey, R. B. (2016). Can we predict ectotherm responses to climate change using thermal performance curves and body temperatures? *Ecol. Lett.*, 19, 1372–1385. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.12686
- Smith, K. E., Burrows, M. T., Hobday, A. J., King, N. G., Moore, P. J., Sen Gupta, A., Thomsen, M. S., Wernberg, T., & Smale, D. A. (2023). Biological impacts of marine heatwaves. *Annu. Rev. Mar. Sci.*, 15, 119–145. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-marine-032122-121437
- Sokolova, I. (2021). Bioenergetics in environmental adaptation and stress tolerance of aquatic ectotherms: linking physiology and ecology in a multi-stressor landscape. *J. Exp. Biol., 224,* jeb236802. https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.236802
- Sokolova, I. M., Frederich, M., Bagwe, R., Lannig, G., & Sukhotin, A. A. (2012). Energy homeostasis as an integrative tool for assessing limits of environmental stress tolerance in aquatic invertebrates. *Mar. Environ. Res.*, *79*, 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2012.04.003
- Solomon, M. E. (1949). The natural control of animal populations. J. Anim. Ecol., 18(1), 1-35.
- Somero, G. N. (2010). The physiology of climate change: How potentials for acclimatization and genetic adaptation will determine "winners" and "losers." J. Exp. Biol., 213, 912–920. https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.037473
- Souissi, A., Hwang, J.-S., & Souissi, S. (2021). Reproductive trade offs of the estuarine copepod *Eurytemora affinis* under different thermal and haline regimes. *Sci. Rep.*, *11*, 20139. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-99703-0
- Souissi, A., Souissi, S., & Hansen, B. W. (2016). Physiological improvement in the copepod *Eurytemora affinis* through thermal and multi-generational selection. *Aquac. Res.*, 47, 2227–2242. https://doi.org/10.1111/are.12675
- Speakman, J. R. (2005). Body size, energy metabolism and lifespan. J. Exp. Biol., 208, 1717– 1730. https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.01556
- Stearns, S. C. (1989). Trade-offs in life-history evolution. Funct. Ecol., 3, 259–268. https://doi.org/10.2307/2389364
- Steinberg, D. K., & Landry, M. R. (2017). Zooplankton and the ocean carbon cycle. *Annu. Rev. Mar. Sci.*, 9, 413–444. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-marine-010814-015924
- Stern, D. Ben, & Lee, C. E. (2020). Evolutionary origins of genomic adaptations in an invasive copepod. Nat. Ecol. Evol., 4, 1084–1094. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-020-1201-y
- Stock, C. A., Dunne, J. P., & John, J. G. (2014). Global-scale carbon and energy flows through the marine planktonic food web: An analysis with a coupled physical-biological model. *Progr. Oceanogr.*, *120*, 1–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pocean.2013.07.001
- Strock, J. P., & Menden-Deuer, S. (2021). Temperature acclimation alters phytoplankton growth and production rates. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, *66*(3), 740–752. https://doi.org/10.1002/lno.11637
- Sullivan, B. K., Costello, J. H., & Van Keuren, D. (2007). Seasonality of the copepods Acartia hudsonica and Acartia tonsa in Narragansett Bay, RI, USA during a period of climate change. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci., 73, 259–267. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2007.01.018
- Sumares, B., Nogueira, N., & Cunha, M. E. (2013). The effect of temperature on Acartia grani hatching rates. World Aquaculture, June 2013, 40–43.

Suryan, R. M., Arimitsu, M. L., Coletti, H. A., Hopcroft, R. R., Lindeberg, M. R., Barbeaux, S. J.,

Batten, S. D., Burt, W. J., Bishop, M. A., Bodkin, J. L., Brenner, R., Campbell, R. W., Cushing, D. A., Danielson, S. L., Dorn, M. W., Drummond, B., Esler, D., Gelatt, T., Hanselman, D. H., ... Zador, S. G. (2021). Ecosystem response persists after a prolonged marine heatwave. *Sci. Rep.*, *11*, 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-83818-5

- Svetlichny, L., & Obertegger, U. (2022). Influence of temperature on swimming performance and respiration rate of the cold-water cyclopoid copepod *Cyclops vicinus*. J. Therm. Biol., 109, 103320. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtherbio.2022.103320
- Tamigneaux, E., Mingelbier, M., Klein, B., & Legendre, L. (1997). Grazing by protists and seasonal changes in the size structure of protozooplankton and phytoplankton in a temperate nearshore environment (western Gulf of St. Lawrence, Canada). *Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser.*, 146, 231–247. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps146231
- Tangwancharoen, S., & Burton, R. S. (2014). Early life stages are not always the most sensitive: Heat stress responses in the copepod *Tigriopus californicus*. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.*, 517, 75– 83. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps11013
- Tarapacki, P., Jørgensen, L. B., Sørensen, J. G., Andersen, M. K., Colinet, H., & Overgaard, J. (2021). Acclimation, duration and intensity of cold exposure determine the rate of cold stress accumulation and mortality in *Drosophila suzukii*. J. Insect Physiol., 135, 104323. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jinsphys.2021.104323
- Terblanche, J. S., Deere, J. A., Clusella-Trullas, S., Janion, C., & Chown, S. L. (2007). Critical thermal limits depend on methodological context. *Proc. R. Soc. B*, 274, 2935–2943. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2007.0985
- Tester, P. A., & Turner, J. (1990). How long does it take copepods to make eggs? *J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol.*, *141*, 169–182. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-0981(90)90222-X
- Thor, P. (2003). Elevated respiration rates of the neritic copepod *Acartia tonsa* during recovery from starvation. *J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol.*, *283*, 133–143. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-0981(02)00473-2
- Thor, P., & Dupont, S. (2015). Transgenerational effects alleviate severe fecundity loss during ocean acidification in a ubiquitous planktonic copepod. *Glob. Change Biol.*, *21*, 2261–2271. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.12815
- Tiselius, P. (1998). Short term feeding responses to starvation in three species of small calanoid copepods. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.*, *168*, 119–126.
- Tiselius, P., Hansen, B., Jonsson, P., Kiørboe, T., Nielsen, T. G., Piontkovski, S., & Saiz, E. (1995). Can we use laboratory-reared copepods for experiments? A comparison of feeding behaviour and reproduction between a field and a laboratory population of *Acartia tonsa*. *ICES J. Mar. Sci.*, 52(3–4), 369–376. https://doi.org/10.1016/1054-3139(95)80052-2
- Tiselius, P., Saiz, E., & Kiørboe, T. (2013). Sensory capabilities and food capture of two small copepods, *Paracalanus parvus* and *Pseudocalanus* sp. *Limnol. Oceanogr.*, *58*(5), 1657–1666. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.2013.58.5.1657
- Traboni, C., Calbet, A., & Saiz, E. (2020). Effects of prey trophic mode on the gross-growth efficiency of marine copepods: the case of mixoplankton. *Sci. Rep.*, *0123456789*, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-69174-w
- Traboni, C., Calbet, A., & Saiz, E. (2021). Mixotrophy upgrades food quality for marine calanoid

copepods. Limnol. Oceanogr., 66(12), 4125-4139. https://doi.org/10.1002/lno.11948

- Truong, K. N., Vu, N.-A., Doan, N. X., Bui, C. V., Le, M. H., Vu, M. T. T., & Dinh, K. V. (2022). Transgenerational exposure to marine heatwaves ameliorates the lethal effect on tropical copepods regardless of predation stress. *Ecol. Evol.*, *12*, 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.9149
- Turner, J. T. (2004). The importance of small planktonic copepods and their roles in pelagic marine food webs. *Zool. Stud.*, 43(2), 255–266.
- Tyrell, A. S., & Fisher, N. S. (2019). Separating viscous and thermal effects of temperature on copepod feeding. J. Plankton Res., 41(6), 865–878. https://doi.org/10.1093/plankt/fbz055
- Uye, S. ichi. (1988). Temperature-dependent development and growth of *Calanus sinicus* (Copepoda: Calanoida) in the laboratory. *Hydrobiologia*, 167–168, 285–293. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00026316
- van Denderen, D., Gislason, H., van den Heuvel, J., & Andersen, K. H. (2020). Global analysis of fish growth rates shows weaker responses to temperature than metabolic predictions. *Glob. Ecol. Biogeogr.*, *29*, 2203–2213. https://doi.org/10.1111/geb.13189
- van Heerwaarden, B., & Kellermann, V. (2020). Does plasticity trade off with basal heat tolerance? *Trends Ecol. Evol.*, 35(10), 874–885. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2020.05.006
- van Heerwaarden, B., Kellermann, V., & Sgrò, C. M. (2016). Limited scope for plasticity to increase upper thermal limits. *Funct. Ecol.*, 30, 1947–1956. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2435.12687
- Vasseur, D. A., DeLong, J. P., Gilbert, B., Greig, H. S., Harley, C. D. G., McCann, K. S., Savage, V., Tunney, T. D., & O'Connor, M. I. (2014). Increased temperature variation poses a greater risk to species than climate warming. *Proc. Royal Soc. B*, 281, 20132612. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2013.2612
- Vehmaa, A., Brutemark, A., & Engström-Öst, J. (2012). Maternal effects may act as an adaptation mechanism for copepods facing pH and temperature changes. *PLoS ONE*, 7(10), e48538. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0048538
- Vilela, M. H. (1972). The developmental stages of the marine calanoid copepod Acartia grani Sars bred in the laboratory. Not. Estud Inst Biol Marit., 40(Lisboa), 1–20.
- von Weissenberg, E., Jansson, A., Vuori, K. A., & Engström-Öst, J. (2022). Copepod reproductive effort and oxidative status as responses to warming in the marine environment. *Ecol. Evol.*, *12*, e8594. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.8594
- Weaving, H., Terblanche, J. S., Pottier, P., & English, S. (2022). Meta-analysis reveals weak but pervasive plasticity in insect thermal limits. *Nat. Commun.*, 13, 5292. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-022-32953-2
- Wilson, J. M., Ignatius, B., Santhosh, B., Sawant, P. B., & Soma, S. A. (2022). Effect of adult density on egg production, egg hatching success, adult mortality, nauplii cannibalism and population growth of the tropical calanoid copepod Acartia tropica. Aquac., 547, 737508. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2021.737508
- Woodward, G., Ebenman, B., Emmerson, M., Montoya, J. M., Olesen, J. M., Valido, A., & Warren, P. H. (2005). Body size in ecological networks. *Trends Ecol. Evol.*, 20(7), 402–409. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2005.04.005
- Zhang, Y., Du, Y., Feng, M., & Hobday, A. J. (2023). Vertical structures of marine heatwaves. *Nat. Commun.*, 14:6483. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-023-42219-0

